

Nitrogen fluxes in agroforestry: experiments and modelling approaches

Mubarak Mahmud

► To cite this version:

Mubarak Mahmud. Nitrogen fluxes in agroforestry : experiments and modelling approaches. Life Sciences [q-bio]. Université Paris-Saclay, 2023. English. NNT : 2023UPASB074 . tel-04417489

HAL Id: tel-04417489 https://hal.science/tel-04417489v1

Submitted on 2 Jan 2025

HAL is a multi-disciplinary open access archive for the deposit and dissemination of scientific research documents, whether they are published or not. The documents may come from teaching and research institutions in France or abroad, or from public or private research centers. L'archive ouverte pluridisciplinaire **HAL**, est destinée au dépôt et à la diffusion de documents scientifiques de niveau recherche, publiés ou non, émanant des établissements d'enseignement et de recherche français ou étrangers, des laboratoires publics ou privés.



Nitrogen fluxes in agroforestry: experiments and modelling approaches

Flux d'azote en agroforesterie : expérimentation et modélisation

Thèse de doctorat de l'université Paris-Saclay

École doctorale n° 567 sciences du végétal : du gène à l'écosystème (SEVE), Spécialité de doctorat : Ecologie Graduate School : BIOSPHERA. Référent : Faculté des sciences d'Orsay

Thèse préparée dans l'unité de recherche **Ecologie Systématique et Evolution** (Université Paris-Saclay, CNRS, AgroParisTech), sous la direction de **Laure BARTHES**, Maître de conférences, Université Paris-Saclay, le co-encadrement de **Nicolas DELPIERRE**, Professeur, Université Paris-Saclay, le co-encadrement de **Paul LEADLEY**, Professeur, Université Paris-Saclay, et le co-encadrement de **Stéphane BAZOT**, Professeur, Université Paris-Saclay

Thèse soutenue à Paris-Saclay, le 1er Décembre, par

Mubarak MAHMUD

Composition du Jury

Membres du jury avec voix délibérative

Claire DAMESIN	Présidente	
Professeure, Université Paris-Saclay	Fresidente	
Philippe HINSINGER		
Directeur de Recherches, INRAE	Rapporteur & examinateur	
Montpellier		
Bernhard ZELLER		
Ingénieur de Recherches (HDR),	Rapporteur & examinateur	
INRAE Nancy		
Marie GOSME		
Chargée de Recherche, INRAE	Examinatrice	
Montpellier		

CHESE DE DOCTORAT

 NNT : 2023UPASB074

ÉCOLE DOCTORALE



Sciences du végétal: du gène à l'écosystème (SEVE)

Titre : Flux d'azote en agroforesterie : experimentation et modélisation

Mots clés : azote, agroforresterie, ¹⁵N, Hi-sAFe, modélisation, CO₂ élévé

Résumé : Dans le domaine de l'agriculture durable et de l'adaptation au climat, l'agroforesterie s'est imposée comme une solution prometteuse. Cette thèse de doctorat examine l'agroforesterie méditerranéenne impliquant des robiniers, en mettant l'accent sur la dynamique de l'azote et la réponse du système agroforestier au changement climatique et à l'augmentation du CO₂. Le contexte général de l'étude était de tester l'hypothèse du filet de sécurité des éléments nutritifs en agroforesterie, dans laquelle les arbres et la végétation du sous-étage sont supposés aider à éviter les pertes d'azote dans l'environnement par lessivage des nitrates vers la nappe phréatique. Cela a été réalisé en utilisant le marquage au ¹⁵N dans un système expérimental et en suivant le devenir du ¹⁵N sur deux ans dans les arbres, les sols et les cultures. Les impacts du changement climatique et de l'augmentation du CO₂ ont été explorés à l'aide d'un modèle agroforestier mécaniste, Hi-sAFe, dans lequel les effets connus et importants d'une augmentation du CO₂ sur les arbres ont été nouvellement introduits dans le modèle. Les hypothèses de recherche initiales suggéraient que les arbres, la bande de végétation du sous-étage (UVS) et la biomasse microbienne du sol (BM) absorberaient le ¹⁵N, réduisant ainsi le lessivage des nitrates. Contrairement à ces hypothèses, la première année de l'étude n'a fourni aucune preuve de ¹⁵N ni dans les arbres, ni dans les UVS, ni dans le BM. Cependant, en 2022 (la deuxième année), des preuves d'absorption du ¹⁵N sont apparues. Il a été démontré que les arbres absorbaient environ 2 % du ¹⁵N appliqué. L'estimation du stock d'azote a démontré le potentiel plus important de l'agroforesterie (AF) que de la monoculture (MC), avec une teneur relative en azote (RNC) étant de 0,97 en 2021 et de 1,63 en 2022. En plus de la dynamique de l'azote, nous avons également émis l'hypothèse que le rendement des cultures serait plus élevé. être considérablement réduit en AF par rapport au MC. Cette hypothèse a été confirmée dès la première année, où AF a donné un rendement d'environ 20 % inférieur à MC. L'étude a en outre estimé le pourcentage d'azote dérivé de l'atmosphère (NDFA) dans les robiniers, obtenant des valeurs allant de 52 % à 68 %. Au cours de la dernière année de recherche, l'accent a été mis sur la modélisation des effets d'une concentration élevée de CO₂ sur les novers hybrides en agroforesterie. Ceci a été réalisé en introduisant les effets du CO₂ dans le modèle Hi-sAFe. Les résultats ont montré que la hauteur des arbres réagit positivement à l'augmentation du CO₂ et au changement climatique, mais qu'il n'y a pas d'effet significatif sur le diamètre à hauteur d'homme. De plus, le lessivage des nitrates a été réduit en cas de CO₂ élevé. La recherche a des implications pratiques pour la gestion des éléments nutritifs en agroforesterie, où les arbres et les bandes de végétation du sous-étage peuvent retenir l'azote lessivable, améliorer les stocks d'azote au niveau du système, ce qui pourrait contribuer à la fertilité des sols et à l'agriculture durable. L'amélioration des modèles écologiques tels que Hi-sAFe peut fournir des informations plus précises sur l'adaptation climatique dans l'agroforesterie et la croissance des arbres dans des conditions élevées de CO₂. La thèse de doctorat élargit les connaissances existantes en examinant les contributions des jeunes arbres, en mettant l'accent sur les variations de profondeur dans les analyses de sol et en améliorant les modèles d'évaluation des effets du CO₂. La recherche s'appuie sur une gamme d'atouts, notamment des expériences bien structurées, des tests d'hypothèses, l'utilisation du marquage isotopique et une collaboration interdisciplinaire. Cependant, elle présente également des limites, telles que la nature à court terme de l'étude et la nécessité de recherches plus approfondies sur le rôle des racines du sous-étage et d'études microbiennes et nutritionnelles des sols profonds.

ÉCOLE DOCTORALE



Sciences du végétal: du gène à l'écosystème (SEVE)

Title : Nitrogen fluxes in agroforestry : experiments and modelling approaches

Keywords : nitrogen, agroforestry, ¹⁵N, Hi-sAFe, modelling, elevated CO₂

Abstract : In the aspect of sustainable agriculture and climate adaptation, agroforestry has risen as a promising solution. This PhD thesis examines Mediterranean agroforestry involving black locust trees, with a focus on nitrogen dynamics and the agroforestry system's response to climate change and elevated CO₂. The overall background of the study were to test the nutrient safety net hypothesis in agroforestry, in which trees and understory vegetation are hypothesized to help avoid nitrogen losses to the environment through nitrate leaching to the water table. This was done by using ¹⁵N labelling in an experimental system, and following the fate of 15 N over two years in trees, soils and crops. The impacts of climate change and rising CO₂ were explored using a mechanistic agroforestry model, Hi-sAFe, where the known and important effects of elevated CO₂ on trees were newly introduced into the model. The initial research hypotheses suggested that trees, Understory Vegetation Strip (UVS) and soil microbial biomass (BM) would absorb ¹⁵N, thus reducing nitrate leaching. Contrary to these hypotheses, the first year of the study did not provide evidence of ¹⁵N in either the trees, UVS or the BM. However, in 2022 (the second year), evidence of ¹⁵N absorption emerged. The trees were shown to absorb about 2% of the applied ¹⁵N. Estimation of nitrogen stock demonstrated the significant potential of agroforestry (AF) than monocrop (MC), with the Relative Nitrogen Content (RNC) being 0.97 in 2021 and 1.63 in 2022. In addition to the nitrogen dynamics, we also hypothesized that crop yield would be significantly reduced in AF compared to MC. This hypothesis was confirmed in the first year, where AF yielded approximately 20% less than MC. The study further estimated the percentage of nitrogen derived from the atmosphere (NDFA) in black locust trees, obtaining values ranging from 52% to 68%. In the final year of the research, the focus was modeling the effects of elevated CO₂ on hybrid walnut trees in agroforestry. This was accomplished by introducing CO₂ effects into the Hi-sAFe model. The results showed that tree height positively responds to both elevated CO₂ and climate change, but there was no significant effect on diameter at breast height. Additionally, nitrate leaching was reduced under elevated CO₂. The research carries practical implications for nutrient management in agroforestry, where trees and understory vegetation strips can retain leachable nitrogen, enhance nitrogen stock at the system level, which might contribute to soil fertility and sustainable agriculture. Refining ecological models like Hi-sAFe can provide more accurate insights into climate adaptation in agroforestry and tree growth under elevated CO_2 . The PhD thesis expands the existing knowledge by examining young tree contributions, emphasizing depth variations in soil analyses, and improving models for CO₂ effects assesment. The research employs a range of strengths, including wellstructured experiments, hypothesis testing, the use of isotope labeling, and interdisciplinary collaboration. However, it also has its limitations, such as the short-term nature of the study and the need for further research into the role of understory roots and deep soil microbial and nutrient studies.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Table of contents	4
ACKNOWLEDGEMENT	6
DEDICATION	7
Résumé étendu en français	8
1 Chapter 1 : Introduction	10
1.1 Definitions and classifications of agroforestry	11
1.1.1 Definitions of agroforestry	11
1.1.2 Classifications of agroforestry	12
1.2 Benefits of agroforestry	17
1.2.1 Agronomic Productivity	17
1.2.2 Soil Carbon Sequestration	18
1.2.3 Nutrient Cycling	20
1.2.4 Soil biodiversity	21
1.2.5 Soil erosion control	22
1.3 Herbaceous strips in agroforestry	23
1.4 Nitrogen leaching and its problem	25
1.4.1 The nitrate leaching concept	25
1.4.2 Impacts of nitrate leaching	27
1.4.3 Factors affecting nitrate leaching	28
1.4.4 Management strategies aimed at mitigating nitrate leaching	28
1.5 Nutrient acquisition and interactions in agroforestry	29
1.5.1 The nutrient safety net concept	29
1.5.2 Vertical and horizontal acquisition of resources and root plasticity in agroforestry	30
1.5.3 Acquisition of nutrients from deep soil in agroforestry	32
1.5.4 Atmospheric nitrogen fixation and N transfer in agroforestry	33
1.6 Use of tracers and models for assessment of nitrate leaching in agroforestry	35
1.6.1 The tracer method	35
1.6.2 Use of Models	37
1.7 Agroforestry under climate change	40
1.8 Questions to be addressed	41
2 Chapter 2: Assessing nutrient safety net and crop yield in a Mediterranean	
agroforestry using ¹⁵ N labelling experiment	. 45
3 Chapter 3 : Enhanced nitrogen stock and nutrient safety-net in a Mediterranean	
agroforestry system	84
4 Chapter 4: Response of black walnut trees to elevated co ₂ and climate change:	
assessment in agroforestry using Hi-sAFe model	115
5 Chapter 5: General discussion	152
5.1 Summary of key findings	152
5.1.1 Nutrient Safety Net and Tree Nitrogen Uptake	152
5.1.2 Role of Soil Microbes	152
5.1.3 Nitrogen Stock in Agroforestry	153
5.1.4 Nitrogen Derived from the Atmosphere (NDFA)	153

5.1.5 Trees response to elevated CO ₂ in agroforestry	154
5.2 Implications and applications	155
5.2.1 Nutrient Management in Agroforestry	155
5.2.2 Research and Model Development	156
5.3 Comparison to existing literature	157
5.3.1 Corroboration with Existing Research	157
5.3.1 Challenging the existing research	159
5.3.2 Expansion on existing knowledge	159
5.4 Methodological reflections	160
5.4.1 Strengths of the methodological approach	161
5.4.2 Limitations and unanswered questions	162
5.5 Broader significance	164
5.6 Conclusion	166
6 REFERENCES	168

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

First and foremost, I am immensely grateful to the CLAND Convergence Institute, France (ANR-16-CONV-0003) and the Kano State Government of Nigeria for their generous funding that made my research and education possible. I would like to extend my heartfelt appreciation to Louise Darmancourt, John Bazir, and Dr. Ali Haruna Makoda for their unwavering support. I am indebted to DIAMS, Montpellier, and Isabelle Bertrand for providing me with the experimental site for my research.

I am deeply grateful to my research supervisors, Laure Barthes, Paul Leadley, Nicolas Delpierre, and Stephane Bazot, for their guidance and mentorship. Your insights and expertise were invaluable in shaping my study. And to my research collaborators, Isabelle Bertrand, Pascale Maillard (from my thesis comittee), Christian Dupraz, Marie Gosme, Isabelle Lecompte, Nicolas Barbault, and Francois Decoligny. A sincere thank you goes to the researchers, engineers and technicians who provided scientific and research support, including Jérôme Ngao, Claire Marsden, Remi Dugue, Marion Forest (from UMR Eco&Sols), Alexandre Morfin, Gaëlle Vincent, Alain Severe (from ESE laboratory) and Anne Marmagne (from INRAE Versailles). I also want to appreciate the administrative support team: Nathalie Lecat, Sandrine Dessaints, and Nadia Livet.

I want to express my gratitude to my father, Alh Mahmud Kabir, my mother, Haj. Rabiatu Tahir, my beloved grandmother, Late Fatima Tahir, and my mentor and brother, Engr Faisal Mahmud. My family Haj. Rukayya Usman (Umma), Haj. Amina (Gwaggo), Engr Abubakar Abdullahi (Yaya Alhaji), Tahir and Faruk Mahmud, Mulaikha, Fatima and Safiyya Mahmud as well as Anty Zainab Sale. My lovely wife, Maryam Aminu Ahmad, I deeply appreciate your prayers and support. And to all my siblings, nephews, nieces, cousins and friends, I love you all.

Prof Gausu Ahmad (my father and mentor), Prof Aminu U. Fagge, Prof Yusuf B. Daraja, Dr Binta M. Aminu (Biology, BUK), Prof Ahmad Usman Marmara, Prof Adamu Abubakar Gwarzo & Sarki Mohamed Sirajou Djankado, your mentorship have had a profound impact on my life and academic journey.

I express my appreciation to my friends, Hicham Tijari, Aminu Wada Fanda, Mustapha Saleh, my namesake Mubarak Mustapha Saleh, Ezzeddine Abbesi, Ibrahim Buba, Sahal, Aude Sany, Christophe François, and Yannick Barthes. Haleema Aminu, thank you for been a source of motivation and inspiration for me.

DEDICATION

This Ph.D. is dedicated In Loving Memory of My Beloved Late Uncle, **Muhammad** Awwal Tahir.

To my dearest late uncle, Muhammad Awwal Tahir, whose presence in my life was a blessing beyond measure. Though you are no longer with us in the physical sense, your memory and the profound impact you had on my life remain etched in my heart.

You were a guiding light, a source of wisdom, and a pillar of strength. Your kindness, your unwavering support, and your enduring love were a constant source of inspiration for me.

Your memory continues to be a source of comfort and solace, and your legacy lives on through the values and principles you instilled in me. I will forever cherish the moments we shared, the lessons you imparted, and the love you gave.

Though you may be gone from this world, you will never be forgotten. Your spirit lives on in the hearts of all those who were fortunate enough to know you. You will always be my beloved late uncle, and your memory will forever be a source of inspiration and strength in my life.

Rest in peace. You are deeply missed, and you will always be loved and remembered.

Yours, Mubarak

RÉSUMÉ ÉTENDU EN FRANÇAIS

Dans la poursuite de pratiques agricoles durables alignées sur l'adaptation au climat, l'agroforesterie est devenue un domaine extrêmement prometteur. Cette thèse de doctorat complète se lance dans un examen détaillé de l'agroforesterie méditerranéenne, avec un accent particulier sur l'implication du robinier. L'objectif principal à travers lequel se déroule cette enquête est l'interaction complexe de la dynamique de l'azote au sein du système agroforestier, associée à une exploration de sa réactivité au changement climatique et à l'augmentation du CO₂. Le contexte général de cette étude est enraciné dans la guête de validation de l'hypothèse du filet de sécurité nutritionnelle inhérente à l'agroforesterie. Selon cette hypothèse, les arbres et la végétation du sous-étage jouent un rôle essentiel dans l'atténuation des pertes d'azote, notamment en évitant le lessivage des nitrates vers la nappe phréatique. Cette exploration est facilitée par l'utilisation stratégique du marguage ¹⁵N dans un cadre expérimental soigneusement conçu, permettant le suivi du devenir du ¹⁵N sur une période exhaustive de deux ans dans les arbres, les sols et les cultures. Parallèlement à l'examen minutieux de la dynamique de l'azote, l'étude se penche sur les répercussions du changement climatique et de l'augmentation du CO2, en utilisant le modèle agroforestier mécaniste Hi-sAFe. Ce modèle, renforcé par les effets nouvellement intégrés d'une augmentation du CO2 sur les arbres, sert d'outil sophistiqué pour démêler les réponses nuancées du système agroforestier à ces changements environnementaux. Contrairement aux conjectures initiales, l'année préliminaire de l'étude n'a pas fourni de preuve d'absorption du ¹⁵N par les arbres, les bandes de végétation du sous-étage (UVS) ou la biomasse microbienne du sol (BM). Cependant, le récit prend un tournant l'année suivante, révélant une émergence perceptible de preuves relatives à l'absorption du ¹⁵N. Il a été démontré que les arbres, en particulier, absorbent environ 2 % du ¹⁵N appliqué, ce qui donne du crédit à l'hypothèse du filet de sécurité des éléments nutritifs. En élargissant le champ d'enquête, les estimations des stocks d'azote passent au premier plan, révélant le potentiel substantiel inhérent à l'agroforesterie (AF) lorsqu'elle est juxtaposée aux systèmes de monoculture (MC). La teneur relative en azote (RNC), une mesure clé, présente une augmentation notable de 0,97 en 2021 à 1,63 en 2022, soulignant les avantages de l'agroforesterie au niveau du système. Au-delà du domaine complexe de la dynamique de l'azote, la recherche s'aventure à prédire une réduction significative du rendement des cultures dans le domaine de l'agroforesterie par rapport à ses homologues en monoculture. Confirmant cette hypothèse, la première année voit l'AF produire environ 20 % de moins que son homologue en monoculture. L'exploration ne s'arrête pas là ; elle s'étend à l'estimation du pourcentage d'azote dérivé de l'atmosphère (NDFA) dans les robiniers, révélant une fourchette allant de 52 % à 68 %. Alors que le récit de recherche entre dans sa phase finale, l'accent se tourne vers la modélisation des effets d'une concentration élevée de CO₂ sur les noyers hybrides dans le contexte agroforestier. Cette modélisation complexe, facilitée par le modèle Hi-sAFe, dévoile une dynamique intrigante dans laquelle la hauteur des arbres réagit positivement à une augmentation du CO₂ et au changement climatique, bien que sans effet significatif sur le diamètre à hauteur de poitrine. Il convient également de noter la réduction observée du lessivage des nitrates dans des conditions élevées de CO2. Cet effort de recherche aux multiples facettes s'étend au-delà des domaines de l'exploration théorique pour avoir des implications pratiques pour la gestion des éléments nutritifs dans les systèmes agroforestiers. Le rôle des arbres et des bandes de végétation du sous-étage dans la rétention de l'azote lessivable apparaît comme la pierre angulaire de l'amélioration des stocks d'azote et contribue à la fois à la fertilité des sols et au cadre plus large de l'agriculture durable. La recherche souligne la nécessité d'affiner les modèles écologiques, tels que Hi-sAFe, pour fournir des informations plus précises sur les complexités de l'adaptation climatique au sein des systèmes agroforestiers. Reconnaissant ses atouts en matière de conceptions expérimentales bien structurées, de tests d'hypothèses, de marguage isotopique et de collaboration interdisciplinaire, l'étude reste consciente de ses limites. La nature intrinsèquement à court terme de l'étude et la nécessité d'une exploration plus approfondie du rôle des racines du sous-étage, ainsi que d'études microbiennes et nutritionnelles des sols profonds, apparaissent comme des pistes pour de futurs efforts de recherche. Essentiellement, cette thèse de doctorat élargit non seulement la frontière des connaissances existantes, mais ouvre également la voie à de futures recherches approfondies sur les complexités des systèmes agroforestiers dans le contexte du changement climatique et de l'agriculture durable.

1 CHAPTER **1** : INTRODUCTION

In the aspect of sustainable agriculture and climate adaptation, agroforestry has risen as a promising solution. As part of my research into the dynamics of nitrogen fluxes and soil-plant interactions in agroforestry systems, this introduction gives a deeper understanding of these complex relationships. I began by defining and classifying agroforestry systems. Next, I discussed the numerous benefits of agroforestry, including enhanced agronomic productivity and soil carbon sequestration. I also examined the vital role of soil biodiversity and soil erosion control in these systems. Additionally, I investigated the potential of herbaceous strips within agroforestry and the issue of nitrogen leaching, followed by a discussion of management strategies to mitigate this problem. This introduction explores the concept of the nutrient safety net and its significance in nutrient retention as well as the use of tracers and models for assessing nitrate leaching, followed by an examination of agroforestry's role in climate change adaptation. Finally, the introduction outlines the research questions that guided this study, emphasizing its contribution to the understanding of nitrogen fluxes within agroforestry systems.

1.1 DEFINITIONS AND CLASSIFICATIONS OF AGROFORESTRY

Agroforestry is a broad concept that embodies a rich diversity of practices and systems, each offering its unique benefits and challenges. By clearly defining and categorizing these diverse forms of agroforestry, we lay the groundwork for understanding their underlying principles, environmental and socioeconomic implications. Agroforestry definition and classification not only provides a systematic framework for our exploration but also highlights the complex relationships between trees, crops, and livestock within the system.

1.1.1 Definitions of agroforestry

The conventional definition of agroforestry is rooted in the concept of cultivating trees or other woody perennial plants alongside crops or livestock (Torquebiau, 2000). Over time, the definition of agroforestry has evolved to encompass a broader range of topics, including but not limited to social and ecological aspects, alternative land use practices, and resource utilization. In 1982, Lundgren and Raintree, working under the International Council for Research in Agroforestry, provided a comprehensive definition of agroforestry. They described it as a collection of land-use systems and techniques that intentionally involve the cultivation of woody perennials alongside crops and animals, either through spatial arrangements or temporal sequences. Since agroforestry systems demonstrate ecological and

economic interactions among their various components, Somarriba (1992) further elaborated, defining agroforestry as a form of multiple cropping that entails cultivating at least two plant species, with one being a woody perennial that interacts biologically, while the other may be managed for forage, annual, or perennial crop production.

However, the initial definition of agroforestry was considered insufficient because it led to land use applications that did not fully tap into its potential for mitigating deforestation, addressing land degradation, and alleviating poverty (Leakey, 1996). Consequently, agroforestry was redefined as a natural resource management system rooted in ecological principles, integrating trees into farms and agricultural landscapes to diversify and sustain smallholder production, leading to enhanced social, economic, and environmental benefits (Sanchez, 1995).

In summary, the modern interpretation of agroforestry portrays it as a multifaceted land use system that seeks a harmonious balance between the production of various commodities (such as food, feed, fuel, and fibre) and non-commodities, including environmental conservation, as well as cultural and aesthetic benefits (IAASTD, 2008).

1.1.2 Classifications of agroforestry

Agroforestry can be classified into three major categories, which are 1) Classification based on practices, 2) classification based on type, and 3) classification based on simplified structure.

1.1.2.1 Classification based on practice

Practical classification of agroforestry was given as six distinct categories by Mosquera-Losada et al., 2008 as follows:

- (i) Components, such as silvoarable, which combines trees with crops; and silvopastoral, which entails the integration of trees, fodder crops, and animals.
- (ii) Predominant land use, such as land exhibiting a mainly silvicultural character with some agricultural purpose for example forest grazing; or predominantly agricultural characteristics with the incorporation of trees, such as parkland.
- (iii) Spatial and temporal structure, such as the scattered oak trees in the dehesas of Spain or Portugal and the parkland systems in the UK. Also the poplar systems found in Italy and France which are occasionally intercropped with annual crops or perennial fodder crops solely during the initial phase of the tree rotation can be put under this classification.
- (iv) Agroecological zones, such as systems in the tropical and sub-tropical regions that are classified based on their occurrence in humid, sub-humid areas, dry regions, lowlands,

or highlands (Nair, 1985; Young, 1997). A classic example of this classification is the Mediterranean agroforestry system.

- (v) Socio-economic status: This is a classification that includes factors such as production scale, input, and management levels (Sereke et al., 2014). In other words, this is a classification based on commercial or subsistence systems.
- (vi) Function: This is based on the ecosystem's primary functions which can be production (such as biomass), habitat (ecosystem), regulation (biogeochemical and biosphere mechanisms), or information functions (such as cultural and aesthetics) (see Nair et al., 2021).

1.1.2.2 Classification based on Type

There are five fundamental categories of agroforestry in temperate regions: alley cropping, forest farming, riparian buffer strips, silvopasture, and windbreaks. However, that classification was revised by Mosquera-Losada et al. (2012) to include silvoarable agroforestry, forest farming, riparian buffer strips, silvopasture, improved fallow, and multipurpose trees. See Quinkenstein et al., 2009.

1.1.2.3 Classification based on a simplified structure

To some scholars, all the classifications above of agroforestry could be less precise and more limiting (Kass et al., 1993; King, 1979). For instance, the term agro silviculture, which is essentially interchangeable with agroforestry, encompasses a vast array of practices. Additionally, numerous agroforestry methods involving animals lack any pastoral connotation; they are not necessarily associated with shepherds or herds. Furthermore, potential ambiguities may arise with respect to the aforementioned classifications. For instance, it may be unclear whether the practice of raising cattle in a forested area that has been planted with pasture should be categorized as silvopastoral (where the pasture is regarded as an integral component of the animal production system) or agrosilvopastoralism (where the pasture is treated as a crop).

To counter those ambiguities, Torquebiau (2000) classified agroforestry based on specific structural criteria that can be observed at first glance, i.e., what is the appearance of the field in question? This classification is presented in table 1 below.

Main structure	Sub-type
Crops undercover	Scattered trees in cropland
	Shade trees in plantation crops
	Parklands
	Plantation crop combinations
	Crops in orchards
Agroforests	Agroforestry and home gardens
	Village forest gardens
	Mixed woodlots
	Agroforestry buffer zones
Agroforestry in a linear	Alley cropping
arrangement	Boundary planting
	Live hedges
	Soil conservation hedgerows
	Woody strips
	Windbreaks and shelterbelts
	Roadside planting
	Living fences
Animal agroforestry	Tree planting in rangeland
	Grazing or browsing in wooded or forested land
	Animal feeding with collected browse
	Browse banks
Sequential agroforestry	Taungya
	Shifting cultivation
	Tree-improved fallows
Minor agroforestry techniques	Apiculture with trees
	Lac production
	Sericulture
	Tree-based aquaculture

Table 1. Classification of agroforestry in six structural categories

1.2 BENEFITS OF AGROFORESTRY

Beyond the primary goal of understanding nitrogen dynamics in agroforestry, I am also shedding light on the broader positive impacts of agroforestry. This encompasses improvements in soil health, increased biodiversity, carbon capture, and the support of local communities. This not only emphasized the relevance of my work but also its position within the wider context of sustainable agriculture and land management.

1.2.1 Agronomic Productivity

The land equivalent ratio (LER) is the ratio of the land area required for sole cropping to the land area needed for intercropping to achieve equivalent yields under identical management conditions (Mead & Willey, 1980). LER is the standard measure used to evaluate the productivity of agroforestry compared to monoculture (Malezieux et al., 2009). Various studies have reported the presence of increased productivity in agroforestry systems. Lovell et al. (2017) reported the LER of agroforestry systems in Denmark to vary between 1.14 and 1.34, suggesting that the crop and tree yields obtained through agroforestry required a reduced amount of land or resources, such as light, water, and nutrients, ranging from 14% to 34% when compared to monoculture. This presents a considerable benefit and offers opportunities for ecological intensification to enhance productivity while minimizing resource usage. Another study by Xu et al. (2019), where five different agroforestry systems with varied crop, tree, and grass species,

as well as management regimes, were studied, shows that the productivity of agroforestry systems, as measured by LER values, ranged from 1.36 to 2.00. These results and many others, such as Sereke et al. (2014) and Lehmann et al. 2020, suggest that a diverse range of agroforestry systems can yield higher productivity than monocropping.

1.2.2 Soil Carbon Sequestration

Soil represents a significant carbon reservoir, containing around 1550 gigatons (Gt) of soil organic carbon and 950 Gt of soil inorganic carbon (Lal, 2004). Conventional agricultural practices, which result in the depletion of soil organic matter, cause European agricultural soils to function poorly as carbon sinks (Vleeshouwers & Verhagen, 2002; Sleutel et al., 2003; Smith et al., 2005; Page et al., 2020; Xu et al., 2019). However, there is substantial potential for these soils to become effective carbon sinks by implementing changes in land management techniques (Vleeshouwers & Verhagen, 2002; Lal, 2004).

Agroforestry has been found to enhance carbon sequestration through various mechanisms, such as root production, vegetation deposition through litter fall, and carbon accumulation through the woody biomass of trees, which contains approximately 46–51% carbon (Gruenewald et al., 2007; Mosquera-Losada et al., 2011; Lorenz & Lal, 2014; Kim et al., 2016; Carranca et al., 2022). Field experiments have demonstrated that the

presence of trees resulted in a significant increase of 6.2 and 5.3 tons of organic carbon per hectare, respectively, as compared to the control plots without trees (Bambrick et al., 2010; Pardon et al., 2017). The incorporation of woody crops, such as willow, into conventional agriculture has the potential to increase carbon sequestration by up to 103 t ha⁻¹, encompassing aboveground, belowground, and soil organic carbon (Bazrgar et al., 2020). A study conducted to determine critical regions in Europe where the adoption of agroforestry systems could yield significant benefits, including the effects on soil carbon, shows that the adoption of agroforestry has the potential to sequester carbon in the range of 2.1 to 63.9 million t C ha⁻¹ (Kay et al., 2019). This range of carbon sequestration corresponds to 1.4% to 43.4% of the total greenhouse gas emissions produced by European agriculture. According to Aertsens et al. (2013), the adoption of agroforestry practices on arable land within the European Union has the capacity to sequester approximately 2.75 t C ha⁻¹ year⁻¹.

Microbial biomass constitutes the biotic component of soil organic matter and typically accounts for 1–5% of the soil's overall organic carbon content (Verma et al., 2013). Despite constituting a minor fraction of soil carbon, the carbon present in microbial biomass still constitutes a significant global reservoir, estimated to be approximately 23 petagrams (Xu et al., 2013). Thus, soil microorganisms in agroforestry Systems lead to increased carbon sequestration.

1.2.3 Nutrient Cycling

Nutrients in Agroforestry can be derived from pruning and tree litter fall, rendering them accessible for the crops grown in the intercropped alleys (Schneidewind et al., 2019; Rivest et al., 2013). Individual tree biomass in agroforestry systems is comparatively higher than individual trees in forests due to reduced inter-tree competition, which can subsequently be reintegrated into the system, thereby enhancing soil organic matter and nutrient recycling (Van Noordwijk & Purnomosidhi, 1995; Livesley et al., 2000). Additionally, tree roots can access and utilize nutrients that have leached into deep soil layers, beyond the reach of crop roots (Isaac & Borden, 2019).

Studies have confirmed that nutrient availability and cycling are more substantial and effective in agroforestry systems than in monocultures (Gupta et al., 2010; Rivest et al., 2013; Schneidewind et al., 2019). That can be attributed to various mechanisms, such as the inclusion of nitrogen-fixing trees or the adoption of leguminous crops in crop rotation or as cover crops, which result in elevated levels of nitrogen reserves (Rosenstock et al., 2014; Koutika et al., 2021). A study shows a mineralized nitrogen quantity of 108 kg N ha⁻¹ year⁻¹ in agroforestry, higher than the 64 kg N ha⁻¹ year⁻¹ observed in a conventional wheat production system (Ghaley et al., 2014). Furthermore, Pardon et al. (2017) observed higher nutrient concentrations in agroforestry systems compared to control plots without trees. Thevathasan and Gordon (2004) found that in agroforestry systems, the leaf litter from nearby poplar trees resulted in a twofold increase in the nitrogen availability in soils for crop uptake in the alleys, compared to soils situated at a distance of 8 to 11 meters from the trees.

1.2.4 Soil biodiversity

Microorganisms, including algae, bacteria, fungi, and microarthropods, serve as decomposers and nutrient transformers and are integral parts of organic matter breakdown, which results in nutrients being released and contributes to its cycling (Coleman et al., 2004; Dollinger et al., 2018). The majority of studies that analyzed agroforestry in comparison to arable systems with respect to biodiversity reported favourable outcomes in agroforestry (Torralba et al., 2016; Marsden et al., 2020). Agroforestry has been found to promote the proliferation of arbuscular mycorrhizal fungi, which in turn accelerates the process of litter decomposition and increases plant nutrient availability (Chifflot et al., 2009; Schadler et al., 2010).

The physical characteristics and permeability of soil are modified by ants and earthworms through the creation of burrows, chambers, and castings, thereby increasing the flow of nutrients and energy (Kibblewhite et al., 2007; Cardinael et al., 2018a). Several studies have shown that the abundance and biomass of earthworms and organic carbon stocks were comparatively greater in agroforestry than in control plots (Price and Gordon 1998; Barea et al., 2005; Ghaley et al., 2018). A greater variety of soil macroorganisms, such as earthworms, beetles, centipedes, millipedes, termites, ants, collembola, mites, and non-parasitic nematodes, has been observed in agroforestry systems (Barrios et al., 2012). Quantification of bacterial 16S ribosomal RNA (rRNA) genes performed on soil samples obtained from agroforestry comprising woodland or hedgerows, as well as control samples from either grassland or agricultural land, indicated a greater abundance of soil bacteria in agroforestry (Banerjee et al., 2015). Fungal richness was also observed to be higher in agroforestry than in monocrop (Bainard et al., 2011).

1.2.5 Soil erosion control

Agroforestry systems have been found to offer numerous benefits, including the reduction of surface runoff and improved infiltration into the soil, which helps recharge aquifers (Udawatta et al., 2002; Udawatta et al., 2010). Agroforestry systems enhance soil stability and mitigate erosion through multiple mechanisms, such as increased ground cover resulting from the presence of leaf litter and "tree mulch" that intercept rainfall, diminish the speed of surface runoff, lower evapotranspiration, and restrict soil crusting (Sepúlveda & Carrillo, 2015). Increased levels of organic matter have been found to enhance the soil's capacity to retain water and promote stability by enhancing soil aggregation and structure (Sepúlveda & Carrillo, 2015). In addition, trees and hedges serve as a permeable barrier that decelerates and intercepts the flow of water runoff while Windbreaks and shelterbelts are implemented to mitigate wind erosion (Mutegi et al., 2008). Additionally, tree mulches, cover crops, and alley cropping techniques have been found to effectively mitigate soil temperature and soil erosion (Lin, 2010).

Alley cropping has been found to decrease soil loss by as much as 80% (Sajjapongse et al., 2002). Budelman (1989 demonstrated that the utilization of mulches derived from trees or woody shrubs could lead to a reduction in soil temperature of up to 6.6°C and an increase in soil moisture content of up to 4.6%. Shading has been identified as a regulatory mechanism for soil evaporation (Mutegi et al., 2008). The shading effect has the potential to establish a buffer for humidity and temperature, thereby safeguarding the system against severe weather conditions like heavy rainfall and heat waves (Schwendenmann et al., 2010).

1.3 HERBACEOUS STRIPS IN AGROFORESTRY

The herbaceous strips found in the agroforestry tree's understory are a significant area of undisturbed surface that maintains a permanent ground cover, responsible for the majority of roots (Cardinael et al., 2015a; Battie-Laclau et al., 2019) and increased soil organic carbon (Udawatta et al., 2017; Cardinael et al., 2015b) within the top centimeters of the soil beneath tree rows (Cardinael et al., 2015b; Battie-Laclau et al., 2019). These strips have the potential to significantly contribute to the preservation of arbuscular

mycorrhizal communities and overwintering of soil fauna in the tree row, which could subsequently migrate to the crop alley (Boinot et al., 2019). A greater abundance and biomass of earthworms in the tree row of a silvoarable system compared to the cropped alley was reported (Price & Gordon 1999) and linked to the influence of tree shading, reduced soil temperature, increased soil moisture, decreased soil disturbance, and greater availability of organic matter as a food source (Hauser et al., 1998; Araujo & López-Hernández, 1999; Solis et al., 2020). Studies have shown that the presence of trees in silvoarable systems generally leads to higher levels of soil organic carbon compared to agricultural fields without trees (Chatterjee et al., 2018; de Stefano & Jacobson, 2018; Feliciano et al., 2018; Shi et al., 2018; Cardinael et al., 2018), particularly along the tree rows (Bambrick et al., 2010; Wotherspoon et al., 2014; Cardinael et al., 2015).

Tree rows have the potential to serve as favorable habitats for the development of earthworm communities, particularly for epigeic and anecic earthworms, due to the lower level of soil disturbance, higher food availability, and buffered microclimatic conditions (Shipitalo et al., 1988). This could potentially facilitate the colonization of cropped alleys by earthworms. However, research on alley cropping systems that examine tree row effects frequently lacks distinct differentiation between the impacts of the trees and those of the understory herbaceous strip. Also, the documentation on the effects of trees and herbaceous strips and their

potential implications for crop nutrition and yields in agroforestry systems needs further attention.

1.4 NITROGEN LEACHING AND ITS PROBLEM

Nitrogen leaching, a prevalent concern in modern agriculture, takes center stage in my Phd. In this section, I examined the complex processes through which nitrates, especially through leaching, impact our ecosystems. This section serves as a fundamental cornerstone in my research journey, shedding light on the challenges posed by nitrogen leaching and, in turn, paving the way for an investigation into how agroforestry may offer sustainable solutions. I navigated through the relationships of nitrogen dynamics, land management, and ecological well-being, all with the ultimate goal of contributing valuable insights to the sustainable future of agriculture.

1.4.1 The nitrate leaching concept

Nitrate leaching refers to the process by which nitrate becomes dissolved and moves downward within the soil profile, facilitated by the percolation of water (Cameron et al., 2013; Gillette et al., 2018). Leaching could lead to the loss of nitrate that are leached beyond the vegetation's rooting zone (Ter Steege et al., 2001; Vitousek et al., 2009) resulting in their temporary removal from the system. However, there is a possibility of their recycling if roots extend deeper into the soil (Isaac and Borden, 2019). The available nitrogen in the soil for plant use is typically in the form of mineral N, which can be either nitrate (NO_3^-) or ammonium (NH_4^+), with the ammonium being subsequently transformed into NO_3^- by soil microbes through the nitrification process (Cameroon et al., 2013). Over 50% of the mineral N supplied to crops can be lost to the environment (Cannavo et al., 2013). The potential loss of mineral N in soil is primarily attributed to three factors: (a) volatilization of ammonia (NH_3), which refers to the release of gaseous NH₃ from the soil surface; (b) denitrification and gaseous emissions of nitrogen, predominantly in the form of dinitrogen gas (N_2) and nitrous oxide (N_2O); and (c) leaching (Cameroon et al., 2013).

The predominant form of nitrogen loss through leaching is NO₃⁻ (Li et al., 2007; Di & Cameroon, 2003; Cao et al., 2014), although in sandy soils, there may be some leaching of NH₄⁺ (Moreno et al., 1996). Nitrate, which is water-soluble, is susceptible to leaching due to the repulsion of the negatively charged NO₃⁻ anion by the negatively charged surfaces of clay minerals and soil organic matter (Arcelay, 2005). The retention and movement of nitrate in the soil solution within the soil are facilitated by the percolation of rainfall or irrigation (Gianquinto et al., 2013). The problem of nitrate leaching is frequently linked to the excessive application of chemical fertilizers in agricultural crop production (Cameron et al., 2013; Fowler et al., 2013; Lemaire & Gastal, 1997; Pratt, 1984; Padilla et al., 2018; Cui et al., 2020). Additionally, soil nitrate that is susceptible to leaching is also

generated by microorganisms that decompose plants and other nitrogencontaining residues present in the soil (Burgos et al., 2006; Biernat et al., 2020).

1.4.2 Impacts of nitrate leaching

Aside from the decline in soil fertility associated with nitrate leaching, it also poses a significant risk to both the environment and human health (Hester et al., 1996; Ju et al., 2006; Cameron et al., 2013; Watanabe et al., 2018). The introduction of nitrate into bodies of water such as rivers or lakes has the potential to contribute to the process of eutrophication, a phenomenon that leads to the proliferation of algae and a subsequent decline in fish populations (Boesch et al., 2001; Ngatia et al., 2019). Furthermore, nitrate leaching has been linked to serious health problems such as methemoglobinemia, also known as the 'blue baby syndrome,' in neonates, as well as gastric cancer in adults.

Agriculture in the EU contributes 40–80% of the total nitrogen entering surface waters (OECD, 2001), making it the region's largest single source of nitrate pollution. The annual cost to the EU of the environmental impacts of nitrogen pollution has been estimated to be around 70 to 320 billion euros (UWE 2013). Many efforts, including the nitrate directives and water framework directives that compel the EU member states to implement national action plans for monitoring, evaluation, and reduction of N losses,

have been implemented (European Commission, 2013)

1.4.3 Factors affecting nitrate leaching

Nitrate leaching is influenced not only by nitrogen inputs but also by the interactions between nitrogen processes and soil water balance (Pratt, 1984; Moreno et al., 1996; Ter Steege et al., 2001), which are influenced by the concentration of NO_3^- in the soil during the drainage period (Cameron et al., 2013; Ter Steege et al., 2001), as well as by the volume of water that passes through the soil (Pratt, 1984; Cameron et al., 2013). Apart from the soil NO_3^- concentration and drainage volume, several other factors, such as crop characteristics, soil type, and cropping methods, contribute to the potential for nitrate leaching (Ter Steege et al., 2001; Di and Cameron, 2002). The impact of soil properties on nitrate leaching is attributed to their influence on the hydrological processes governing water movement. Fine-textured soils generally exhibit lower nitrate leaching losses compared to coarse-textured soils due to their slower drainage and higher potential for denitrification (Di and Cameron, 2002; Borchard et al., 2019)

1.4.4 Management strategies aimed at mitigating nitrate leaching

Management strategies that could mitigate nitrate leaching include reduced nitrogen fertilizer rate, nitrification inhibition, partial organic substitution (livestock manure and crop residue) for synthetic nitrogen fertilizer, reduced water input rate, comprehensive management of water and fertilizer and use of catch crops as well as agroforestry (Palma et al., 2007; Pavlidis & Tsihrintzis, 2018; Bai et al., 2020)

1.5 NUTRIENT ACQUISITION AND INTERACTIONS IN AGROFORESTRY

1.5.1 The nutrient safety net concept

The primary understanding behind the nutrient safety net is that the presence of trees in agroforestry can enhance nutrient retention in the soil-plant system and its conversion into biomass and harvested products, thereby preventing leaching (Young, 1997; Van Noordwijk & Lusiana, 1999; Rowe et al., 2001; Bergeron et al., 2011). The safety-net hypothesis posits that it is feasible to attain a decrease in nutrient leaching without intensifying root competition among trees and crops. Trees with minimal superficial roots and extensive deep roots that spread horizontally beneath the rooting zone of shallow-rooted crops form a theoretical safety net for leaching nutrients. In the subsoil, interception of nutrients and water occurs, resulting in a decrease in nutrient leaching. A study focused on examining the ability of Peltophorum dasyrrhachis, a deep-rooting and uncompetitive tree species, on utilizing subsoil nitrogen in conjunction with groundnut cultivation shows that the tree was able to acquire over 40% of its nitrogen from beneath the rooting zone of the crop (Rowe et al., 1999). Seyfried and Rao (1991) revealed that the soil solution in a multistate agroforestry system comprising cocoa, banana, and Cordia alliodora exhibited lower nutrient concentrations, resulting in reduced nutrient leaching as compared to a maize monocrop in Costa Rica. Implementation of hedgerow intercropping with *Leucaena leucocephala* and annual food crops resulted in reduced nitrate concentrations in the soil solution and subsequently decreased leaching in southern Benin as compared to the agricultural control treatments (Horst, 1995). In a study conducted by Lehmann et al. (1999) in northern Kenya, it was observed that the intercropping of *Acacia saligna* and sorghum resulted in reduced nutrient leaching as compared to pure sorghum cultivation with runoff irrigation.

1.5.2 Vertical and horizontal acquisition of resources and root plasticity in agroforestry

The vertical distribution of plant roots tends to exhibit a greater concentration of roots in closer proximity to the soil surface, with a subsequent decrease in density as depth increases, which is consistent with the general distribution of soil nutrients (Jobbágy & Jackson, 2004). It has been observed that the architecture of root systems can exhibit significant variations among different species (Das & Chaturvedi, 2008; Borden et al., 2017). Rowe et al. (2001) revealed that in a tropical hedgerow agroforestry system with N isotope application, the uptake of ¹⁵N decreased considerably with depth for the N₂-fixing tree (*Gliricidia sepium*) with shallower roots. On the other hand, the deeper-rooted tree species (*Peltophorum dasyrrachis*) exhibited consistent uptake of ¹⁵N from all depths up to 65 cm. Bouttier et al. (2014) observed a decrease in fine root length densities in the vicinity of

shallow-rooted poplar hybrids as opposed to intercropping with deeperrooted oak trees (*Quercus rubra*). Hence, the principal approach for achieving optimal nutrient interactions in management involves the selection of tree species that possess complementary root distributions to those of crops, typically characterized by deeper-rooted trees.

The spatial arrangement of trees and crops plays a significant role in controlling nutrient acquisition in the horizontal dimension, such as root growth in tree rows versus crop rows (Thevathasan & Gordon, 1997; Jose & Gillespie, 1998; McGrath et al., 2001; Mora & Beer, 2013). The influence of species and ontogeny, i.e., tree size, on nutrient acquisition is manifested in the variability of the horizontal span of the tree-crop interface. Bambrick et al. (2010) reported that in temperate tree-based intercropping systems (TBI), there were noticeable fluctuations in soil organic carbon and soil nitrogen levels due to the deposition of tree litter inputs, which were observed up to a distance of approximately 10 meters from the tree row. According to Issah et al. (2015), the proportion of crop nitrogen derived from a leguminous shrub (Caragana arborescens) with a fixed nitrogen content decreased from 40% to 20% as the distance from the shrub row increased from 4 meters to 20 meters in shelterbelt systems. The significant nutrient contributions coincide with a densely competitive area. A study conducted by Thevathasan et al. (2012) revealed a reduction in certain crop yields within a 2-meter radius of the tree row in a TBI system. Livesley et al. (2000) have reported the existence of variation in maize rooting densities on a comparable spatial gradient. The study has revealed that crop root length decreases while tree root length increases in closer proximity to trees, indicating more intense competition as the distance between the two decreases. The study conducted by Rowe et al. (2001) found no discernible spatial effect or alterations in tree fine root length densities in relation to nitrogen uptake with increasing distance from hedgerows consisting of Peltophorum dasyrrachis and Gliricidia sepium.

Physical trenching and pruning can be employed as a means of altering nutrient acquisition patterns in relation to both depth and horizontal distance from the tree (Jose & Gillespie, 1998; Jose et al., 2000; Dupraz et al., 2019).

1.5.3 Acquisition of nutrients from deep soil in agroforestry

Deep soil nutrient absorption is crucial where the risk of nutrient leaching is high. Recent research suggests that these processes are essential for improving geochemical cycling in agroforestry systems (Pierret et al., 2016) and that they are highly related to soil water dynamics in the soil profile (Wu et al., 2016).

According to Bordron et al. (2019), *Eucalyptus grandis* had a specific root uptake potential (nutrient uptake per length of the root) that was highest at a depth of 50 cm for NO_3^- (¹⁵N) and 3 m for potassium (K⁺) and calcium (Ca²⁺) using Rb⁺ and Sr²⁺ as analogs, respectively. Bergeron et al. (2011) show that

poplar roots play an active NO₃⁻ safety-net role in a TBI system to a depth of 1 m. Studies that go deeper than 3 m are few, although deep root research reveals active tree roots 10 m or deeper in other managed tree environments, such as eucalyptus plantations (Laclau et al. 2001, 2013). This indicates that there are strong depth patterns for nutrient acquisition. These depths for nutrient uptake are common in agroforestry systems; shade tree roots have been found to extend down to depths of up to 3 meters in cocoa and coffee (*Coffea arabica*) agroforestry systems, respectively (Abou Rajab et al., 2018). Deep tree roots may absorb nutrients, deposit them as litterfall in shallower soils, and make them available to crops (nutrient pumping effect). Robertson (1994) modeled the significance of deep N uptake and redistribution to crops in an Acacia Senegal-Sorghum bicolor system, Sanchez (1995) lists deep nutrient capture as a key pathway for new N, and Hartemink et al. (1996) measure NO₃⁻ uptake from deep subsoils.

1.5.4 Atmospheric nitrogen fixation and N transfer in agroforestry

The development of nodules in the roots of leguminous trees through soil bacteria and the resulting process of biological nitrogen fixation have been found to significantly enhance the availability of nitrogen sources for crop uptake in agroforestry (Nygren et al., 2012; Munroe & Isaac, 2014; Kaba et al., 2019). The annual addition of nitrogen to an agroforestry system through N₂ fixation can range from tens to hundreds of kilograms per hectare and is influenced by various factors, including climate, soil characteristics, mycorrhizal status, and management practices such as nutrient inputs, pruning frequency/intensity, and tree physiology (Beer et al., 1998; Nygren et al., 2000; Isaac et al., 2011).

The delivery of fixed nitrogen to crops in agroforestry occurs through two distinct pathways. The first is indirect and involves the decomposition and mineralization of organic compounds such as leaf litter, dead roots, and nodules. The second pathway is direct and involves the transfer of fixed N via root exudates, root transfer, and common mycorrhizal networks (Nygren et al., 2013). Kurppa et al. (2010) employed soil isotopic enrichment as a means to examine the transmission of nitrogen from leguminous shade trees, namely Gliricidia sepium and Inga edulis, to cocoa saplings in a semicontrolled field setting. The results indicated that all fixed-N transfer was attributed to belowground transmission. According to Issah et al. (2015), 40% of the yearly crop nitrogen uptake in *Caragana arborescens* shelterbelt systems was obtained from fixed nitrogen, as determined by means of ¹⁵N isotopic dilution. Root-root interactions in a leguminous tree and grass systems have demonstrated varying rates of nitrogen transfer. The study conducted by Rao and Giller (1993) demonstrated a contribution of approximately 3% between Leucaena diversifolia and Cenchrus ciliaris. Similarly, Jalonen et al. (2009) conducted a greenhouse study that revealed that Dichantium aristatum absorbed 22% of nitrogen exuded from the roots of *Gliricidia sepium*.

1.6 Use of tracers and models for assessment of nitrate Leaching in Agroforestry

1.6.1 The tracer method

Quantifying nutrient leaching using tracers can be conducted either by

1. Quantifying the tracer content in the soil up to a specific depth, then comparing the retrieved quantity with the initially applied amount (or the amount measured in the same soil volume at a prior date), and interpreting the disparity as leached or

2. Quantifying the tracer movement through a specific soil layer, such as the crop's maximum rooting depth.

There exists a considerable variety of distinct tracers, which may be categorized as follows:

- Radioactive isotopes such as ³²P, ³³P and ³⁵S (Comar, 1955; Diwan et al., 2018)
- Stable isotopes (e.g. ¹⁵N, ³⁴S) (Reynolds-Vargas et al., 2006; Hastings et al., 2013; Colombani et al., 2019; Ju et al., 2023)

The utilization of radioisotopes and stable isotopes enables the assessment of nutrient leaching in soil without causing significant changes in the concentration of the nutrient under investigation. Non-radioactive tracers have the ability to mimic the actions of specific chemically related nutrients in the soil. For instance, nitrate can be represented by chloride and bromide,
calcium by strontium, and potassium by rubidium and lithium (Gockele, 2014; Mamolos et al., 1995; Aebersold, 1953). Stable isotopes of nitrogen are often employed for the assessment of nitrate leaching (Dawson et al., 2002; Chalk et al., 2019; Du et al., 2022). This is because these isotopes exhibit comparable characteristics during decomposition and microbial transformation to the nutrient under investigation. In several instances, radioisotopes may be deemed excessively hazardous (Comar, 1955; Cipriani et al., 2020) for conducting an agricultural field experiment, thereby rendering stable isotopes as the sole viable alternative.

When the focus of the study is to evaluate the transportation of nutrients in the soil, as opposed to their release from a specific nutrient source, it is recommended that the tracer be administered in a solution form (Du et al., 2022). This is due to the fact that solution-based tracers can be distributed more uniformly compared to solid substances such as fertilizers. A defined area can be sprayed with a known quantity of dissolved tracer using either a basic hand sprayer or an electric pump. The quantity of application is dependent upon the initial soil concentration and the experimental timeframe. In order to investigate nutrient leaching subsequent to fertilization, substantial quantities of nutrients to the soil are applied, but there is the possibility of pool substitution of the tracer of the native soil nutrients (Jenkinson et al., 1985). The retrieval of tracers for analysis can be accomplished through various methods such as soil solution collection, soil extraction using a salt solution or dilute acid, or direct analysis through dry combustion if nitrogen is the main target.

1.6.2 Use of Models

Numerical models have been used to simulate nitrate leaching (extensively reviewed in Cui et al., 2020), nitrogen fertilizer application as well as water and nitrogen balance in a cropping system (see table 2). Nitrate leaching from fertilizer applications has been predicted using the Hydrus-2D/3D model (Baram et al., 2016). The model was applied to simulate future nitrate changes in Israel's coastal regions. In the model, nitrate concentration in the groundwater remained constant for 40 years after the fertilizer rate was lowered by 25%. However, the groundwater's nitrate concentration was lowered to safe level when the quantity of fertilizer was decreased by 50% (Kurtzman et al., 2013; Levy et al., 2017). Fertilizing in accordance with crop needs is crucial for decreasing nitrate leaching (Riga & Charpentier, 1999). Pinto et al. (2017) simulated the link between N fertilizer input and nitrate leaching using the ANIMO model (Wolf et al., 2005). According to the modelling findings, nitrate leaching decreases by 28% to 47% when the N application rate is lowered from 600 to 400 kg N ha⁻¹ yr⁻¹. In order to show that nitrate leaching will be greatly decreased when the input of N in apple orchards is less than 100 kg N ha⁻¹, Demestihas et al. (2018) also employed the STICS model.

According to another model called Hydrus-2D/3D model, switching from sprinkler irrigation to drip irrigation will minimize nitrate leaching by over 37% (Hardie, 2017; Phogat et al., 2014). The root zone water quality model (RZWQM2), like the Hydrus-2D/3D model, is excellent at simulating how irrigation plans would affect nitrate leaching (Craft et al., 2018). The transport of water and solutes in unsaturated or partially saturated soils is simulated using the Leaching Estimation and Chemistry Model (LEACHM) (Asada et al., 2018). It is a useful tool that helps in studying how nitrogen is transported and converted in soils. To simulate the N dynamics in Mediterranean citrus orchards, Lidon et al. (2013) simulated using the LEACHM model, which predicted nitrate leaching with high level of accuracy. In order to simulate nitrate content in soil, Contreras et al. (2009) utilized a one-layer and a three-layer model (a simplified model with few parameters), and they compared the outcomes with those of the LEACHM model. The findings demonstrated that the three models' simulations of soil nitrate concentration were close to the actual amount. The three-layer model, however, provides higher accuracy and better prediction effects than the one-layer model.

Models have limitations. For instance, weeded tree rows and grasslands in alleys cannot compete for water and nitrogen in the STICS model (Demestihas et al., 2018; Yin et al., 2020). The contribution of seasonal storage and removal of nitrogen or soil mineralization to available nitrogen in the Hydrus 2D/3D model cannot be explained by the tree structure (Shafeeq et al., 2020). According to Cameira et al. (2014) and Zhang et al. (2017), RZWQM2 and HEQM models respectively includes a lot of parameters and is challenging to calibrate. In many annual crops, the LEACHM model is frequently utilized. However, it is not often in perennial crops (Lidon et al., 2013). The research goals, the model's usability, and a fair balance between fewer parameter needs and robustness should all be considered when selecting a model.

Model name	Reference
Nmin Sytem	Ramos et al., 2002
HYDRUS-2D	Levy et al., 2017.
HYDRUS-1D	Phogat et al., 2014.
STICKS	Demestihas et al., 2018.
RZWQM2	Nolan et al., 2010
Epistics	Nesme et al., 2006; Nesme et al., 2009
HI	Dzurella et al., 2015.
WAVE	Riga and Chapentier, 1999.
LEACHM	Lidon et al., 2013.
HEQM	Zhang et al., 2017.
Hi-sAFe	Dupraz et al., 2009

Table 2: A list of some nitrate leaching models and their references

1.7 AGROFORESTRY UNDER CLIMATE CHANGE

In a world where climate change is an undeniable reality, the relationship between agroforestry and the evolving climate landscape is of paramount importance. This section is a pivotal stepping stone, marking the intersection of my primary research focus on nitrogen fluxes and the broader context of agroforestry's resilience in the face of climate change. Agroforestry holds the potential to not only mitigate nitrate leaching but also adapt to and mitigate the impacts of climate change, thereby contributing to a more sustainable and climate-resilient future for agriculture.

Climate change is anticipated to have a significant impact on crop yields, especially in Mediterranean regions, where yield reductions of up to 70% are expected primarily due to rising temperatures (Olesen & Bindi, 2002; Maracchi et al., 2005; Lobell et al., 2012; Asseng et al., 2015; Mistry et al., 2017). However, when it comes to agroforestry systems, the outlook appears different. Future climate scenarios suggest that agroforestry systems will experience reduced stress factors such as heat, drought, and nitrogen stress, leading to more stable crop yields (Gomes et al., 2020; Reyes et al. 2021).

While the negative effect of climate change on agroforestry crops may be lower compared to monoculture, questions arise regarding the impact on trees themselves. Trees play a crucial role in global climate regulation, and their response to increasing atmospheric CO₂ levels is key to mitigating climate change (Read et al., 2009). Elevated CO_2 levels have been found to enhance tree photosynthesis by improving the carboxylation rate of Rubisco and concurrently suppressing the oxygenation of Ribulose-1,5-biphosphate (RubP) (Drake et al., 1997). Exposure to elevated CO_2 concentrations can result in a 31% increase in photosynthesis rates (Ainsworth & Long, 2004). Additionally, elevated CO_2 has been shown to enhance the intrinsic water use efficiency in trees (Ainsworth & Long, 2005).

However, understanding how trees respond to environmental factors, especially rising CO_2 levels, becomes complex when incorporated into the context of agroforestry. This complexity arises from the interactions underlying the mechanisms governing processes like photosynthesis, tree growth, and water use. While the response of plants to individual factors like CO_2 , water, and temperature is well-established, comprehending the intricate interactions and their implications for trees' contribution to environmental regulation such as nitrogen cycle, both now and in the future, is an ongoing area of research.

1.8 QUESTIONS TO BE ADDRESSED

As the world grapples with the urgent need for sustainable agricultural practices that can ensure food security, conserve natural resources, and mitigate the impacts of climate change, agroforestry has emerged as a promising solution. This PhD dissertation embarks on a comprehensive exploration of the complex interactions within agroforestry systems, focusing on black locust and hybrid walnut trees species in Mediterranean environments. The key questions at the heart of this research revolve around the dynamics of nutrient management, the role of soil microbes, nitrogen cycling, and the incorporation of CO₂ effects into an soil-crop-tree model (Hi-sAFe). With climate adaptation and sustainable agriculture at the forefront, this study aspires to address these critical inquiries and contribute to the broader understanding of agroforestry's potential for a more resilient and ecologically sound future.

The research strategy adopted in this study is multi-faceted and interdisciplinary. It combines extensive field experiments, isotope labeling techniques, soil microbial analysis and modeling. These diverse methodologies provide a holistic view of the agroforestry system, enabling the investigation of nutrient safety nets, microbial contributions, nitrogen stock assessment, and the impact of elevated CO_2 . By focusing on the integration of CO_2 effects into the Hi-SAFE model, this research advances the state of knowledge in agroforestry modeling. The collaborative efforts of experts from various fields, such as ecology, agronomy, soil science, and microbiology, underline the importance of interdisciplinary approaches in addressing the complexities of sustainable agriculture and climate adaptation. This PhD manuscript is built into chapters 1 to 5 as follows:

In Chapter 1, I provided an introduction to the field of study and present a comprehensive literature review. This chapter aims to establish the context for the research, highlight key concepts, and identify research gaps that serve as the foundation for the subsequent chapters.

Chapter 2 which is titled "Assessing Nutrient Safety Net and Crop Yield in a Mediterranean Agroforestry System" discusses the first-year research, outlining the objectives and hypotheses, the methodology employed for the ¹⁵N labeling experiment, presented the results obtained, engaged in a discussion of these findings, and concluded with the implications for agroforestry systems.

Chapter 3 builds on the second year of the study, conducting a 2-year assessment of tree nutrient safety nets, nitrogen stocks, and biological nitrogen fixation (NDFA) in a Mediterranean agroforestry system. I discussed the extended ¹⁵N labeling experiment, presented the results, engaged in a thorough discussion of the findings, and conclude by outlining the implications for nutrient management in agroforestry.

The focus of Chapter 4 was the third-year research, which explores the response of hybrid walnut trees to elevated CO_2 in agroforestry using Hi-SAFE model. I detailed the objectives of the study, describe the model and its integration with CO_2 effects, and presented the preliminary research

findings and observations. The chapter concludes by offering future directions and recommendations for agroforestry in a changing CO_2 environment.

Chapter 5 serves as the culmination of the manuscript. It includes a summary of key findings from all research chapters, a comparison of these findings to existing literature, methodological reflections that highlight the strengths and weaknesses of the research methodologies, identification of unanswered questions, insights into the broader significance of the research in the context of science, society, and the world, and an overall conclusion that underscores the contributions to the field of agroforestry.

In the references section at the end of the manuscript, citations for sources used in Chapter 1, Chapter 2, Chapter 3, and Chapter 4 were provided to give credit to prior research and sources that have informed this work.

2 CHAPTER 2: ASSESSING NUTRIENT SAFETY NET AND CROP YIELD IN A MEDITERRANEAN AGROFORESTRY USING ¹⁵N LABELLING EXPERIMENT

Paper submitted to Soil Science and Plant Nutrition on 9/10/2023

Title: Assessing nutrient safety net and crop yield in a Mediterranean agroforestry using ¹⁵N labelling experiment

Authors: Mubarak Mahmud^{1,5}, Isabelle Bertrand², Stéphane Bazot¹, Nicolas Delpierre^{1,3}, Paul Leadley¹, Jerôme Ngao², Claire Marsden², Rémi Dugue², Alexandre Morfin¹, Anne Marmagne⁴, Laure Barthes^{1,*}

- 1. Université Paris-Saclay, CNRS, AgroParisTech, Ecologie Systématique et Evolution, F-91190, Gif-sur-Yvette, France.
- 2. UMR Eco&Sol, Univ Montpellier, CIRAD, INRAE, IRD, Institut Agro Montpellier, F-34060 Montpellier, France
- 3. Institut Universitaire de France (IUF)
- 4. Institut Jean-Pierre Bourgin, INRAE-AgroParisTech. F-7800 Versailles, France
- 5. Kano University of Science and Technology, Wudil, Nigeria

Abstract

Purpose: This study aimed to assess crop yield and soil nitrogen removal by trees from a potential nitrogen leaching pool in Mediterranean agroforestry, in a ¹⁵N-labeled fertilizer field experiment. We hypothesized that the applied ¹⁵N would be taken up by the trees, understory vegetation strip (UVS), and soil microbial biomass, and that crop yield would be reduced in agroforestry

systems.

Methods: In a two-block agroforestry design, ¹⁵N-labeled urea was applied to the crop-soil surface in agroforestry and monocrop plots. We analyzed the ¹⁵N, nitrogen, and carbon contents of the aboveground and belowground compartments of the trees, crops, and UVS, as well as that of the soil microbial biomass.

Results: No labelled ¹⁵N was found in the trees, UVS and microbial biomass. Additionally, agroforestry-crop yielded a -20% lower yield compared to monocrop. The absence of ¹⁵N uptake by trees was attributed to the tree age and rooting pattern, which resulted in the lack of tree roots in contact with the labelled fertilizer. The absence of labelled ¹⁵N in the microbial biomass indicated a preference for pre-existing organic matter over newly generated ¹⁵N from urea mineralization.

Conclusions: The capacity of agroforestry systems on crop yield and potentially leachable nitrate may be influenced by the age of trees and prevailing environmental and management practices. Further investigations after several years of tree growth are necessary to better understand the long-term effects of tree age on crop yield and the nutrient retention capacity, including the response pattern of nitrogen-fixing trees. **Keywords** Agroforestry, *Robinia pseudoacacia*, microbial biomass, biomass partitioning, nitrogen allocation, ¹⁵N labeling,

Abbreviations and definition

DBH: Diameter at Breast Height DOY: Day of the Year UVS: Understory Vegetation Strip

1 Introduction

Due to its capacity to boost crop yields, nitrogen is a crucial nutrient for agriculture. That has led to the global consumption of nitrogen fertilizer growing steadily since the 20th century (FAO, 2019; Foley et al., 2011). However, more than half of the N input to agricultural fields is lost into the environment via several pathways, including leaching, runoff, and greenhouse gas emissions (Velthof et al., 2009; Autret et al., *2019;* Omara et al., 2019). Agriculture in the EU contributes 40-80% of the total nitrogen entering surface waters (OECD, 2001), making it the region's largest single source of nitrate pollution. It is causing environmental degradation (surface and groundwater pollution) and human health impacts (Zhai et al., 2017; Ward et al., 2018; Zhang et al., 2021).

Regarding agricultural nitrogen leaching, agroforestry has been identified as one of the best mitigation options (Reisner et al., 2007; Lawson et al., 2020). Agroforestry is defined as a land-use system where trees are grown in combination with crops or grasslands on the same land (Somarriba, 1992; European Commission, 2013). Trees in agroforestry could affect nitrogen dynamics by changing the soil's physical, chemical, and biological properties and play a role of a safety-net by capturing the nitrogen that would otherwise be lost by leaching (Lawson et al., 2020; Sileshi et al., 2020). Indeed, trees rows may intercept a much higher amount of nitrogen thanks to their deeper roots than that of crops (Jose 2009; Andrianarisoa et al. 2016) and leading to a lower nitrogen flux toward subsequent groundwater (Jose 2009; Pavlidis and Tsihrintzis 2018). However, it is important to recognize that the complete understanding of the safety-net role of trees in nitrogen interception is nuanced. Several factors come into play, including the age of the trees, their specific genotype, and the prevailing pedoclimatic conditions (Schroth, 1998; Van Noordwijk et al., 2015). These factors can influence the capacity of trees to capture leachable nitrogen effectively, understanding them is essential for optimizing the benefits of agroforestry systems and sustainable land management practices.

In alley cropping agroforestry systems, three types of plant groups are associated: the trees, the understory plant species beneath them, and the arable crop under cultivation (Guillot et al., 2021; D'Hervilly et al., 2022; Siegwart et al., 2022). A risk associated with agroforestry is a decrease in crop yield due to the competition for light, water and nutrients that trees and their understory vegetation can impose on the nearby crop. These plant communities are heterogeneous in terms of capture and utilization of soil nutrients. The arable crops mostly take up nutrients from the top soil (Fan et al., 2016; Chen et al., 2019; Sun et al., 2022), while the trees and herbaceous strips, which are predominantly perennials, tend to have deeper soil exploration capabilities and higher root biomass than the annual crops (Beniston et al., 2014; Ferchaud et al., 2015; Duchene et al., 2020). The effective spatial distribution (overlapping or independence) of root systems will direct the relationships between different groups of plants towards complementarity or competition for water and nutrients (Van Noordwijk, et al., 2015).

Agroforestry enhances the development of soil microbial biomass via the presence of tree roots and its understory vegetation, which could improve soil nitrogen retention (Araujo et al., 2012; Beule et al., 2022). Indeed, root development allows the growth of microbial biomass in the rhizosphere (Bloor et al., 2009; Battie-Laclau et al., 2020), which constitutes a specific microbiota and microbial C and N reservoir. Immobilization of nitrogen by the rhizospheric microbial biomass is expected under the influence of carbon inputs linked to root rhizodeposits (Diaz et al., 1993; Hungate, 1999). The nitrogen contained in the microbial biomass then constitutes a temporary nitrogen reservoir that can be returned to the soil during microbial turnover. The microbial biomass of the soil can represent around 100 kg N ha⁻¹ (Rennenberg and Dannenmann, 2015; Maxwell et al., 2020). Soil microbial biomass could therefore serve as an important nitrogen sink which can contribute to retention of soil leachable nitrate in the upper horizon of the soil.

In addition to increased soil microbial biomass, nitrogen-fixing trees such as *Robinia pseudoacacia* were shown to improve soil fertility via the return of

symbiotically fixed nitrogen to the soil through litter fall, N-enriched root and nodule decomposition (Ntayombya and Gordon, 2015; Marron et al., 2018). This improvement may potentially reduce the reliance on organic or mineral nitrogen fertilization of intercropped plants in the long term (Dommergues, 1987; Araujo et al., 2012). Moreover, nitrogen-fixing trees might be less dependent to soil N for their N supply, and thus they might be less effective nutrient safety nets than non-legume trees, in particular for nitrates.

To ascertain the true benefits of agroforestry, it is crucial to quantify nitrogen fluxes and compare yields obtained in agroforestry systems with those achieved in monocultures. The assessment of nitrogen fluxes using ¹⁵N tracers is a highly effective methodology for testing the nitrogen safety net hypothesis on agroforestry trees and evaluating the applied nitrogen fertilizer utilization by crops, grasses, and soil microbes in agroforestry systems (Cannavo et al., 2013; Rowe et al., 2005). This approach is particularly valuable because soil N mineralization leads to the formation of additional inorganic nitrogen, making it challenging to measure directly the fate of applied mineral fertilizer. However, the presence of multiple biomass compartments in the system necessitates the assessment of nitrogen partitioning within each component. Perhaps due to these complexities, only a limited number of studies have utilized this technique to investigate nitrogen fluxes in agroforestry systems (Nannipieri et al., 1999; Lehmann et al., 2004; Rowe et al., 2005; Cannavo et al., 2013).

To the best of our knowledge, there is a lack of field studies examining nitrogen stocks and fluxes in young agroforestry sites. The aim of this study was to investigate fertilizer derived-N acquisition by arable crops, nitrogen-fixing trees, understory vegetation and microbial biomass in a young agroforestry system compared to monoculture under a Mediterranean climate, using a ¹⁵N-labeled fertilizer. We formulated three hypotheses: Firstly, we hypothesized that UVS and tree root systems explore toward the cropping alley, allowing both compartments to absorb ¹⁵N applied in the crops. Secondly, in agroforestry systems, the coexistence of trees alongside crops may lead to lower crop yield compared to monocrop systems, due to competition for resources such as water, light, and nutrients which could lead to increased leaching. Thirdly, we hypothesized that microbial biomass would act as a nitrogen sink, especially within agroforestry systems, attributed to the increased root density resulting from the combined presence of crops, understory vegetation, and trees.

2 Material and methods

2.1 Study area: soil and climate characteristics, cultural practices

The study was conducted at an INRAE Instrumented Agroforestry Site (Dispositif Instrumenté en Agroforesterie Méditerranéenne Sous contrainte hydrique, DIAMS) located 10 km East of Montpellier, France. Over the period 2012–2021, the maximum, mean, and minimum temperatures of the site were 33.1° C, $15,5^{\circ}$ C, and -3.6° C, respectively, and the mean precipitation was 556 mm (Mauguio 2012–2021, INRAE Station data). The cumulative rainfall between the periods of labeling and sampling (April 29 to June 21, 2021) was 53.5 mm (Figure 1). The soil was classified as a skeletic rhodic luvisol (WRB) with a high proportion of stones (up to 60%) (see Siegwart et al., 2022 for further description, Table A). For the purpose of this study, the soil layer was limited to 0–20 cm. The pH_{water} range at 0–20 cm depth was 6.8–7.1. The study area (total area of 5 hectares) comprised one plot of alley agroforestry (AF) and one plot of monocrop (MC), repeated in three independent blocks, considered as independent replicate. For our study, only two blocks were used (Figure 2 A).



Fig. 1: 2021 precipitation distribution at the DIAMs site, Montpellier.



Fig. 2: Aerial view of DIAMs site in Maugio showing two blocks containing agroforestry and monocrop plots (A) and experimental design of

block 1 (B).

The alley-cropping system was planted in 2017 with Black Locust (*Robinia pseudoacacia* L.), a N-fixing species, in 2-m-wide rows covered with an understory vegetation strip (UVS). The trees were spaced (intra-row) by 2 meters, and rows were 17 m apart (each row containing 44 trees), leading to a density of 294 trees ha⁻¹. The mean tree DBH in 2021 was 4.08 ± 1.2 cm, while the mean height was 3.18 ± 0.85 m (for block 1 and 2). Herbaceous species *Festuca arundinacea, Dactylis glomerata, Medicago sativa* and *Trifolium pratense* were sowed in 2019 to create the UVS, delimiting the tree row. However, other herbaceous species such *as Bromus sp. Papaver rhoeas, Crepis sancta, Sonchus arvensis,* and *Lolium perenne* were also identified on the UVS by Siegwart et al., (2022). There was a 0.4 m gap of bare soil between the limits of the UVS and the crop alley.

In both AF and MC, barley (*Hordeum vulgare*) was sown on January 22nd (block 1) and 21st (block 2) of 2021. A first dose of Smart N 46 fertilizer was applied at a rate of 87 kg ha⁻¹ (equivalent to 40 kg N ha⁻¹) on the 4th of March followed by a second dose of 60 kg N ha⁻¹ in April making the total nitrogen quantity added to be 100 kg N ha⁻¹. Crop harvest was on the 30th of June (block 1) and the 2nd of July (block 2).

2.2 Experimental design

In each modality of cultivation (AF and MC) of each block, four experimental areas were chosen as four replicates (Figure 2B).

In the AF sites, one tree per row (and four rows were chosen) was selected which served as the reference point for the tree, crop, soil, and UVS sampling (Figure 2B). Trees were chosen according to similar diameter and height (i.e. 4.06 ± 0.17 cm, 3.40 ± 0.44 m, respectively). In the MC sites, the four experimental areas were chosen so as to be distributed along the plot and separated by 17 m (as in agroforestry). In each experimental area, a ¹⁵N labelling of the crop soil was performed and the ¹⁵N was further followed in the different compartments of the tree, UVS and crop.

2.3 ¹⁵N labeling

¹⁵N labeling was carried out on April 29, 2021, Day of the Year (DOY) 119, which coincided with the second dose of fertilizer application (done on April 26). A quadrat with a dimension of 1 m x 1.5 m was used to delimit the ¹⁵N labeling area (Figure 2). That dimension was chosen in order to minimize the border effect during crop sampling (see below). In the agroforestry plots, the labeled areas were placed perpendicular to the tree trunk at a distance of 1.4 m. In the monocrop, four ¹⁵N labeling areas per block were chosen, spaced 17 m apart (Figure 2). The location of each labelling area was identified by its GPS coordinates to avoid sampling

unlabeled points. These locations were used for both initial and subsequent sampling.

A ¹⁵N-labeling solution was prepared with 24 g of urea (CH4¹⁵N₂O) containing 98% ¹⁵N in 1.7 l of water. For each ¹⁵N labeling area, 100 ml of that solution was put in 4.9 l of water. These 5 liters were applied in each ¹⁵N labeling area (by homogenous spray on the soil using a manual pressure sprayer) and thereby added 0.4607 moles of ¹⁵N per plot, equivalent to 0.46 g of ¹⁵N per m², i.e., 4.6 kg of ¹⁵N ha⁻¹.

2.4 Plant and soil sampling

Two sampling campaigns were carried out for trees (leaves, branches, and roots), soil and the shoot and root parts of understory vegetation and crops. The first sampling was conducted a few days prior to labeling in April (26th -28th of April 2021, 95–97 days after sowing). During the same period, crop density in AF and MC were measured with a quadrat of 0.5 m x 0.5 m dimensions. The number of stalks per seed was also recorded on 10 seeds per replicate. The second sampling campaign was carried out one day before the barley harvest (the 29th of June, 2021). In addition to the crop's leaves and roots, barley spikes were also sampled in the second harvest.

For each tree, 3-5 leaf-bearing branches well distributed in the tree canopy were cut with pruning shears, after which the leaves and the branches were

separated and put inside separate bags. For the tree root sampling, the soil at the trunk base was gently dug up to 20 cm deep with a digger and shovel to expose the tree fine and medium roots. Black locust roots were easily identified by their distinct color and smell. The vegetative samples were dried and ground, pending total N and ¹⁵N determination.

For crop sampling, two small quadrats each of 0.5m x 0.5m, were put inside the ¹⁵N labeling area, and the barley plants inside them were cut with shears and oven-dried. The respective weights of the tiller and spike in the quadrats were measured. The number of spikes per quadrat was counted. For crop root sampling, ten barley plants within the small quadrats were uprooted down to 20 cm depth, and the root systems were cut, washed and dried in an oven. Crop root density in the first 15 cm of depth expressed in g by m² was estimated by extrapolating the amount of roots quantified in a manual soil auger (15 cm x 8 cm) in each of the 4 replicates.

For UVS, the grass leaves and roots were sampled using a quadrat of 0.5m x 0.5m placed near the tree trunk, directly opposite the ¹⁵N labeling area. The counter-faces of the ¹⁵N labelling area and the quadrat were separated by 0.5 meters (Figure 2). The roots were cut with shears to separate them from the leaves. All samples were oven-dried at 65°C.

For soil, the first sampling was conducted on the UVS and 1 m away from the future labeled areas of the crop to assess the initial soil microbial carbon, nitrogen, and ¹⁵N statuses. The second soil sampling was conducted 63 days after labeling (on June 29, 2021) at the UVS and the labeled areas of the crop. Twelve soil samples were taken from each block using the manual soil auger (15 cm x 8 cm): four samples were taken near the tree trunk (at the center of each UVS sampling quadrat), four from the agroforestry crop and four from the monocrop (at the center of each labeling area). Soil was sieved to separate the soil into three categories: stones, soil particles greater than 1 mm, and fine soil less than 1mm.

Soil water content was determined by drying 5 g of fresh soil from each sample for 24 hours at 105 °C.

2.5 Microbial biomass assessment

Soil microbial N and C were measured using the chloroform fumigation extraction method (Brookes et al. 1985; Vance et al., 1987). Two fresh soil subsamples of 5 g sieved at 1 mm were prepared. One subsample was fumigated for 24 hours with chloroform vapor, while the other was not fumigated. Nitrogen and carbon extraction of both subsamples were performed using 20 ml of 0.5 mol 1⁻¹ K₂SO₄ for 30 min under vigorous shaking at 250 rpm for N determination. For ¹⁵N determination, the same procedure was used, but with extraction by 20 ml of 0.03 mol 1⁻¹ K₂SO₄ to avoid interference of the mass spectrometer with the K₂SO₄ salt during analysis (Fontaine et al., 2004; Barnard et al. 2006). The extracts (fumigated

and non-fumigated) were filtered (GFC WHATMANN 1.2 μm mesh), then analyzed for N and C content using an elemental analyzer (TOC TNM-1, Shimadzu, Champs-sur-Marne, France) or freeze-dried for subsequent ¹⁵N determination using an isotopic ratio mass spectrometer (FLASH 2000 HT/IRMS, Thermo Scientific).

The microbial biomass C was estimated as [(C in fumigated soil) - (C in non-fumigated soil)] / 0.45 (Vance et al., 1987). The microbial biomass N was estimated as [(N in fumigated soil) - (N in non-fumigated soil)] / 0.54 (Brookes et al. 1985). The ¹⁵N concentrations were similarly determined from the fumigated and non-fumigated 0.03 mol 1⁻¹ soil extracts. In fumigated and non-fumigated samples, the excess ¹⁵N (%) was determined as the difference between the ¹⁵N % value of the sample and the % ¹⁵N of the natural abundance of the sample before labelling. Microbial biomass originally expressed in μ g C or N / g of dry soil was converted into g C or N /m² using the volume of the corer (753 cm³) and the bulk density of the soil (i.e. 0.47 g/cm³ for fine soil).

2.6 Plant biomass sample preparation for N and ¹⁵N determination

The tree branches, leaves, and roots; crop leaves, root, and spike; and UVS leaves and roots were ground to a fine homogenous powder (80µm) using Mixer Mill MM301, Retsch, for 1-6 minutes in 2 mL microtubes (Sarstedt) with two aluminum balls. The powder was then transferred into tin capsules

(D1006, Elemental Microanalysis) using a microgram balance (LE26P, Sartorius) (2 mg for leaves; 3 mg for branches; 4 mg for roots and spike). These samples were then analyzed for their total N concentration by dry combustion with an N analyzer (TNM-1, Shimadzu, Champs-sur-Marne, France) and their ¹⁵N concentration with an isotopic mass spectrometer (FLASH 2000 HT/IRMS, Thermo Scientific, INRAE, Versailles).

2.7 Calculations

With

Quantity of N and recovered ¹⁵N in the different compartments

The amount of nitrogen present in each compartment, expressed as N stock in g N was obtained by multiplying the concentration data (g N g^{-1} of compartment) by the compartment's biomass.

The quantity of ¹⁵N from the labelled solution that was recovered in the different compartments was calculated using the following formula:

Recovered ${}^{15}N = Atom\%^{15}N$ excess compartment. * N% compartment * total biomass of compartment

 $Atom\%^{15}Nexcess \ compartment. =$

Atom%¹⁵Ncompartment after labelling – Atom%¹⁵Ncompartment natural abundance

We assumed that there were two different sources of N in the agroforestry site: the atmosphere (N fixation and N deposition) and the soil (addition from inorganic and organic N sources such as fertilization, litterfall, and mineralization). Therefore, ¹⁵N in excess was computed as the difference between the natural abundance of ¹⁵N in the compartments measured before labeling and that after labeling, except for the spike, in which the cited natural abundance of 0.36 was used (Deléens et al. 1997) as the initial.

2.8 Statistical analysis

The data analysis in this study was conducted using the R program (R Core Team, 2022). To assess the influence of crop type (AF-crop, UVS, MC) on the measured variables, Generalized Linear Mixed Models (GLMMs) following a Gaussian distribution were employed. The block variable was incorporated as a random effect in these models.

In cases where significant effects were observed among the measured variables, a Tukey Honestly Significant Difference (HSD) test was performed to identify which specific modality differed significantly from the others. The rejection limit for statistical significance was set at alpha = 5%.

63



Image 1: Sampling of *Robinia pseudoacacia* roots with Isabelle Bertrand.

Image 2: Quadrats for crop sampling.

Image 3: ¹⁵N labelling showing the spraying system and labelling area (big quadrat).

Image 4: Soil sampling using hammer and chisel due to very hard soil.

(Sd) and	
deviations	
d standard	2022)
lean) and	t et al.,
alues (N	Siegwar
e mean v	<0.05) (
Data an	p-value.
100 cm)	l depths (
and 50-	n the soi
0, 20-50	s betwee
pth (0-20	fference
ng to de	ificant di
s accordi	cate sign
propertie	ters indi
ological p	ercase let
microbic	The low
ical and	(n=6).
al, chem	locations
oil physic	d for all
Ie A Sc	e merge
ab	G

		0-20 cm		8	20-50 cm			50-100 cm		
		Mean	Sd		Mean	Sd		Mean	Sd	
Physical properties										ĺ
Bulk density	$\mathrm{gcm^{-3}}$	1.17	0.05	а	1.69	0.01	p	1.87	0.10	c
Bulk density on fine particles	$\mathrm{g~cm^{-3}}$	1.01	0.15	a	1.56	0.10	p	1.63	0.08	p
Stones volumetric proportion	%	14	6	a	20	14	a	47	19	p
Clay content	g kg ⁻¹	192.00	18.59	a	271.33	75.22	a	468.78	71.19	p
Silt content	g kg ⁻¹	327.78	12.32	p	322.56	23.09	þ	263.78	56.68	a
Sand content	g kg ⁻¹	480.22	18.67	c	406.11	91.14	q	267.44	24.91	a
Moisture	%	37	9	a	38	4	a	37	6	a
Chemical properties										
Organic C content	g kg ⁻¹	8.76	1.91	υ	5.07	1.79	þ	3.53	0.93	a
Organic C stocks	$\rm kgCm^{-3}$	7.41	1.21	c	5.88	0.88	p	3.00	1.22	a
Total N content	g kg ⁻¹	0.90	0.20	p	0.68	0.10	ព	0.63	0.10	ទ
Total P content	g kg ⁻¹	0.55	0.13	c	0.45	0.13	p	0.35	0.05	a
Soil C:N		9.74	0.71	c	7.25	1.68	þ	5.59	1.00	a
Soil N:P		1.67	0.33	a	1.59	0.25	a	1.78	0.22	a
Soil C:P		16.19	2.74	þ	11.22	1.93	ื่อ	10.04	2.37	a
Dissolved organic C content	mg kg ⁻¹	64.24	14.11	þ	40.96	14.80	a	42.94	11.31	a
Olsen P content	mg kg ⁻¹	40.19	13.69	J	24.67	20.68	þ	8.08	4.31	a
CEC	$cmol + kg^{-1}$	8.35	1.93	а	10.38	0.87	a	17.97	3.62	p
PH		6.82	0.64	a	7.14	0.32	ab	7.33	0.12	p
Microbiological properties										
MBC	mg kg ⁻¹	103.40	43.30	þ	60.21	20.91	a	43.31	20.97	ទ
MBN	mg kg ⁻¹	7.14	3.70	a	4.04	2.97	a	3.39	3.58	a
MBC:N		18.05	10.94	a	29.62	33.51	ต	19.93	12.11	ы
16S	copy numbers g ⁻¹	1.99×10^{9}	8.76×10^{8}	c	1.01×10^{9}	4.57×10^{8}	p	2.50×10^{8}	1.34×10^{8}	a
18S	copy numbers g ⁻¹	1.79×10^{9}	7.05×10^{8}	J	7.56×10^{8}	1.16×10^{9}	þ	8.78×10^{7}	7.23×10^{7}	ទ
16S:18S		1.12	0.29	a	2.79	1.77	p	3.69	1.81	q
C-enzymatic activity	µmol g ⁻¹ soil	0.34	0.09	þ	0.09	0.07	a	0.03	0.02	a
N-enzymatic activity	µmol g ⁻¹ soil	0.31	0.14	þ	0.23	0.12	ab	0.16	0.14	a
P-enzymatic activity	µmol g ⁻¹ soil	0.83	0.17	þ	0.45	0.13	a	0.35	0.11	a
C-enzymatic specific activity	µmol g ⁻¹ _{MBC} min ⁻¹	19.39	4.31	þ	7.98	3.52	a	3.65	1.57	a
N-enzymatic specific activity	µmol g ⁻¹ _{MBC} min ⁻¹	16.63	5.45	a	20.62	9.56	a	21.34	16.90	a

3 Results

3.1 Crop density and biomass

The plant density was significantly higher in MC than in AF (+48%)(Table 1). Tiller and total crop biomasses were also significantly higher in MC than AF (+28% and +25%, respectively) (Figure 3A). The tillering intensity, spike density and the root and spike biomasses were all not significantly different between AF and MC (Table 2, Figure 3A).

Table 1: Intensity of tillering, plant density in April 2021 and spike density in June 2021 in agroforestry (AF) and monocrop (MC). Values represent the mean and standard deviation of eight field replicates. Letters in superscript represent statistical significance between culture types. Different letters indicate significant differences, while similar letters indicate insignificant difference. The p-value indicates the probability of obtaining the observed results, assuming that the null hypothesis is true.

	April 2021		June 2021
System	Tillering	Plant density	Spike density
	intensity	(nb of stalks/m ²)	(nb of spikes / m ²
	(nb of		
	stalks/seed)		
AF	$1.9 \ (\pm \ 0.4)^{a}$	607 (± 135) ^a	445 (± 91) ^a
MC	$3.2 \ (\pm 0.5)^{a}$	900 (± 198) ^b	
			$540 (\pm 94)^{a}$
	p = 0.133	p <0.001	p= 0.059



Fig. 3: Dry biomass (A), nitrogen quantity (B) and ¹⁵N quantity in excess (C) of root, tiller, spike and their summation (total) in agroforestry (AF) and monocrop (MC). Values represent the means of eight field replicates. Asterisk above the bars indicates treatments with significant effect.

3.2 Percentage of nitrogen in the compartments

The percentage of N was significantly higher in spikes of MC than in AF averaging $2.28 \pm 0.31\%$ and $1.84 \pm 0.42\%$ respectively (Table 2). The percentage of N in the tiller and in the root were lower than in spikes, averaging 1.55 ± 0.75 and $0.90 \pm 0.2\%$ respectively, and did not differ significantly between AF and MC (Table 2).

Table 2: Percentage of nitrogen in crop roots, spikes and tillers in agroforestry (AF) and monocrop (MC). Values represent the mean and standard deviation of eight field replicates. Letters in superscript represent statistical significance. Different letters indicate significant differences, while similar letters indicate insignificant difference. The p-value indicates the probability of obtaining the observed results, assuming that the null hypothesis is true.

System	%N in root	%N in spike	%N in tiller
AF	$0.91 \ (\pm \ 0.18)^{a}$	$1.84 \ (\pm 0.42)^{a}$	$1.56 (\pm 0.60)^{a}$
MC	$0.88 \ (\pm 0.25)^{a}$	2.28 (± 0.31) ^b	$1.53 (\pm 0.72)^{a}$
	p = 0.442	p = 0.035	p = 0.949

3.3 Crop nitrogen quantity

The total amount of nitrogen in crops by unit of surface averaged 16 ± 3.9 g N/m², i.e., 160 ± 39 kg N ha⁻¹ in MC while in AF the average was 12 g N ha⁻¹, i.e., 120 ± 95 kg N ha⁻¹ (Figure 3B) but the difference was not significant. The amount of N in spikes was significantly higher in MC than in AF (p=0.014), while roots and tiller did not differ significantly.

3.4 Distribution of ¹⁵N excess in plant and tree parts

A total excess of ¹⁵N of 219 ± 80 mg ¹⁵N/m² was found across the treatments with no significant difference between AF and MC (Figure 3C). This quantity represented nearly half of the ¹⁵N applied. No statistically significant difference exists for roots, spike and tiller in terms of ¹⁵N quantity (Figure 3C). The percentage of ¹⁵N atom excess values did not evidence ¹⁵N that originated from the labelling in either the UVS nor the trees (Figure 4).



Fig. 4: ¹⁵N atoms excess % in AF-crop leaf (AF-L), AF-crop root (AF-R), AF-crop spike (AF-G), Monocrop-leaf (MC-L), Monocrop-root (MC-R), Monocrop-spike (MC-G), tree leaf (Tree-L), tree new branch (Tree-NB), tree old branch (Tree-OB), tree root (Tree-R), leaf of understory vegetation strip (UVS-L) and roots of understory vegetation strip (UVS-R). Values are means of eight field replicates.

3.5 Microbial biomass C, N and ¹⁵N excess

Insignificant difference was obtained for microbial biomass C and microbial biomass N (Table 3) between UVS, AF and MC. Due to a low level of N in the microbial biomass, C:N ratio was high in all plots, ranging from 46 to 94. Table 4 presents the %¹⁵N in excess in the extractable soil solution before and after soil fumigation. The %¹⁵N in excess in non-fumigated extracts shows the absence of ¹⁵N in the soil of the UVS and an enrichment of around 2,3% in ¹⁵N coming from the labelling in AF and MC soil. The ¹⁵N in excess in the fumigated soil extractable solutions in AF and MC were always lower than their non-fumigated counterparts, indicating an addition of ¹⁴N in the fumigated soil solution extracts linked to microbial cell lysis.

Table 3: Microbial biomass C, N and microbial biomass C:N ratio (MB C:N) in alley crop (AF), understory vegetation strip (UVS) and monocrop (MC). Values represent the mean and standard deviation of eight field replicates. Letters in superscript represent statistical significance between culture types. Different letters indicate significant differences, while similar letters indicate insignificant difference. The p-value indicates the probability of obtaining the observed results, assuming that the null hypothesis is true.

System	MBC (g/m ²)	MBN (g/m ²)	MB C:N
UVS	$69.0 (\pm 27)^{a}$	$0.92 \ (\pm \ 0.3)^{a}$	$78.2 (\pm 38.6)^{a}$
AF	$50.2 (\pm 10.2)^{a}$	$0.63 \ (\pm 0.3)^{a}$	$94.6 \ (\pm \ 38.6)^a$
MC	$54.2 (\pm 11.3)^{a}$	$1.3 \ (\pm 0.5)^{a}$	$46.7 (\pm 20.6)^{a}$
	p = 0,141	p = 0,157	p = 0.55
Table 4: Percentage of ¹⁵N in excess in non-fumigated and fumigated soil extract from the understory vegetation strip (UVS), alley crop (AF) and monocrop (MC). Values represent the mean and standard deviation (in parenthesis) of eight field replicates. Letters in superscript represent statistical significance between culture types. Different letters indicate significant differences, while similar letters indicate insignificant difference. The p-value indicates the probability of obtaining the observed results, assuming that the null hypothesis is true.

System	% ¹⁵ N in excess in	% ¹⁵ N in excess in	
	non-fumigated soil	fumigated soil	
	extract	extract	
UVS	-0.23 (± 0.37) ^b	0.0006 (± 0.005) ^b	
AF	$2.07 \ (\pm \ 0.79)^{a}$	$1.57 \ (\pm 0.39)^{a}$	
MC	$2.50 \ (\pm 0.50)^{a}$	$2.13 (\pm 0.41)^{a}$	
	p < 0.001	p < 0.001	

3.6 Soil water content

The soil water content recorded across the site, indicates generally arid conditions with soil water content at 1.9 ± 05 % in AF and 2.2 ± 0.9 % in the MC (no significant difference between AF and MC) and significantly higher (p=0.022) at 3.6 ± 0.6 % in the UVS.

4 Discussion

4.1 Impact of agroforestry on crop biomass and yield

Despite the relatively young age of the site (four-year-old), the influence of different crop systems on crop development was evident, with the monocrop exhibiting higher plant density (+48%) three months after crop sowing and higher total crop biomass at harvest (+25%) compared to agroforestry. Previous studies have indicated that agroforestry can reduce the growth and yield of alley crops (Querne et al., 2017; Abbasi Surki et al., 2020; Temani et al., 2021; Ivezic et al., 2021). However, this effect is typically observed in older sites where the tree canopy is closed, resulting in significantly reduced light reaching the crop surface (Artru et al., 2017). In Mediterranean regions, the typical range of yield reduction in alley crops due to agroforestry falls between -10% and -30% (Dufour et al., 2013). However, higher reductions have been reported depending on the specific location and system (Li et al., 2008; Artru et al., 2017). Agroforestry has also been found to cause significant reductions in tiller and spike numbers of the associated crop (Kohli and Saini, 2003; Gill et al., 2009; Kaur et al., 2010; Dufour et al., 2013; Inurreta-Aguirre et al., 2018; Slafer et al., 2022).

In our study, we noted a significant reduction in aboveground biomass at harvest in barley under agroforestry compared to the monocrop. However, the reduction in root biomass was found to be insignificant. This contrast in yield output between agroforestry and the monocrop was further confirmed by the overall yield estimate for the site, obtained by harvesting a 1.5-meterwide, 10-meter-long strip in the center of the alley and in the monocrops on June 30, 2021, which showed an 85% increase in yield for the monocrop (Marion Forest personal communication, results not shown). Additionally, during this harvest, no significant differences in crop yields between the edge of the tree row and the centre of the agroforestry alley was observed (results not shown).

In contrast, a study conducted on the same site one year earlier, focusing on wheat, showed no significant difference in aerial biomass during the harvest stage. However, it did reveal a notable decrease in root density in wheat plants located 1 meter from the tree row compared to those situated 4 meters away, particularly within the 0-20 cm soil depth (Siegwart et al., 2022). These discrepancies between the two years can be attributed to the inherent differences between wheat and barley, as well as the influence of climate conditions on growth and the root-to-shoot ratio (Boudiar et al., 2020). Notably, the year 2020 experienced drier conditions compared to 2021, with cumulative rainfall totalling 89mm and 119mm from January to the beginning of June, respectively. The decrease in crop biomass observed in agroforestry compared to the monocrop is often attributed to competition for water and nutrients from the trees. Previous studies (Gao et al., 2013; Isaac and Borden, 2019; Ivezic et al., 2021) have suggested that black locusts,

with their wide-spreading root system (Huntley, 1990) and high transpiration rate (Mebrahtu and Hanove, 1991), may contribute to increased water loss from the soil near the crop zone. However, this effect is typically seen only when the black locusts on the site have reached an appropriate age to exert this influence. In agroforestry systems with understory herbaceous strips (UVS), which have extensive vertical and horizontal root systems (Skinner and Comas, 2010; Sainju et al., 2017; Oerter et al., 2021), competition for water and nutrients could also be attributed to the UVS or to the combined effect of the tree and the UVS. Recent studies have emphasized the significant role of the UVS in influencing soil properties, microbial activity, and fauna (Udawatta et al., 2008; Bambrick et al., 2010; Wotherspoon et al., 2014; Cardinael et al., 2015; Battie-Laclau et al., 2020; Guillot et al., 2021; D'Hervilly et al., 2021; D'Hervilly et al., 2022). However, extensive root mapping conducted on our site by Stiegwart et al. (2022) revealed the absence of roots from understory herbaceous strips (UVS) or tree roots within the crop zone. So in our system, if root competition between trees and UVS had occurred, it would more likely have been mediated via a mycorrhizal network rather than by direct root to root interactions, as suggested by the results of Battie- Laclau et al., 2020.

Another explanation of the difference in biomass between agroforestry and the monocrop could be due to the unequal application of the fertiliser in the agroforestry plots. Indeed, Stiegwart et al. (2022) observed that points located 1 meter away from the tree line received a lower quantity of fertilizer compared to those located 4 meters away. This disparity in fertilizer distribution may have significantly impacted the results of our study, particularly considering that our sampling locations were between 1.6 and 2.70 meters from the tree line.

4.2 N distribution within and amongst plants

While most studies consistently report higher soil nitrogen levels in agroforestry systems compared to monocrops, it is crucial to acknowledge that many of these studies have primarily focused on older agroforestry sites, which may not align with the characteristics of our specific study system (Pardon et al., 2017; Guillot et al., 2021). Our findings revealed a lower nitrogen content in all of the plant's compartments in the agroforestry crop compared to the monocrop, the difference being only significant for the spike as illustrated in Figure 4. This result indicates a better ability of monocrops to benefit from available nitrogen to fill the grain. Indeed, the nitrogen assimilated into various plant organs before anthesis and nitrogen absorbed and reduced during grain filling and ripening (Cliquet et al., 1997). Despite the ample availability of nitrogen in the grain originates from the remobilization of pre-existing reserves stored in the stalk and leaves of the tiller (Hannachi et al., 1996). Consequently, during grain filling, the increase in nitrogen content in the grain is associated with a concurrent decrease in nitrogen content in the senescing vegetative parts of the plant. The higher percentage and quantity of nitrogen in spike in monocrop compared to agroforestry shows a better nitrogen nutrition of MC compared to AF and that the remobilization of stalk nitrogen for grain filling is more efficient in MC than in AF. The low %N observed in the tillers and the root of the monocrop compared to those of AF (even though not significant) aligns with this process (Table 3).

4.3 N and C in microbial biomass

In our study, the microbial biomass nitrogen (MBN) was approximately 1 g N/m² (equivalent to 10 kg N ha⁻¹), which was nearly ten times lower than the MBN found in forest ecosystems (Rennenberg and Danneman, 2015; Maxwell et al., 2020). This difference could be attributed to the high temperatures and low soil water content commonly associated with Mediterranean environments that could limit the growth of microbial biomass (Aponte et al., 2010). Most studies have reported higher microbial biomass C and N in AF compared to MC (Kaur et al., 2000; Pereira et al., 2011; Rodrigues et al., 2015; Lepcha and Devi, 2020; Guillot et al., 2021). The deposition of litter associated with trees contributes to maintaining soil

moisture, reducing soil surface temperature, and increasing soil organic carbon stocks, thereby providing microbes with carbon and nitrogen sources (Crow et al., 2009; Matos et al., 2012; Bohm et al., 2014; Mayer et al., 2020). The black locust tree, known for its high nitrogen content (Brinks et al., 2011; Wos et al., 2020), can enhance mineral nitrogen levels in the topsoil (Keskin and Makineci, 2009; De Marco et al., 2013). The literature commonly highlights an insignificant trend in microbial carbon (C) between agroforestry and monocrop involving black locust species (Bohm et al., 2014; Kanzler et al., 2021). In our study site, we observed a higher microbial biomass C in the UVS compared to AF and MC (even though not significant) (Table 4). A high microbial biomass C in UVS could be attributed to the increased availability of resources (Saggar et al., 2001; Nunes et al., 2012). The UVS, being free from soil management changes like tillage helps to preserves soil carbon by avoiding disturbances, thus enhancing soil organic carbon stocks (Haddaway et al., 2017; Mondal et al., 2020; Hussain et al., 2021). Furthermore, the UVS exhibits higher moisture content and receives organic matter additions from tree litter, while root exudation improves the quantity and quality of plant rhizospheric resources, both of which positively influence soil microbial biomass (Fang et al., 2013; Zhang et al., 2019).

The microbial C:N ratio (MBC:MBN) in all treatments exceeded 30 (Table 3), which is considerably higher than previously reported values for this site

and many other Mediterranean agroforestry systems (Kaur et al., 2000; Battie-Laclau et al., 2020; Guillot et al., 2021; Siegwart et al., 2022). However, a study examining microbial communities' resilience and resistance to drought and heat stresses in Mediterranean agroforestry found MBC: MBN values above 35 for treatments subjected to combined heat and drought stresses (Guillot et al., 2019). In Mediterranean environments, soil microbes experience periods of drought, heat, re-wetting, and drying during summer, autumn, or spring (Gibelin and Déqué, 2003), which can alter the microbial community structure as well as carbon and nitrogen fluxes (Fierer et al., 2003; Mikha et al., 2005). Our results may indicate the presence of water or heat stress, or both, as our sampling occurred on a hot and dry summer day. Consequently, soil microbial organisms responded to these stresses by modifying their stoichiometry (Xu and Yuan, 2017). Additionally, the lower nitrogen content in the soil might have contributed to the higher C:N ratios observed.

4.4 ¹⁵N recovery and nutrient safety net

Around 50% of the applied ¹⁵N was recovered in the crop, which is a little bit higher but aligns with the findings of Rowe et al. (2005) who reported 34% of applied ¹⁵N accounted for in the first harvest. However, Lehmann et al. (2002) reported lower ¹⁵N recovery in sorghum due to competition from 15-year-old trees, which may not be applicable to our study since we examined 4-year-old nitrogen-fixing trees.

The uptake of ¹⁵N applied was not observed in either the trees, understory vegetation, or microbial biomass. This could be attributed to the young age of our trees, which may have prevented them from establishing a sufficient density of roots below the labeling point, located at 1.40 to 2.90 m from the trees within the crop alley. As a result, they were unable to intercept the leaching nitrates (Rowe et al., 2001; Cadisch et al., 2004; Rowe et al., 2005). Limited tree root colonization and absence of UVS roots in the crop area observed during an in situ mapping conducted one year earlier (2020), further supports this explanation (Siegwart et al., 2022).

Another potential factor could be the retention of ¹⁵N in the topsoil, which prevented its leaching to the soil depth where the tree roots extend, due to insufficient precipitation to cause leaching or due to the use of urea fertilizer which could lead to ammonia retention on soil particles (Trehan, 1996). A study examining the vertical distribution of ¹⁵N in the soil 70 days after application (Rowe et al., 2005) revealed a significant amount of ¹⁵N retained at or near the surface, suggesting that some of the applied ¹⁵N became incorporated into soil organic matter and was thus protected from leaching. The presence of ¹⁵N in non-fumigated soil extracts in our study confirms the presence of ¹⁵N in the topsoil, justifying the need to track the fate of applied ¹⁵N in the plant-soil system over subsequent growing seasons.

The analysis of ¹⁵N in excess in microbial biomass indicated that the nitrogen isotopic composition in the microbial biomass was more enriched in ¹⁴N compared to ¹⁵N (%¹⁵N in excess of fumigated extract was lower than in non-fumigated extract) in MC and AF. This suggests the preferential utilization of old organic matter present before labelling over inorganic nitrogen derived from the decomposition of the ¹⁵N urea used for labelling, thereby resulting in the absence of ¹⁵N in the microbial biomass. We speculate that the absence of ¹⁵N in the microbial biomass could also be attributed to the timing of ¹⁵N application, wherein the microbes were not nitrogen-limited during and after the application, as microbial retention of nitrogen typically occurs under nitrogen-limited conditions (Moshammer et al., 2014). Considering that our sampling took place during the summer period, the absence of ¹⁵N in the microbial biomass may have been influenced by microbial activity. Microbial activity is well-documented to be significantly affected by soil moisture levels (Aponte et al., 2010), in addition to other factors such as soil chemical properties, temperature, and location (Cao et al., 2015; Borowik and Wyszkowska, 2016). This observation aligns with the low soil water content recorded across the site, indicating arid conditions with soil water content of around 2%. These

findings collectively suggest a limited availability of water in the fields during our study period.

5 Conclusion

Our results show that neither the trees nor the UVS absorbed the applied ¹⁵N. And also, no labelled ¹⁵N was found in the microbial biomass, which nullifies the hypothesis that microbes would be a sink of fertilizer nitrogen in this agroforestry situation. The absence of ¹⁵N in the tree was attributed to a lack of roots beneath the ¹⁵N labelling area or to the ¹⁵N retention in the soil. The absence of ¹⁵N in the microbial biomass in our field experiment indicates that the microbial biomass did not serve as a nitrogen sink capable of limiting nitrogen leaching in this context. Additional sampling after several years of tree growth is needed to confirm the tree age effect on leached nitrate retention.

Acknowledgements The authors are thankful to the DIASCOPE experimental unit (INRAE Occitanie Montpellier) for the crop management at the DIAMS site.

Funding information Financial support was provided by Laboratoire Ecologie, Systématique et Evolution and by the French state aid managed by the ANR under the "Investissements d'avenir" programme with the reference ANR-16-CONV-0003 through the financial support provided by

CLAND under half-grant funding program. Financial support was also provided by Kano State government of Nigeria.

Compliance with ethical standards

Conflict of interest: The authors declare that they have no conflict of interest

3 CHAPTER 3 : ENHANCED NITROGEN STOCK AND NUTRIENT SAFETY-NET IN A MEDITERRANEAN AGROFORESTRY SYSTEM

Abstract

A 2-year assessment of tree nutrient safety nets (from ¹⁵N labelling experiment), nitrogen stocks, and biological nitrogen fixation (NDFA) in a Mediterranean agroforestry was conducted. Quantities of nitrogen (N) and ¹⁵N were assessed across all system components: N-fixing black locust tree, arable crops, weed plants, understory vegetation strips (UVS), rhizospheric soil, and soil microbial biomass. We hypothesized that a nutrient safety-net created by trees would become evident as a result of the leaching of nutrients and the increase in below-ground root growth during a one-year growth period. In both years, crop in agroforestry (AF) exhibited lower N stock (13-30%) compared to monoculture (MC). At the plot level, inclusion of trees and UVS within AF nearly compensated the N crop stock deficit in 2021, while in 2022 there was an increase in plot-level N stock by 62%. The Relative Nitrogen Content (RNC) was 0.97 in 2021 and 1.63 in 2022. While no ¹⁵N was observed in the trees in the 1st year (70 days after labelling), about 2% of applied ¹⁵N was recovered in trees 14 months after labeling. NDFA values ranged from 52% to 68% in black locust trees, with B-values (values of isotope fractionation occurring during N₂ fixation) insignificantly influencing these estimates. Trees fixed 14 to 18 kg of N ha⁻¹. It is possible

that N fertilization in the field may be reducing N fixation in the trees leading to reduced NDFA estimates compared to other findings in black locust. Further research is needed to delve into these dynamics and explore the full potential of tree nutrient safety net in the system.

Introduction

Agroforestry systems represent multifunctional land use systems that integrate trees into agricultural crop and/or animal production that stands out as one of the most promising agricultural systems, harmonizing productivity, sustainability, and adaptability to climate change (Reynolds et al. 2007; Lin et al. 2008; Jose 2009; Lin et al. 2011). These systems offer several distinct advantages such as soil erosion mitigation, enhanced soil health and quality, nutrient cycling and carbon sequestration, biodiversity promotion and optimization of resource utilization including nitrate leaching reduction (Sierra and Nygren 2005, Sileshi et al., 2020; Zhu et al., 2020; Fahad et al., 2022; Elrys et al., 2023; Macedo et al., 2023).

Agroforestry holds the capacity to optimize nitrogen-use efficiency within the system by virtue of its capacity to elevate soil quality and nutrient absorption (Ilany et al. 2010; Patra 2013; Elrys et al., 2023). The incorporation of trees in agroforestry systems helps to prevent leaching of valuable nutrients by intercepting and utilizing them for growth and productivity which could add positive effect on overall agroecosystem health (Young, 1997,;Van Noordwijk &Lusiana,1999; Rowe et al., 2001; Bergeron et al., 2011; Veldkamp, 2023). Additionally, agroforestry is linked to the reduction of nitrogen surplus and nitrogen emissions in farming systems because certain trees, including nitrogen-fixing species, may exhibit a lower nitrogen demand compared to that of agricultural crops (Sevel et al., 2014; Ren et al., 2023), thereby facilitating a decrease in external nitrogen inputs and the overall nitrogen surplus within the system (Ren et al., 2023). In a nitrogen-fixing system, the cultivation of nitrogen-fixing trees is frequently employed to counterbalance substantial nitrogen loss caused by crop harvesting (Nygren et al. 2000; Baier, 2023).

Stable isotopes of nitrogen (¹⁵N) are commonly employed to measure atmospheric nitrogen fixation by legumes which hinges on the differences in isotopic composition between nitrogen available in the soil and atmospheric nitrogen (Rennie et al. 1978). Such differences may arise from the natural enrichment of ¹⁵N (compared to atmosphere) in soil nitrogen (Amarger et al. 1979; Ledgard et al. 1984; Barthes et al., 1995), or from the controlled addition of ¹⁵N-enriched fertilizer or organic material labeled with ¹⁵N (Legg and Sloger 1975; Edmeades and Goh 1978; Phillips and Bennett 1978; Mahmud et al., 2022).

The role of agroforestry encompassing the UVS in terms of biomass and nitrogen stocks is not extensively studied in the literature. In this paper, a nitrogen stock and nutrient safety net (via ¹⁵N labelling) assessment spanning two years (2021 and 2022) has been conducted in a mediterranean agroforestry encompassing all system components (a N-fixing tree, arable crop, weed plants in 2022, UVS, bulk soil and soil microbial biomass). We

have also estimated nitrogen fixation (percentage of nitrogen derived from the atmosphere and the fixation rate) in black locust (*Robinia pseudoacacia*) in 2021. We hypothesized that trees would absorb ¹⁵N after 1 year of labelling due to increased leaching and below ground root growth and that agroforestry systems exhibit greater nitrogen stock potential compared to monoculture due to the combined contribution of aboveground and belowground biomass of the tree plus the herbaceous strips. We hypothesized that soil microbes play a significant and positive role in retaining leachable nitrate within agricultural (both AF and MC). We finally hypothesized that the UVS present in the agroforestry system's understory can serve as an effective reference plant for estimating nitrogen fixation in agroforestry systems, providing a reliable benchmark for nitrogen dynamics assessment.

MATERIAL AND METHODS:

For an in-depth description of the study area, site characteristics, soil and climate details, experimental design, ¹⁵N labeling, sampling of plant and soil components, assessment of microbial biomass, expression of biomass metrics, and procedures for sample preparation for N and ¹⁵N determination, as well as the calculation of microbial biomass parameters, please refer to Chapter 2. Below, I address the aspects of the materials and methods specific to the second year of the study.

Tree characteristics, cultural practices, and sampling

In 2022, tree height was on average 3.76 ± 0.89 m while DBH was 5.13 ± 1.44 cm. As for the principal crop species, pea *(Pisum sativum)* was sown on 20th December, 2021. Fertilizer was not applied to the crops for this growing season. Crop harvest was carried out on 9th June, 2022.

Sampling

In 2022, a single sampling campaign was conducted on 6th June encompassing trees (leaves, new and old branches, and roots), soil, as well as leaves and roots of UVS and crops. The crop, tree and soil sampling in 2022 was executed both within the areas labeled with ¹⁵N in 2021 and in non-labeled areas situated 6 meters away from the labeled points. These non-labeled areas served as a reference for evaluating the ¹⁵N status.

Quantity of nitrogen in tree and its compartments

Data on tree compartment biomasses (leaves, branches of the year, branches of the previous year, trunk, stump and roots) were obtained from DIAMS (estimated using allometric equation, Martin-Blangy et al., 2023 submitted). To compute the nitrogen quantity of each compartment, the compartment biomass was multiplied by its percentage of nitrogen (%N). It is worth noting that the percentage of N in old branch was used to estimate the quantities of nitrogen in the old branches and the trunk. Additionally, the %N in fine root was used for quantifying the quantity of N in the entire root system (below ground compartment).

Estimation of Biological Nitrogen Fixation (NDFA) in Robinia pseudoacacia

The ¹⁵N natural abundance technique is the most commonly used method for estimating biological nitrogen fixation. It involves determining the isotopic δ^{15} N values of three sources: (i) the legume of interest, (ii) a non-N₂-fixing reference plant growing within the same field as the aforementioned legume, and (iii) the isotopic δ^{15} N value of the legume of interest when relying solely on biological nitrogen fixation (BNF) as the nitrogen source for growth, which provides what is known as the "B value." This B value corrects for any isotopic discrimination during the uptake and redistribution of symbiotically fixed nitrogen (Bergersen et al., 1985; Shearer and Kohl, 1986; Marron et al., 2018).

In a study by Marron et al. (2018) aimed at characterizing the nitrogen fixation potential of black locust in a plantation using isotope methods, Bvalues for black locust in France were estimated. They employed two methods for estimation: (i) by growing trees on an N-free medium in controlled conditions (referred to as "Blab"), and (ii) by aligning Ndfa (nitrogen derived from the atmosphere) calculated with the natural abundance method to that calculated with the ¹⁵N dilution method in the field (referred to as "Bfield"). Both methods yielded consistent estimates of the B value, ranging between -1.4 ‰ and -3.2 ‰. In our current study, we utilized the B-values estimated by Marron et al. (2018) for assessing nitrogen fixation by black locust in our field.Some key assumptions that underpin the process of estimating NDFA in black locust trees considered in this paper are as follows:

1. The natural abundance method was selected as the most suitable approach for quantifying NDFA in the trees. It was assumed that the targeted black locust trees do not extend their roots into the crop area, thus mitigating any potential impact of nitrogen derived from fertilizer applications to the surrounding soil's ¹⁵N content. Prior investigations conducted at the same site (Siegwart et al., 2022 through root mapping; Mahmud et al. 2023 (submitted) through ¹⁵N labeling) have conclusively demonstrated this, revealing the absence of ¹⁵N presence in both the trees and the grass strip that accompanies the crop.

2. Although there was a non-nitrogen-fixing tree in the study sites (*Gleditsia triacanthos*) that could have potentially served as a reference plant for NDFA estimation, we chose not to use it due to potential variations in the extent of soil exploration with the black locust trees. As the agroforestry practices in this study area subject the trees to tillage, fertilization, and

herbicide application, all of which may impact the isotopic composition of ¹⁵N , these factors are clearly absent in the forestry site housing the nonnitrogen-fixing tree.

3. For our study, we opted to use leaves from the UVS (located at the base of the target tree) as the reference plant for tree NDFA estimation, positing that they engage with the same soil zone as the black locust tree. In alley systems of agroforestry, a cereal, weed, broadleaf or grass can be feasibly utilized as a non-fixing reference even if root depth disparities are present compared to the fixing species (Vallis et al. 1967; Rerkasem et al. 1988; Schwenke et al. 1998; Unkovich et al. 1994; Unkovich et al., 2008).

Since leaves generally act as the primary sink for recently fixed N (Domenach 1995), we used leaves to assess the symbiotic N₂ fixation by black locust trees. δ^{15} N values extracted from the sampled leaves of black locust and the UVS were subjected to analysis. The proportion of nitrogen derived from the atmosphere (NDFA) was estimated using the following equation as described by (Shearer & Kohl, 1986; Unkovich et al., 2008; Diatta et al., 2020).

%Ndfa = 100 * (δ^{15} N ref - δ^{15} Nfixing plant) / (δ^{15} N ref - B)

In the above equation,

 δ^{15} N ref represents the δ^{15} N level detected in the leaves of the reference plant growing in the same soil and time frame as the black locust (UVS). δ^{15} N fixing plant signifies the ¹⁵N abundance of the black locust. B represents the ¹⁵N abundance (‰) of the black locust, originating solely from N₂ fixation. The B values used in this study were adapted from Marron et al. (2018) as -3.2, -2.3, -1.4, and 0 for black locust at 23, 28, 40, and 52 months in France. Each respective B value was applied for the accurate calculation of NDFA.

N stocks determination

The estimation of total nitrogen stock was conducted at both the component and plot levels within the AF and MC systems. This involved a comprehensive assessment of nitrogen stock across various compartments, including crop biomass, rhizospheric soil, soil microbial biomass, the UVS, and the trees. Subsequently, these estimations were scaled up to provide an assessment at the plot level.

In both the AF and MC sites, the crop plots were standardized with dimensions of 17m in width and 100m in length, resulting in a total area of 1700m². While in the MC site, the entire area was dedicated to crops, in the AF site, some portions were allocated to represent the UVS and trees. These allocated areas were 2m in width, matching the width of the UVS, and extended 100m in length, totalling 200m². Since the AF trees were spaced 2

meters apart along the tree line, each plot within the AF system therefore contained 50 trees.

Furthermore, the Nitrogen Equivalent Ratio (RNC) was determined at the plot level for both agroforestry and monocrop systems. This ratio facilitated a comparison of nitrogen content between agroforestry and monocrop systems, offering valuable insights into the nitrogen dynamics and efficiency of each respective system.

The RNC was calculated using the formula:

RNC= (Naf/Nmc), where Naf is the nitrogen quantity in agroforestry (ie the sum of trees, crop and UVS), and Nmc is the nitrogen quantity in the monoculture.

Statistical analysis

Data analysis was conducted using the R program (R Core Team, 2022). To evaluate the impact of crop type (AF-crop, UVS, MC) on the measured variables, Generalized Linear Mixed Models (GLMMs) were employed, assuming a Gaussian distribution. The block variable was included as a random effect in these models.

In instances where significant effects were detected among the measured variables, a Tukey Honestly Significant Difference (HSD) test was carried

out to pinpoint specific modalities that exhibited significant differences compared to the others. The threshold for statistical significance was set at alpha = 5%.

Results

¹⁵N excess in compartments

In 2021, the AF and MC systems generally exhibited a significantly higher percentage of ¹⁵N excess (between 1 and 2%) compared to the UVS and tree compartments where no ¹⁵N in excess was detected (Figure 2A). In 2022, lower but positive ¹⁵N excess was obtained across all cultures, including the tree and UVS (Figure 2B).

In 2021, the percentage of 15 N in excess in the soil of AF and MC was around 2% and 0.009% in UVS. In 2022, the percentage of 15 N in excess in the soil of AF and MC was around 0.035% and 0.01% in UVS





Figure 2: Percentage of ¹⁵N in excess in different compartments of monocrop (MC), agroforestry crop (AF-Crop), understory vegetation strip (UVS) and tree (AF-tree) in 2021 (A) and 2022 (B). Values are means and standard deviations of eight field replicates. The star above the bar indicates treatment that was significantly different between MC and AF in crop and between MC; AF and UVS in soil

¹⁵N quantity in excess

In 2021, 460 mg/m² of ¹⁵N was applied to the soil. Two months later, 47% of the initially applied ¹⁵N was incorporated into the crops in both the AF and MC systems (Figure 3A), while roughly 40% of it was retained within the rhizospheric soil with none retained in the microbial biomass (BM). The remaining 13% of the ¹⁵N could not be tracked within the crops, soil, or the BM. In 2021, MC and AF had similar levels of ¹⁵N in excess in their respective compartments, which is the reverse of the case in 2022, where AF had higher levels than MC. In 2022, very low level of ¹⁵N was detected in the BM in the order of 9 ± 8 ng ¹⁵N in excess/g dry soil of AF and MC The most important storage compartment for ¹⁵N was the soil in 2022 (Figure 3B) with AF-crop and MC soils having between 34.4 and 37.7 mg ¹⁵N in excess/m², and UVS 11.7 mg ¹⁵N /m², respectively.



Figure 3: Quantity of ¹⁵N in excess in different compartments of monocrop (MC), agroforestry crop (AF-Crop), understory vegetation strip (UVS), tree (AF-tree) and rhizospheric soil in 2021 (A) and 2022 (B). Values are means and standard deviations of eight field replicates. The star above the bar indicates treatment that was significantly different between MC and AF in crop and between MC; AF and UVS in soil.

In 2022, the AF-Crop, MC and tree systems had values of 0.5 mg/m², 2.5 mg/m², and 10 mg tree⁻¹ of ¹⁵N in excess respectively, confirming the uptake of ¹⁵N by the trees which is in contrast to 2021 where no ¹⁵N uptake was observed in the tree and UVS (Figure 3B). ¹⁵N was distributed across all compartments of the tree, including the leaf (2.3 mg tree⁻¹), old branch (0.6 mg tree⁻¹), new branch (0.1 mg tree⁻¹), trunk (3.0 mg tree⁻¹), and roots (3.8 mg tree⁻¹) (Figure 3B). UVS also exhibited uptake of ¹⁵N , with 0.6 mg of ¹⁵N /m² in the root and shoots.

Nitrogen quantity

In 2021, the tree system stands out with the highest total nitrogen content (136.7 g tree⁻¹), driven by significant amounts in the leaf (36.15 g tree⁻¹) and root (53.41 g tree⁻¹) compartments (Figure 4A). Both MC (15.91 g/m²) and AF (12.27 g/m²) show relatively higher total nitrogen quantities compared to UVS with 4.8 g/m², which has the lowest total nitrogen content, with less nitrogen in both shoot (4.37 g/m²) and root compartments (0.44 g/m²).



Figure 4: Quantity nitrogen in different compartments of monocrop (MC), agroforestry crop (AF-Crop), understory vegetation strip (UVS), tree (AF-tree) and rhizospheric soil in 2021 (A) and 2022 (B) expressed in g N/m² or in g N/tree. Values are means and standard deviations of eight field replicates. The star above the bar indicates treatment that was significantly different between MC and AF.

AF-Crop

AF-UVS

AF-Tree

Soil

MC

In 2022, nitrogen distribution in the AF and MC includes *Pisum* and weed. In the MC, *Pisum* grain contains 0.40 g N/m², while the *Pisum* shoot has around 3.96 g N/m², with the root containing 0.24 g N/m². The weed shoot in the MC contains 3.33 g N/m² of nitrogen. In the AF, *Pisum* grain, shoot and root contains 0.48, 4.88 and 0.36 g N/m² of nitrogen respectively. The weed shoot in the AF system contains approximately 2.08 g N/m². Similar to what was observed in 2021, the tree system stands out with the highest total nitrogen content (169.89 g N tree⁻¹), driven by significant amounts in both the leaf (43.95 g N tree⁻¹) and root (81.75 g N/m²) compartments. Both MC (7.9 g N/m²) and AF (7.8 gN/m²) systems show relatively lower total nitrogen quantities compared to UVS (8.63 g/m²) and tree (Figure 3B).

The soil nitrogen quantity was stable between the two years and there was no significant difference between the type of cultures.

Relative Nitrogen Content

Table 1 gives the quantity of nitrogen content at the plot level. In MC, the plot was made up to 1 hectare of crop while in AF the plot configuration constitutes an alley crop of 15m width and a UVS of 2m width scaled up to a hectare of AF land. Addition of trees and understory vegetation strip in agroforestry system had a notable impact on the total nitrogen content when compared to monoculture. In 2021, MC crop and AF crop respectively stored 159 and 108 kg N ha⁻¹ showing that MC surpassed AF (p=0.007) by

more than 50% due to large differences in crop biomass / m² between MC and AF (Result not shown, Mahmud et al., submitted). However, UVS and tree increased the total nitrogen content in the AF plot to 154 kg N ha⁻¹ compared to 159 kg N ha⁻¹ in MC bringing the RNC to 0.93 thereby compensating the differences brought by crop biomass differences.

When considering the soil compartment, in 2021, we observe that the MC crop-soil contains 952.9 kg N ha⁻¹, while the agroforestry system had 818.3 kg N ha⁻¹ (no significant difference). In the UVS-soil AF contains 116 kg N ha⁻¹. Therefore, at the plot soil level, the monocrop system had 952.9 kg N ha⁻¹, while the agroforestry system had 934.3 kg N ha⁻¹.

Table 1: Monocrop (MC) and agroforestry (AF) plot level nitrogen stock in different compartments and system Relative Nitrogen Content(RNC) computed from total biomass i.e nitrogen in crop (for MC) and sum of nitrogen in crop, UVS and Tree (for AF). In 2021, the plot in MC comprises barley and AF comprises barley, trees, and UVS. In 2022, the plot in MC comprises *Pisum* and weed while AF comprises *Pisum*, weed, trees, and UVS. Values represent the means from eight field replicates, with standard deviations provided in parentheses. The letters in superscripts denote significant difference between AF and MC.

Year	Compartment		N quantity in MC (kg N/ha)	N quantity in AF (kg N/ha)	RNC
2021		Crop	159.1 (28.5) ^a	108.2 (35.6) ^b	
	Dlont	UVS	-	5.6 (3.8)	
	Fiant	Tree	-	40.2 (8.1)	
		Plot Biomass	159.1 (28.5)	154 (36.7)	0.93
		Crop-BM	13.4 (5.4) ^a	5.5 (2.7) ^b	
	BM	UVS-BM	-	1 (0.3)	
		Plot BM	13.4 (5.4) ^a	6.6 (2.7) ^b	
		Crop-Soil	952.9 (144)	818.3 (191.4)	
	Soil	UVS-Soil	-	116.0 (28.9)	
		Plot Soil	952.9 (144)	934.3 (193.6)	
	PLOT	Biomass + BM + Soil	1,125.5 (29.5)	1095.12 (197.6)	
2022	PLOT	Biomass + BM + Soil Crop + weed	1,125.5 (29.5) 79.2 (2.7)	1095.12 (197.6) 68.8 (39)	
2022	PLOT	Biomass + BM + Soil Crop + weed UVS	1,125.5 (29.5) 79.2 (2.7)	1095.12 (197.6) 68.8 (39) 10.1 (3.6)	
2022	PLOT Plant	Biomass + BM + Soil Crop + weed UVS Tree	1,125.5 (29.5) 79.2 (2.7)	1095.12 (197.6) 68.8 (39) 10.1 (3.6) 50 (4.1)	
2022	PLOT Plant	Biomass + BM + Soil Crop + weed UVS Tree Plot Biomass	1,125.5 (29.5) 79.2 (2.7) 79.2 (53.2) ^a	1095.12 (197.6) 68.8 (39) 10.1 (3.6) 50 (4.1) 129 (39.4) ^b	1.63
2022	PLOT Plant	Biomass + BM + Soil Crop + weed UVS Tree Plot Biomass Crop-BM	1,125.5 (29.5) 79.2 (2.7) 79.2 (53.2) ^a 6.2 (2.1)	1095.12 (197.6) 68.8 (39) 10.1 (3.6) 50 (4.1) 129 (39.4) ^b 9.4 (5.3)	1.63
2022	PLOT Plant BM	Biomass + BM + Soil Crop + weed UVS Tree Plot Biomass Crop-BM UVS-BM	1,125.5 (29.5) 79.2 (2.7) 79.2 (53.2) ^a 6.2 (2.1)	1095.12 (197.6) 68.8 (39) 10.1 (3.6) 50 (4.1) 129 (39.4) ^b 9.4 (5.3) 1.3 (0.3)	1.63
2022	PLOT Plant BM	Biomass + BM + Soil Crop + weed UVS Tree Plot Biomass Crop-BM UVS-BM Plot BM	1,125.5 (29.5) 79.2 (2.7) 79.2 (53.2) ^a 6.2 (2.1) 6.2 (2.1) ^a	1095.12 (197.6) 68.8 (39) 10.1 (3.6) 50 (4.1) 129 (39.4) ^b 9.4 (5.3) 1.3 (0.3) 10.7 (5.4) ^b	1.63
2022	PLOT Plant BM	Biomass + BM + Soil Crop + weed UVS Tree Plot Biomass Crop-BM UVS-BM Plot BM Crop-Soil	1,125.5 (29.5) 79.2 (2.7) 79.2 (53.2) ^a 6.2 (2.1) 6.2 (2.1) ^a 978.9 (59.5)	1095.12 (197.6) 68.8 (39) 10.1 (3.6) 50 (4.1) 129 (39.4) ^b 9.4 (5.3) 1.3 (0.3) 10.7 (5.4) ^b 803.2 (105)	1.63
2022	PLOT Plant BM Soil	Biomass + BM + Soil Crop + weed UVS Tree Plot Biomass Crop-BM UVS-BM Plot BM Crop-Soil UVS-Soil	1,125.5 (29.5) 79.2 (2.7) 79.2 (53.2) ^a 6.2 (2.1) 6.2 (2.1) ^a 978.9 (59.5)	1095.12 (197.6) 68.8 (39) 10.1 (3.6) 50 (4.1) 129 (39.4) ^b 9.4 (5.3) 1.3 (0.3) 10.7 (5.4) ^b 803.2 (105) 124.2 (15.4)	1.63
2022	PLOT Plant BM Soil	Biomass + BM + Soil Crop + weed UVS Tree Plot Biomass Crop-BM UVS-BM Plot BM Crop-Soil UVS-Soil Plot Soil	1,125.5 (29.5) 79.2 (2.7) 79.2 (53.2) ^a 6.2 (2.1) 6.2 (2.1) ^a 978.9 (59.5) 978.9 (59.5)	1095.12 (197.6) 68.8 (39) 10.1 (3.6) 50 (4.1) 129 (39.4) ^b 9.4 (5.3) 1.3 (0.3) 10.7 (5.4) ^b 803.2 (105) 124.2 (15.4) 927.4 (106.1)	1.63

In 2022, when UVS and trees were integrated into the agroforestry system (Hordeum + Pisum + Weed + UVS + Tree), the total nitrogen content reached 129 kg ha⁻¹. This total was significantly higher than that of the monoculture without UVS and trees (79.2 kg ha⁻¹), thereby producing a RNC of 1.63. That means in 2022, the agroforestry system stored by 63 % more nitrogen than what would have been achieved in monocrop under similar land allocation.

The nitrogen in microbial biomass represents between 1 to 10 % of the soil nitrogen content. The majority of the microbial biomass (BM) contribution to the overall nitrogen storage was in the crop soil in both years (5 to 13 kg ha⁻¹ in 2021 and 6 to 9 kg ha⁻¹ in 2022). BM in UVS contributed with less than 1.5 kg ha⁻¹ in both years.

Percentage NDFA

As shown in table 2, the NDFA estimated for black locust tree ranged from 52 to 68%, depending on the B-value used. The size of the B-value did not significantly affect the NDFA estimation (p=0.065). The biological nitrogen fixation rate of the black locust trees was estimated to range from 14 to 18kg N ha⁻¹ in our agroforestry set-up (294 trees ha⁻¹)

Table 2: Percentage of Nitrogen derived from the atmosphere (NDFA) in *Robinia pseudoacacia* with UVS as the reference plant. Values are means and standard deviations of eight field replicates obtained in 2021. Values inside the parenthesis are standard deviations of the means. B-values were adapted from Marron et al., 2018. Letters in front of the parenthesis indicates statistical significance between treatments with same and different letters indicating insignificant and significant difference respectively

B VALUE	NDFA (%)	Fixation rate (kg N/ha)
-3.2	52 (6) ^a	14 (3) ^a
-2.3	56 (6) ^a	15 (3) ^a
-1.4	60 (7) ^a	16 (4) ^a
0	68 (8) ^a	18 (4) ^a

Discussion

In the first year of assessment, the presence of a nutrient safety net was not observed. Our initial hypothesis to explain that was attributed to the absence of tree roots in the crop area, relying on the results of Siegwart et al 2021 for the study site. However, further evidence shows that absence of ¹⁵N in the tree would be attributed to the retention of ¹⁵N in the soil compartment which is evident from the substantial amount of ¹⁵N obtained in the soil in the first year. The reported low levels of rainfall between the period of labeling and sampling (cumulative rainfall was 51.5 mm) might have hindered pronounced leaching of nitrogen thereby aggravating the ¹⁵N retention in the top soil. Additionally, the labeled fertilizer utilized was urea with urease inhibition coating that serves to regulate the release rate of nitrogen fertilizer, thereby maintaining a low level of ammonium nitrogen in the soil or field water. The primary purpose of this coating is to support the long-term supply of nitrogen for crop absorption, reducing ammonia loss, and enhancing nitrogen utilization efficiency (Tang et al., 2018; Tian et al., 2017).

However, in 2022, one year after labeling, evidence of uptake of applied ¹⁵N in the system emerged, with the tree shown to absorb about 2% of the applied ¹⁵N. This suggests that trees may have a role in mitigating nitrogen N losses, but the extent of their contribution and their potential as a nutrient

safety net must be verified through direct measurements of N leaching and gaseous N losses within the system. This observed ¹⁵N uptake after 1 year of labelling might be as a result of the leaching of nutrients and the subsequent increase in below-ground root growth during a one-year growth period. While the involvement of Robinia pseudoacacia in the nutrient safety net in agroforestry is not extensively documented, the absorption of leachable nitrogen by other tree species is evident. For instance, ¹⁵N uptake by Jujube trees from various depths ranging from 20 to 200 cm has been documented in China (Zhang et al., 2019). Also, role of trees in nutrient safety net was demonstrated through the direct assessment of leachate in a Pecan tree and cotton alley cropping system in the United States (Allen et al., 2004). A study assessing ¹⁵N uptake by four-year-old shallow-rooting Gliricidia sepium and deep-rooting Peltophorum dasyrrhachis (Rowe et al., 1999) showed that one year after labeling, Gliricidia recovered 0.2%, and *Peltophorum* recovered 5.6% of the applied ¹⁵N from a depth of 35 cm, at a distance of 2 m from the application point to the tree rows. Gliricidia recovered minimal ¹⁵N from all depths but obtained an estimated 44-58% of its nitrogen from atmospheric N₂-fixation. While further assessment will be necessary to gain a better understanding of the strength and efficiency of leached nitrogen capture by black locust trees, this study confirmed their potential for nitrate leaching prevention and nutrient cycling enhancement in agroforestry systems. The presence of ¹⁵N in both the tree and UVS
compartments therefore confirms our initial hypothesis.

The absence of ¹⁵N in microbial biomass in both the AF and MC systems contradicts our hypothesis regarding the positive role of soil microbes in retaining leachable nitrate. A recent study that investigated the involvement of soil microorganisms in the nutrient safety-net function of agroforestry systems has provided evidence supporting the contribution of subsoil microorganisms to this role (Beule et al., 2022). Microbial community composition is frequently reported to differ between topsoil and subsoil (Zhang et al., 2017; Sosa-Hernández et al., 2018), with subsoil communities being less studied compared to those in the topsoil (Naylor et al., 2022). In our study, we considered the microbial effects in the topsoil (15cm). In contrast, Beule et al. (2022) examined subsoil microbial communities down to a depth of 60cm. Their findings indicated that tree root-derived resources and root litter, which are relatively scarce in monocrop subsoils, triggered a strong positive response in the agroforestry subsoil microbial community. As Beule et al. (2022) demonstrated that the promotion of microorganisms through trees is more pronounced in the subsoil than in the topsoil, it is essential to further investigate the subsoil microbial community's role in mediating the nutrient safety-net function in Mediterranean environments.

Nitrogen stock and its implication

We demonstrated that the quantity of nitrogen stored in crop biomass and soil could have been higher in monocrop than in agroforestry due to crop biomass reduction imposed by the agroforestry system. However, the presence of tree and understory herbaceous strip (UVS) biomass in agroforestry significantly augmented the total nitrogen stock at the plot level especially in 2022, leading to a general preference for agroforestry in terms of total nitrogen storage. Indeed at the plot level, inclusion of trees and UVS within AF nearly compensated the N crop stock deficit in 2021, while in 2022 there was an increase in plot-level N stock by 63% which is clear from the Relative Nitrogen Content (RNC) that was increased from 0.97 in 2021 to 1.63 in 2022.

A recent meta-analysis encompassing 48 studies revealed that soil nitrogen stock in agroforestry significantly surpassed that in monoculture by 13%. Furthermore, it suggested that the difference between nitrogen-fixing and non-nitrogen-fixing species was not statistically significant concerning their contribution to nitrogen stock in agroforestry (Muchane et al., 2020). Another study comparing three agroforestry treatments with rubber monoculture indicated a 33% increase in nitrogen storage in agroforestry soil relative to monoculture (Li et al., 2020). Additionally, a study that investigated nitrogen stock inventory for an 11-year-old Douglas-fir/subclover agroforestry system, sub-clover monoculture, and Douglas-fir plantation revealed that agroforestry stored 2% of nitrogen in aboveground biomass compared to less than 1% in monoculture (Sharrow & Ismail, 2004). It also demonstrated that nitrogen stored by trees in agroforestry significantly exceeded that stored by trees in forestry plantations, with an additional 33 kg ha⁻¹.

We show that at a soil depth of 15cm, soil nitrogen stock was insignificantly different in MC and AF. This could be linked to the young age of the AF site and to the depth of the soil investigated (0-15cm) as other researches indicated that soil nitrogen stock in agroforestry increased with depth (Sharrow & Ismail, 2004; Isaac and Borden, 2019).

In the face of climate change, high-nitrogen stock agroforestry systems could hold promise for addressing the challenges posed by progressive nitrogen limitation under elevated CO₂ (Finzi et al., 2006; Elrys et al., 2023). In fact, drought stress, a major characteristic of future climate conditions, had been shown to increase nodule biomass of black locust trees, allowing for the maintenance of biological nitrogen fixation and countering lower soil nitrogen availability. Nitrogen derived from the atmosphere (NDFA) of drought-stressed trees was sustained at relatively higher values compared to well-watered trees (Mantovani et al., 2015). Therefore, by promoting enhanced nitrogen cycling, improving soil fertility, diversifying crop

varieties, reducing reliance on synthetic fertilizers, and enhancing overall resilience to climate change, agroforestry could significantly contribute to sustainable and climate-resilient agriculture.

Nitrogen derived from the atmosphere (NDFA)

We utilized B-values estimated in the field by Marron et al. in 2018 to estimate NDFA in our black locust trees using the natural abundance method. Marron et al. (2018) reported NDFA values of 76%, 67%, 59%, and 71% for trees at 23, 28, 40, and 52 months, respectively, after planting. In our study, we obtained NDFA values for four-year-old black locust trees of 52%, 56%, 60%, and 68% at B-values corresponding to -3.2, -2.3, -1.4, and 0, respectively with insignificant difference reported for all the B-values. The sensitivity of NDFA to B-value depended on the reliance of the fixing species on N₂ fixation with low sensitivity reported when the target legume had high nitrogen fixation capacity (Unkovich et al., 2008; Balboa & Cimpitti, 2020).

Several studies estimated NDFA in black locust with variations among studies due to numerous factors that affect nitrogen fixation in black locust trees, including seasonal variation (Boring et al. 1984), CO₂ concentration (Feng et al. 2004), symbiotic microbes (Tian et al. 2003), and soil properties such as nutrient availability, soil moisture, soil temperature, and pH (Noh et al. 2010; Berthold 2005). Moshki and Lamersdorf (2011) showed that seed provenance significantly affected NDFA in black locust, where seeds from four different sources in Germany indicated NDFA ranging from 0 to 53%. Mantovani et al. in 2015 estimated NDFA in a two-year-old black locust in a post-mining site and found it to be up to 91% in a higher water treatment and 83% in a lower water treatment, but the difference was insignificant. NDFA was estimated in black locust in short rotation forest in Germany and was found to range between 63% - 83% (Veste et al. 2012).

In general, our estimated NDFA was lower than that reported by Marron et al. in 2018. That might have been due to reduced nitrogen fixation in the black locust as a result of N fertilizer application in the field as atmospheric N fixation in a nitrogen-fixing legume is known to be strongly limited by nitrogen fertilization, leading to delayed nodulation and decreased nodule size and activity (Uddin et al., 2008; Cusack et al., 2009; Unkovich et al., 2010). Additionally, there could have been some differences in the rhizobial strain between our study and that of Marron et al. in 2018 as rhizobia strain is a main factor affecting the B value (Steele et al. 1983; Yoneyama et al. 1986; Zapata et al. 1987; Guimarães et al. 2008), which affects the overall quantification of BNF (Santachiara et al. 2017; van Vugt et al. 2018).

The transfer of fixed N from black locust to associated crops could have significant implications for agriculture and ecosystems. In agroforestry systems where N-fixing trees are in association with N-fixing crops, a compelling strategy for reducing fertilizer dependency in agriculture is presented. This approach not only saves costs for farmers but also has a positive impact on the environment by reducing pollution such as nitrate leaching and supporting sustainable agricultural practices. It fosters resilience, improves soil health, and contributes to climate mitigation, including reduced greenhouse gas emissions, making it a valuable tool in the transition to more sustainable and environmentally friendly farming practices. This approach needs to be investigated further in the future.

Conclusion

In conclusion, this study revealed insights into the dynamics of nitrogen storage in a Mediterranean agroforestry system. The initial year of assessment did not exhibit evidence of ¹⁵N uptake by the tree. However, in 2022, one year after labeling, such evidence emerged, with black locust trees absorbing about 2% of the applied ¹⁵N.

Microbial biomass did not retain ¹⁵N in both agroforestry and monocrop systems, contradicting the hypothesis regarding the positive role of soil microbes in retaining leachable nitrate. Future research should explore subsoil microbial communities' involvement in the nutrient safety-net function in Mediterranean environments.

This study demonstrated that although crop biomass reduction in agroforestry might have led to lower nitrogen storage in crops and soil

113

compared to monoculture, the presence of tree and understory herbaceous strips significantly increased the overall nitrogen stock at the plot level. This emphasizes the preference for agroforestry in terms of total nitrogen storage.

Further investigations are warranted to explore the transfer of fixed nitrogen from trees to associated crops, which could revolutionize agricultural practices and foster environmental sustainability in terms of reduced N fertilizer application especially due to appreciable biological N-fixation in both trees and legume crops identified in this study.

4 CHAPTER 4: RESPONSE OF BLACK WALNUT TREES TO ELEVATED CO₂ AND CLIMATE CHANGE: ASSESSMENT IN AGROFORESTRY USING HI-SAFE MODEL

Abstract

This study explores the response of Black Walnut trees to elevated CO₂ in agroforestry, using Hi-sAFe model. The Hi-sAFe model, is a process-based biophysical model designed to capture tree-crop interactions. However, the model does not currently account for the influence of elevated CO₂ on tree growth, which is a significant limitation in the context of global change because rising atmospheric CO₂ concentrations are the primary driver of global warming, and at the same time will have direct effects on plants. My research seeks to enhance the model's ability to simulate future climate scenarios by incorporating CO₂ effects on tree growth and water use efficiency. To achieve this, the methodology involved the introduction of CO_2 effects on the Light Use Efficiency (LUE) and the water use efficiency (WUE) by modifying the LUE and the WUE sub-modules in the Hi-sAFe model. Tree-crop interactions were modeled in agroforestry setting, taking into account current and future (year 2050) climate projections and CO₂ scenarios. The results revealed several preliminary findings, including the positive effects of elevated CO₂ on tree height, the limited impact on tree diameter at breast height (DBH), and the reduction of nitrate leaching under elevated CO₂ conditions. While some aspects of the CO₂ effects were

integrated, challenges related to integrating CO_2 into a very complex model and time limitations hindered their complete implementation, particularly with respect to the WUE. Further work should include verification of the model outputs, conducting sensitivity analysis, and running long-term simulations under different CO_2 and climate scenarios. These future research steps are essential to refine our understanding of agroforestry responses to elevated CO_2 and projected climate changes, with implications for sustainable agricultural practices and global climate regulation.

Climate change impact on agriculture

Over the last 160 years, atmospheric carbon dioxide (CO₂) concentrations have undergone a notable increase, rising from 270 to 419 ppm with projections indicating an increase to between 770 and 1090 ppm by the year 2100 in the highest emission scenarios studied by the IPCC (Meehl et al., 2007; Masson-Delmotte et al., 2022). According to the emission scenarios, the trajectory of global warming is predicted to accelerate, particularly within the Mediterranean region, where temperatures are projected to surpass the global average by a considerable margin (+20%) especially during the summer months where an increase of up to 50% is expected (Lionello and Scarascia, 2018). Across tropical and temperate latitudes, a decrease in precipitation is expected with projections anticipating a reduction in summer and spring rainfall of up to 30% by the latter part of the twenty-first century, particularly within Southern Europe (Meehl et al., 2007; Forzieri et al., 2014; Vautard et al., 2014). In light of the forthcoming climate changes and the escalating levels of atmospheric CO₂, a marginal rise in overall European crop productivity is expected especially in the northern regions of Europe (Trnka et al., 2014; Webber et al., 2016; Szewczyk et al., 2018; Webber et al., 2020). Conversely, the Mediterranean region is poised to experience the most substantial declines across all crops (Garcia-Mozo et al., 2015; Potopová et al., 2017). Yield reductions of up to 70% are anticipated by the century's end, primarily attributed to rising temperatures (Asseng et al., 2015; Mistry et al., 2017; Webber et al., 2018; Feyen et al., 2020).

In the context of this thesis which focuses on the effects of agroforestry on nitrogen cycling, it is important to note that increasing atmospheric CO₂ concentrations and climate change have significant effects on nitrogen cycles (Prentice, et al., 2012; Zaehle, 2013). Model predictions suggest that, depending on the climate scenario, global agricultural N₂O emissions could increase by 24%–31% by the years 2040–2050 (Kanter et al., 2016). Moreover, if global surface temperatures were to increase by 5°C, the emission of reactive nitrogen in the form of NH₃ into the atmosphere is projected to increase from 65 Tg N yr⁻¹ in 2008 to 93 Tg N yr⁻¹ by 2100 (Fowler et al., 2015). In cropland ecosystems, elevated CO₂ levels led to a significant increase in potential nitrification by 28%. Moreover, it substantially enhanced the abundance of the bacterial amoA functional gene

by 62%. When combined with nitrogen (N) addition and increased precipitation, elevated CO_2 levels resulted in a substantial increase in potential denitrification by 116% (Gineyts and Niboyet, 2023).

Resilient Agroforestry Systems

Projections within the realm of agroforestry reveal a different trajectory than monocropping. Future climate scenarios indicate that agroforestry systems will experience a decrease in stress factors such as heat, drought, and nitrogen stress, with stabilized crop yields (Reyes et al., 2021). Gomes et al. (2020) delved into the modeling of agroforestry coffee systems, demonstrating that introducing 50% shade cover could effectively moderate mean temperatures and maintain the suitability of around 75% of the land for coffee production by the year 2050. Furthermore, Chemura et al., (2021) conducted an estimation of projected maize yields in Ethiopia for 2050. Their findings indicated that the implementation of 20% agroforestry shade could alleviate maize yield losses by approximately 11%.

Tree Responses to Elevated CO₂: Implications on biomass and Water Use Efficiency

Trees are widely recognized as key regulators of the global climate, and their collective responses to the increasing concentrations of atmospheric CO_2 have assumed a critical role in mitigating the effects of climate change (Read et al., 2009). Elevated CO_2 has been shown to stimulate tree photosynthesis by enhancing the carboxylation rate of Rubisco and concurrently suppressing the oxygenation of Ribulose-1,5-biphosphate (RubP) (Drake et al., 1997). Exposure to elevated CO₂ concentrations has been found to result in a 31% increase in the rate of photosynthesis in light saturated leaves and a 28% boost in overall diurnal carbon assimilation (Ainsworth and Long in 2005). Plant biomass and yield tend to increase as atmospheric CO₂ concentrations increase above current levels (Jablonski et al. 2002) depending on the experimental settings, such as controlled environment closed chambers, greenhouses, open and closed field top chambers, and free-air carbon dioxide enrichment (FACE) experiments. On average, considering multiple species under non-stressful conditions, crop yields see an enhancement of 10-20% for C3 crops and 0-10% for C4 crops at a CO₂ concentration of 550 ppm (Long et al., 2004; Ainsworth & Long, 2005). Results of meta-analysis show increases in above-ground biomass at 550 ppm for trees among all functional groups, with a 28% increase in dry matter production in young trees but little to no response in mature natural forests (Norby et al. 2003; Nowak et al. 2004; Ainsworth and Long 2005; Korner et al. 2005).

Elevated CO_2 has been shown to enhance the intrinsic water use efficiency (WUE) in trees. While few studies such as Guerierri et al. (2019) attributed the enhancement of WUE to increased photosynthetic capacity, but the most consistent responses of plants to elevated CO_2 appears to be a decrease

in stomatal conductance (gs) (Wand et al. 1999; Wullschleger et al. 2002; Long et al., 2004; Ainsworth & Long 2005) with 22% reduction reported by Ainsworth and Rogers (2007). There was significant variability among functional groups in how gs responded to elevated CO₂. On average, trees, shrubs and forbs showed a lower percentage decrease in gs compared to C3 and C4 grasses and herbaceous crops, similar to the trend reported previously for herbaceous and woody species (Nowak et al. 2004).

Incorporating CO₂ Effects for Improved Simulation of Future Climate Scenarios: Sensitivity Analysis and Enhancement of the Hi-sAFe Agroforestry Model

Although the response of plants to changes in variables such as CO₂, water, and temperature studied individually are reasonably well established, the complex interactions of these factors and their implications for plants' contribution to global climate regulation, both in the present and the future, is only now beginning to be comprehended. Incorporating agroforestry into this context, the exploration of how trees respond to environmental factors adds further complexity of examining how trees respond to these environmental factors, particularly the rising CO₂ levels. This is due to the intertwined feedback loops and the underlying mechanisms that govern processes such as photosynthesis, tree growth and water use.

Agroforestry system models have been developed to advance our

120

understanding of the complex dynamics in both the current and future conditions, within agroforestry systems. Among the models, notable mentions include the HyPAR model (Mobbs et al., 1998), the Yield-Safe model (Van der Wer et al., 2007), the APSIM model (Huth et al., 2002), and the WaNuLCAS model (Van Noordwijk et al., 1999). However, it is noteworthy that, with the exception of the WaNuLCAS model, the remaining models have limitations due to their lack of comprehensive integration of light, water, and nitrogen interactions in the system. However, as a limitation for the objectives of my work, the WaNuLCAS model itself was not originally designed for temperate regions. Hi-sAFe is the only one which is a process-based, biophysical model that is designed to encompass tree-crop interactions within agroforestry systems, capturing their spatial and temporal heterogeneity (Dupraz et al., 2019). This model emulates a 3D agroforestry environment by coupling the established STICS (version 8) crop model (Brisson et al., 1998, Brisson et al., 2002) with a new tree model (sAFe-Tree), all operating on a daily time-step. While the STICS crop model takes into account the impact of CO₂ on crop growth, the Hi-sAFe model, in contrast, does not incorporate this crucial factor on tree growth. This limitation assumes particular significance when simulating the behavior of agroforestry systems under projected future climate scenarios. As such, the Hi-sAFe model's omission of the CO₂ effects on trees creates a significant limitation in its simulation capabilities.

Therefore, the objectives of my work during the thesis were to introduce CO_2 effects on photosynthesis and water use efficiency into the Hi-sAFe model and to perform a sensitivity analysis focused on examining the impact of CO_2 within the agroforestry system, utilizing the Hi-sAFe model.

Methods

Study site

The Hi-sAFe model (Dupraz et al., 2019) was used to simulate the effect of elevated CO₂ on black walnut trees in agroforestry using a experimental plots located in Southern France (Restinclières, 43.70412° N, 3.86152° E), where agroforestry, forestry, and agricultural parcels were established in 1995 and monitored by INRAE (INRAE UMR System, 2015). This particular plot was chosen for my work because it had already been used to calibrate the model. Tree line orientation was east-west in the AF system. Tree spacing was 13 m between rows and 8 m within the row (85 trees ha⁻¹) in AF. A 1-m-wide herbaceous strip along the tree lines in AF was covered with unmanaged grasses.



Black Walnut and wheat in Restinclières, France. UMR ABSys. The agroforestry site at which Hi-sAFe model was calibrated.

The Hi-sAFe model description

As noted above, Hi-sAFe simulates a 3D agroforestry environment by coupling the existing STICS (version 8) crop model with a new tree model (sAFe-Tree) on a daily time-step. The integration of STICS and sAFe-Tree occurs via three tree–crop interaction modules that govern the dynamics of light, water, and nitrogen via simple, well-established equations (see Dupraz et al., 2019). A representative scene of the agroforestry system is divided into a grid of square "cells", each of which contains either a homogenous crop or a single tree selected from a range of tree species (five tree species:

Hybrid Walnut, Poplar, Wild Cherry, Olive and Holm Oak). The positions of trees define two areas, the cropped area (usually an "alley" if the scene is replicated), and the uncropped area close to the trees, that can have one of several understory non-crop plant species or be bare soil. Cells are vertically divided into discrete "voxels" to capture belowground soil structure, with soil properties (root density and water and nitrogen content) homogenous within a voxel. Up to five "layers" of physical soil properties can be applied, each homogenous within the layer. Soil properties for each layer include sand, silt, clay, limestone, organic matter, and stone content. The STICS crop model simulates crop growth, crop management interventions (e.g., fertilization, tillage, irrigation), 1D vertical soil fluxes of water and nitrogen, and soil organic matter processes. To integrate STICS within a 3D heterogeneous environment, Hi-sAFe runs an instance of STICS for each crop cell (crop or UVS) in the simulated scene.

Climate and CO₂ data

The required daily climate inputs of Hi-sAFe are identical to those of STICS: minimum and maximum air temperature, minimum and maximum relative air humidity, global radiation, precipitation, and wind speed. A daily water table depth can be provided to simulate a fluctuating water table. However, water table was switched off in my work because of its strong exaggerating effects of CO₂ responses of trees related to changes in rooting depth. Effects of atmospheric CO_2 on crop growth is incoporated in STICS, but we are unsure at this point in time if the STICS model was properly responding to CO_2 . Hi-sAFe model on the other hand uses a constant CO_2 concentration of 360 ppm irrespective of the year and period of simulation in its current configuration.

Adding CO₂ effects in the tree component of the Hi-sAFe agroforestry model

In Hi-sAFe, daily net carbon assimilation, A (kg day⁻¹) by a tree is modeled as an empirical function of light-use efficiency, LUE (kg C Mjoules⁻¹) and daily intercepted photosynthetically active radiation, PAR (Mjoules.m⁻²)

A = LUE*PAR....1

LUE is calculated as a function of a maximum potential LUE for the species (LUEmax) reduced by a water stress index (Wstress), a nitrogen stress index (Nstress), temperature stress (Tstress) and a leaf age effect (LA):

LUE=LUEmax*Wstress, ω LUE*Tstress, *Nstress*, η LUE*LA.....2

where ω LUE is the sensitivity of LUE to water stress (unitless), η LUE is the sensitivity of LUE to nitrogen stress (unitless) and Tstress is the sensitivity of LUE to temperature stress (unitless). Water stress is calculated as the ratio of water uptake (Wuptake) to water demand (Wdemand), and nitrogen stress is calculated as the ratio of total tree nitrogen content (Ntotal) to

optimum tree nitrogen content (Noptimum). Both Wstress and Nstress, therefore, range from zero (complete stress) to one (no stress). The sensitivity factors ω LUE and η LUE can take on any non-negative value, with zero representing no responsiveness to the respective stress index. LA is the leaf age.

CO₂ effects was added to Hi-sAFe model as a simple modifications of the Light Use Efficiency sub-model and the whole tree transpiration sub-model. We assumed that the C, N and water components of the tree model will handle the knock-on effects of these modifications on growth, allocation, water stress and N uptake.

1) Model formulation

1.a) CO₂ effects on the Light Use Efficiency model

Plant growth and photosynthesis generally have saturating responses to atmospheric CO₂ concentrations (Ca) over CO₂ concentrations between 300-800 ppm, and these can reasonably be approximated with a Michaelis–Menten equation (see Lopez et al., 2000). This CO₂ response in the Hi-sAFe model was scaled so that it takes a value of 1 when Ca is equal to the concentrations when the model was calibrated (e.g., about 370 ppm in the year 2000, and now almost 420 ppm). The following formulation was used:

 $CO_2 lue = Ca / (KmCO_2 + Ca) / (CO_2 calib / (KmCO_2 + CO_2 Calib))$

Where:

 CO_2 lue is the multiplicative factor to apply to the LUE equation, and is 0 when Ca = 0; 1 when $Ca = CO_2$ calib; and >1 when $Ca > CO_2$ calib

Ca is the atmospheric CO₂ concentration

KmCO₂ is the half saturation constant (same units as Ca)

- CO₂calib is the Ca when the model was calibrated (same units as Ca). See Figure 1a for a couple of examples. The measure of Km for the CO₂ response was obtained from the literature (Wood & Hannover, 1981).
- 1.b) CO₂ effects on whole tree transpiration model

The approach for including CO_2 effects on WUE in Hi-sAFe is described below; however, no results are shown for this due to difficulties getting the model to run with CO_2 effects taken into account on WUE and time limitations for finishing the thesis. As such, this section provides the logic and methods for including CO_2 effects on WUE in Hi-sAFe, but clearly these will need thorough testing to ensure that the model responds as foreseen.

Intrinsic water use efficiency (iWUE = net photosynthesis / stomatal conductance) nearly always increases in plants as Ca rises due to stomatal control of CO_2 concentrations inside the leaf (Ci) and Ca, and often is

modelled as a function of Ci/Ca. The iWUE response to changes in Ca is fairly robust based on historical trends and elevated CO₂ experiments, at least in C3 plants (e.g., Ainsworth & Long 2005, Mathias & Thomas 2021). Historically, rising Ca accounts for about 60% of the measured variation in iWUE in trees across a very wide range of conditions (Mathias & Thomas 2021). However, the part of changes in iWUE due to increasing net photosynthesis vs. stomatal closure varies greatly and is the subject of considerable debate (Mathias & Thomas 2021). The approach we used takes advantage of this iWUE response to CO₂ and formulation of the Pereira et al. (2006) model used in the tree potential transpiration module of Hi-sAFe. We assumed that the CO₂ response of LUE (above) and iWUE can be used to derive a multiplier for the Pereira model. The formula below gives a transpiration modification factor of 1 at the CO₂ concentration at which the model was calibrated. The formula assumes that the sensitivity of iWUE is constant over a reasonable range of Ca (i.e., 300-700 ppm) which seems a good first approximation (Mathias & Thomas 2021). But we can easily change this by making the sensitivity of intrinsic WUE to CO₂ (iWUEsens) a linear function of Ca instead of a constant.

Based on Pereira et al. (2006), it has been assumed that transpiration demand (mm/day) for Walnut species can be written as:

Transpiration Demand = ETP * Leaf Area / 2.88 for a $30m^2$ leaf area Walnut Where:

ETP = Penman-Monteith ETP (mm/day)

Leaf Area = tree leaf area in m^2

2.88 is an empirical constant based on observations $(1/m^2)$

This has been modified in Hi-sAFe to use the fraction of global solar radiation intercepted by the canopy as a proxy for leaf area, which are intended to help account for size, shade and shelter effects. We suggest adding the CO_2 effects on transpiration (CO_2 trans) as a multiplier in this equation, giving:

Water demand = ETP * Fraction solar radiation intercepted * CO₂trans * empirical constants.

Where the emprical constants are related to the Pereira et al. (2006) model and constants to convert the fraction of global solar radiation intercepted by the canopy into leaf area equivalents.

The C02trans factor is derived from the above logic as follows:

 $iWUE = 1 + iWUEsens * (Ca - CO_2 calib) / CO_2 calib$

 CO_2 trans = CO_2 lue / iWUE

Where:

iWUE is the intrinsic WUE

iWUEsens is the sensitivity of iWUE to changes in atmospheric CO2

concentration and has a historical value of about 1.2 (i.e., a 100% increase in Ca gives a 120% increase in iWUE) (Mathias & Thomas 2019).

CO₂trans is the multiplier for the Pereira equation. CO₂trans is equal to 1 when Ca = CO₂calib; and is <1 when Ca > CO₂calib is the Ca at which the model was calibrated (see 1.a above). Note that values of Ca below 300 ppm should probably not be used with this formulation. See Figure 1b for two examples of what this looks like for a iWUEsens = 1.2 (a reasonable value based on Mathias & Thomas, 2019) and two different CO₂lue responses.

Note that whole tree transpiration may increase or decrease with rising CO₂ depending on how changes in iWUE interact with growing season length, VPD and increased leaf area (all of which are accounted for in the Pereira equation). This can help explain the apparent paradox that whole forest transpiration in Europe appears to be slightly increasing over time even though CO₂ concentrations are rising. This probably occurs because increasing growing season length, VPD and increased leaf area more than counterbalance improved iWUE resulting from rising CO₂ concentrations (e.g., Frank et al. 2015).

- 2) Model calibration
- 2.a) CO₂ effects on the Light Use Efficiency

We worked under the assumption that we can derive the CO_2 effects on LUE from data on tree growth and photosynthesis in elevated CO_2 experiments. The number of studies providing data on the CO_2 response of walnut is very limited. We have used an experimental data from Wood & Hanover, 1981 to fit a growth response curve to elevated CO_2 of Black Walnut seedlings (*Juglans nigra*). Getting from CO_2 effects on tree growth and photosynthesis to effects on LUE is not entirely straightforward, because increases in LUE can create a positive feedback to growth by increasing leaf area and therefore light interception at low LAI (i.e., before light interception saturates as a function of LAI). However, this effect was not significant at CO_2 concentration above 700ppm as shown in the paper published by (Wood & Hanover, 1981).

2.b) CO₂ effects on whole tree transpiration

iWUE responses to CO_2 were derived from published photosynthesis and stomatal conductance responses of Walnut by Leroux et al. (1999). This information was used in the CASTANEA mechanistic forest model (Jacobs et al., 2013) to derive the parameter estimate of the iWUE response to CO_2 .

3) Application in the model

The Hi-sAFe model currently runs with a constant value of atmospheric CO_2 concentration. Ideally, this should be modified to allow for a continuous rise in CO_2 concentrations over time, especially since it would

be nice to run the model for several decades. In the long term, it might be worth including the three new parameters (KmCO₂, CO₂calib, iWUEsens) in the parameter input files of public version of Hi-sAFe model if a CO₂ version of the model would be made available to users.

4) Model system description

Alley cropping of wheat with walnut trees along the tree lines was modelled. The modelled scene in Hi-sAFe is virtually replicated in every direction using toric symmetry, approximating an infinite stand without edge effects. To duplicate the experimental conditions, the model was parameterized for a main crop of durum-wheat. However, a rape-seed crop was planted in the fourth and in the 7th years. Winter-pea was planted in the 16th and in the 19th years. The strip area surrounding the trees was bare in the first three years with spontaneous vegetation, mostly grasses in the remaining years. Simulation representing current climate was run for 20 years using Hi-sAFe's default CO₂ concentration of 360ppm. Future climate was also simulated for 20 years to represent 2050 conditions with CO₂ concentration of 550ppm, temperature was increased by +3°C while precipitation was reduced by -10% (see below for justification of these values for future climate).

5) The simulation run

The Hi-sAFe simulation was run in R software using the package "Hisafer" (author: Kevin Wolz). The purpose was to investigate the effect of CO_2 on LUE under two distinct climate conditions: current and future. For each condition, we have executed four scenarios, as shown in table 1 below:

Table 1: Scenarios of the Hi-sAFe model run for CO₂ effect on LUE

Scenario	Abbreviation
Current Climate	CC
Current Climate + CO ₂ effect on LUE	$CC+CO_2$
Future Climate	FC
Future Climate + CO ₂ effect on LUE	$FC+CO_2$

In our study, we chose to run simulations with constant values of CO_2 (550ppm) and future climate (+3°C of temperature; -10% precipitation) because of:

a. Comparability: Running simulations with constant future climate and CO_2 values allows us to create a baseline scenario against which we can compare the effects of changing variables. By isolating the impacts of increasing CO_2 concentration and rising temperatures, we can more precisely assess their individual and combined effects on tree growth in the future.

b. Simplification: Constant values simplify the modeling process, making it easier to interpret and compare results. This simplification helps us establish a clear cause-and-effect relationship between CO₂, climate, and tree growth.

c. Realistic Projections: The selection of 550 ppm CO_2 is based on realistic projections of future atmospheric CO_2 levels. This concentration represents a significant increase from current levels and aligns with scenarios outlined in climate change models and projections.

d. Representative Temperature Increase: The choice of a +3°C temperature increase reflects the expected rise in global temperatures under certain climate change scenarios. This increase is substantial enough to assess the potential impact on tree growth while remaining within the bounds of plausible future conditions.

e. Precipitation Change: The -10% reduction in precipitation allows us to easily investigate the consequences of decreased water availability, which is a critical factor affecting tree growth.



Figure 1. a) CO₂lue as a function of Ca, using an example assuming that the Hi-sAFe model was calibrated at 400 ppm (although 370 would be a more reasonable value based on the dates for which Hi-sAFe was calibrated at). b) CO₂trans as a function of Ca using a value of iWUEsens = 1.2 and the two CO₂lue equations in panel a. Note that WUECO₂ = iWUEsens in the equations above. Note the change of scale of Ca on the transpiration factor graphic.

Preliminary results

Current climate

Tree height, DBH, rooting depth, crop yield and total crop biomass

Tree height shows a consistent increase over time. Trees were approximately 0.93 meters tall in the 2^{nd} year, and by the 19^{th} year, they had grown to about 4.43 meters in height. Notable periods of growth include steady height increase from 2^{nd} to 5^{th} years and another steady period from 16^{th} to 20th.

The DBH of the trees shows a gradual and consistent increase over the years. DBH started at approximately 1.3 cm in the 2nd year and reached its maximum at around 34.3 cm in the 20th year. Notable periods of growth include a substantial increase in the first six years. From 11th to 15th years, DBH appears to remain relatively steady at around 28.74 cm, suggesting a period of stability in growth.

The rooting depth of the trees gradually increased over the years. It started at 0.8 meters in the 2^{nd} year and reached 3.8 meters by the 6^{th} year afterwhich it remained constant at 4.2 meters (maximum soil depth) to the end of simulation period.

Crop yield and biomass

Starting from the the 2nd year of simulation, crop yield values ranges from approximately 1.14 to 3.58 t ha⁻¹, indicating a variable but generally increasing trend in production. Biomass also shows variations from year to year, ranging from around 248 to 845 kg ha⁻¹. It follows a similar pattern to yield, suggesting that the increase in yield is associated with an increase in biomass. The 5th year of simulation stands out with a notably high yield of 3 t ha⁻¹ and a corresponding high total biomass of 845 kg ha⁻¹. There were some fluctuations in both yield and total biomass in subsequent years, but the overall trend appears to be one of increasing production in both AF and MC.

Current climate + CO₂:

Height

At elevated CO_2 concentrations, trees grew in height much faster and by the end of the simulation were 6.35 m in height compared to the 4.43 m of trees in the simulation without elevated CO_2 .

DBH

Elevated CO_2 consistently produces larger tree DBH values compared to simulations without elevated CO_2 in the entire the simulation period.

Steady Growth Periods

There were two distinct periods of relative steadiness in growth in both DBH and height: One from 11th to 15th year and another from 16th to 20th year. Height also remains steady from 13th to 15th year of simulation.

Tree rooting depth

The maximum rooting depth in elevated CO_2 was attained earlier (in the 5th year) than in the scenario without elevated CO_2 (in the 7th year) suggesting faster downward growth in elevated CO_2 . From 7th years onwards, rooting depth remains constant at 4.2 m for both scenarios throughout the simulation years.

Crop yield biomass

The crop yield and crop biomass were generally similar and do not exhibit a strong pattern of variability at both elevated CO_2 and the scenario without elevated CO_2 .

Future climate

Tree height, DBH, rooting depth, crop yield and total crop biomass

Tree height after one year of simulation was 0.80 meters. Over the next few years, from 3rd to 6th years, there was a steady increase in tree height, with values ranging from 1.10 to 1.95 meters. The period from 7th to 10th

witnesses a more pronounced growth in tree height, with values reaching up to 3.54 meters. From eleventh to sixteenth year there was a plateau in tree height, with measurements around 3.9 meters. The years from 16th to 20th continue to show a gradual increase in tree height, albeit at a slower pace, with values ranging from 3.99 to 4.08 meters by 2014.

The baseline tree DBH starts at 0.63 cm. Over the subsequent years, from 3rd to 11th, there was a significant increase with the values raised from 2.82 to 23.71 cm during this period, indicating substantial growth in tree girth in response to changing climate conditions. However, from 11th to 15th, and from 16th to 19th, the tree DBH remains relatively stable at around 23.72 to 27.37 cm respectively. In the later years, from 13th to 20th, the tree DBH starts to increase again, with values ranging from 23.72 to 28.59 cm by the end of simulation year.

The baseline tree rooting depth started at 0.4 meters. Over the following years, from 3rd to 6th, there was a significant increase in tree rooting depth. The values rise from 1.8 to 4.2 meters during this period, indicating a substantial increase in the depth of tree roots in response to changing climate conditions. From 7th year onwards until the end of simulation year, the tree rooting depth remains consistent at 4.2 meters. This data indicates a significant increase in root depth during the early years, potentially in response to changing soil and moisture conditions.

Crop yield and total crop biomass were all similar without significant variation in the baseline scenario.

<u>Future climate + CO_2 </u>

Tree height

There was a consistent pattern of increasing tree height for all the three scenarios, with $FC+C0_2$ substantially leading the growth. Tree grew faster in height in the future climate with elevated CO_2 than in future climate without elevated CO_2

DBH

Over the subsequent years, from 3rd to 6^{th} , all the scenarios show a consistent pattern of increasing DBH. Future climate + elevated CO₂ exhibits higher growth in DBH than the baseline. Unlike tree height, the DBH values do not appreciably differ between the future climate + CO₂ and future climate without elevated CO₂. The difference remains minimal after the initial four years of growth.

Rooting depth

In the 2^{nd} year of simulation, tree rooting depth measurements recorded for FC and FC+CO₂ were 0.4 and 0.6 meters respectively. Over the subsequent years, from 3rd to 6th years, all the scenarios consistently maintain their

respective rooting depths without significant changes (rooting depths remain stable at 1.8 meter). From 7th to 10th, and from 10th onward to 20th years there were no observable changes in the rooting depths for any of the scenarios. Rooting depths continue to be consistent at 4.2 meters.

Crop yield

The crop yield and crop biomass were generally similar and do not exhibit a strong pattern of variability at both elevated CO_2 and the scenario without elevated CO_2 . However, climate change seems to have positive effect on crop yield (see fugure 8). Crop yield averaged over several years stood at 2.4 and 3.0 t ha⁻¹ for current and future climate respectively.

Nitrate leaching and denitrication

Nitrate leaching appears to be influenced by both climate and elevated CO_2 , as indicated in figures 9 and 10. When averaged over several years, nitrate leaching in the current climate and future climate without elevated CO_2 amounted to 8.1 and 6.3 kg N ha⁻¹, respectively. However, in the future climate with elevated CO_2 , nitrate leaching decreased further to 4.9 kg N ha⁻¹. Denitrification on the other hand was not impacted by either climate or elevated CO_2 .



Figure 2: Twenty years' simulation of tree height under $no-CO_2$ (blue) and at elevated CO_2 (red) in the current and future climate conditions. CC stands for current climate while FC stands for future climate.



Figure 3: Comparing the effect of elevated CO_2 on height increment. CC stands for current climate; FC stands for future Climate



Figure 4: Twenty years' simulation of tree DBH under no- CO_2 (blue) and at elevated CO_2 (red) in the current and future climate conditions. CC stands for current climate while FC stands for future climate.



Figure 5: Comparing the effect of elevated CO_2 On DBH increment. CC stands for current climate; FC stands for future Climate


Figure 6: Crop yield in the current (CC) and future climate (FC) in agroforestry. Rape-seed crop was planted in the fourth and in the 7th years. Winter-pea was planted in the 16th and in the 19th years.



Figure 7: Nitrate leaching and denitrification in the current and future climate without elevated CO₂



Figure 8: Nitrate leaching and denitrification in the current and future climate at elevated $C0_2$

Take home messages

- The first take home message is that results are very preliminary, so one need to be very cautious about their interpretation.
- Based on the model output, it appears that tree height will be positively affected by both climate change and elevated CO₂. Several factors related to climate could be contributing to this which may include temperature as warmer temperatures in the future may postively influence the rate of growth in temperate species (Dombroskie et al., 2010); precipitation (insufficient or irregular rainfall can hinder tree growth and forest succession (Gustafson et al., 2017) and CO₂ levels (increasing atmospheric CO₂ concentrations can have complex effects on tree growth). While elevated atmospheric CO₂ concentrations may stimulate photosynthesis and lead to increased growth in some cases, other factors like nutrient availability and water stress can also come into play.
- Unlike tree height, the DBH values do not appreciably differ between the future climate + CO₂ and future climate without elevated CO₂. This observation may hint at a future climatic scenario where trees attain considerable height but retain slender trunks, given the seemingly little impact of CO₂ on DBH growth. References have documented changes in height growth resulting from the combined effects of climate change

and elevated CO_2 in mature forest trees, as seen in the work of Bontemps et al. (2012). In these mature trees, the stimulation of height growth typically goes hand in hand with an increase in girth. Trouvé et al. (2015) provides some insights (in oak trees, 10-30 years old). In their research, some individual trees showed no increase in girth (dc = 0) but still experienced height growth (dh>0). But this resulted from intense competition for light, a scenario that may not accurately represent our simulation cases.

Comparing the different results of the model output shows that elevated CO₂ compensated the negative effect of climate change on tree growth. However, recent research reviewing trends in tree growth and intrinsic water-use efficiency in tropical regions under the influence of elevated CO₂ and climate change suggests that while rising atmospheric CO₂ enhances water-use efficiency, it doesn't necessarily stimulate radial growth in trees. This could be due to the overriding negative effects of changing climatic conditions on tree growth, which diminish the relatively small positive impact of increased atmospheric CO₂ levels (Rahman et al., 2019). Therefore, it becomes even more crucial to ensure that the Water Use Efficiency (WUE) module within our model is functioning effectively. This will enable us to gain a deeper understanding of how trees respond to these changes and their overall effects. Climate change has a positive effect on crops, but there was no observed impact of elevated CO₂.

 \geq Both climate change and elevated CO₂ have a reducing effect on nitrate leaching, but neither of them affects denitrification. Elevated CO₂ levels can enhance plant growth and productivity. As plants take up more nitrogen from the soil to support their growth, there is less nitrate available in the soil to leach into groundwater. Elevated CO₂ can alter soil microbial communities and reduce the activity of nitrifying bacteria, which are responsible for converting ammonium (NH4⁺) into nitrate (NO_3) . When nitrification is reduced, less nitrate is produced in the soil, resulting in lower leaching. Climate change can lead to altered precipitation patterns, including decreased rainfall intensity and frequency depending on the region. This can enhance the retention of nitrate in the root zone and reduce leaching because sufficient rainfall is needed to flush nitrates deeper into the soil. We expected to see some denitrification responses, as some of the factors that affect denitrification, including warmer temperature, soil moisture, carbon, and nitrogen availability, are available under climate change and elevated CO₂. However, there was no denitrification response. It's important to understand why this was the case.

Way forward

1. Verification of the model: The current model indicates that trees grow taller instead of wider (thicker), which requires further verification to determine its alignment with real-world observations and data. It's evident from the model output that CO₂ effect on the Water Use Efficiency (WUE) is not functioning as intended (data not shown). This is a significant issue because at elevated CO₂ levels, it is generally believed that water use efficiency is enhanced in trees. Indeed, enhanced Water Use Efficiency (WUE) can have significant implications for our understanding of tree growth in the future climate for example by improving the negative effect of temperature and drought which may lead to several key effects on tree height and DBH in Future Climate. This need to be corrected and verified.

2. Sensitivity analysis: The values used for calibrating the hybrid Walnut's response to CO_2 in the modified module were primarily derived from immature Walnut species, which may not accurately reflect the characteristics of the matured Hybrid Walnut trees present in the Hi-sAFe model. This disparity could introduce uncertainty when assessing the CO_2 response. Furthermore, it has been observed that the model output suggests insensitivity of agroforestry crop yield, biomass, and denitrification to elevated CO_2 levels. Therefore, it is imperative to conduct sensitivity and

uncertainty analyses to comprehensively address these aspects and refine our understanding.

3. Experiments to run with the model: In addition to the simulations presented in Table 1, we propose conducting additional experiments involving Water Use Efficiency (WUE) under various conditions. These simulations include:

- a. WUE + Current Climate
- b. WUE + Climate Change
- c. WUE + Climate Change + Elevated CO2

Furthermore, we recommend conducting simulations for all the scenarios previously run and comparing them with control plots, including both monocrop and forestry sites. This comprehensive approach will provide a more robust understanding of the model's behavior and its responses under different conditions.

4. Running long term simulations: Our simulations were conducted over a relatively short duration (20 years). To gain deeper insights and a more comprehensive understanding of the model's behavior, it is imperative, after completing the necessary steps of model verification and sensitivity analysis, to run long-term simulations.

These extended simulations should encompass a broader time frame and incorporate a range of CO_2 climate scenarios, including the various

Representative Concentration Pathways (RCPs) 2.6, 4.5, 6.0, and 8.5. Running simulations over longer periods will allow us to observe how the model responds to various climate scenarios over extended time horizons, providing valuable insights into its long-term dynamics and implications.

Conclusion

While significant progress has been made in integrating CO₂ effects on tree growth into the Hi-sAFe model, it is evident that further efforts are required to address existing uncertainties and refine the model. Enhancing its accuracy and applicability in the context of tree growth and climate interactions remains a paramount objective. The need for additional verification, getting the WUE module working, sensitivity analysis, and long-term simulations underscores the ongoing commitment to advancing our understanding of these complex dynamics.

5 CHAPTER **5**: GENERAL DISCUSSION

5.1 SUMMARY OF KEY FINDINGS

5.1.1 Nutrient Safety Net and Tree Nitrogen Uptake

Hypothesis: The initial hypothesis suggested that trees would absorb ¹⁵N after one year of labeling.

Findings: Contrary to the initial hypothesis, in the first year, the study did not find evidence of ¹⁵N absorption in the tree and UVS. It was initially attributed to the absence of tree roots in the crop area and the retention of ¹⁵N in the soil due to limited leaching.

Further Findings: However, in 2022 (the second year), evidence of a nutrient safety net emerged, with the tree shown to absorb about 2% of the applied ¹⁵N due to increased leaching down of nitrogen and likely increase in root growth, confirming the hypothesis. This indicates that black locust trees in agroforestry systems could potentially play a role in preventing nitrate leaching and enhancing nutrient cycling especially as the tree root system develops over time.

5.1.2 Role of Soil Microbes

Hypothesis: The initial hypothesis posited that soil microbes would play a significant and positive role in retaining nitrogen and thus leachable nitrate within agricultural systems.

Findings: The study found the absence of ¹⁵N in microbial biomass in both agroforestry and monoculture systems, contradicting the initial hypothesis.

Further Research Needed: The findings suggest the need for further research, especially in the subsoil, to understand the role of subsoil microbial communities in mediating the nutrient safety-net function in Mediterranean environments.

5.1.3 Nitrogen Stock in Agroforestry

Hypothesis: The initial hypothesis implied that agroforestry systems would exhibit greater nitrogen stock potential compared to monoculture due to the combined contribution of aboveground and belowground biomass of trees and herbaceous strips.

Findings: The study demonstrated that, at the plot level, the presence of trees and understory herbaceous strips (UVS) significantly augmented the total nitrogen stock at the plot level compared to monocrops in 2022.

Consistent with Hypothesis: The findings align with the hypothesis suggesting that agroforestry systems can effectively store nitrogen and contribute to sustainable agriculture, especially in the face of climate change.

5.1.4 Nitrogen Derived from the Atmosphere (NDFA)

Hypothesis: The initial hypothesis suggested that the study would find evidence of NDFA in the black locust trees. Findings: The study estimated NDFA in black locust trees for the year 2021, with values ranging from 52% to 68%.

Practical Implications: The existence of NDFA in black locust trees in agroforestry systems is promising for reducing fertilizer dependency in agriculture, which can lead to cost savings and environmental benefits.

5.1.5 Trees response to elevated CO₂ in agroforestry

The third-year research work focused on studying the response of black walnut trees to elevated CO_2 in agroforestry using the Hi-sAFe model. The primary objectives were to introduce CO_2 effects on photosynthesis and water use efficiency into the Hi-sAFe agroforestry model. The findings and observations can be summarized as follows:

A. Incorporating CO_2 Effects: The research successfully integrated CO_2 effects into the Hi-sAFe model by modifying the Light Use Efficiency (LUE) sub-model and the whole tree transpiration sub-model (WUE). This modification was necessary because the Hi-sAFe model initially operated with a constant atmospheric CO_2 concentration, which needed to be updated to reflect the continuous rise in CO_2 concentrations over time.

B. Key Findings:

-Tree Height Response: The model's output suggested that both climate change and elevated CO₂ positively influenced tree height.

-Diameter at Breast Height (DBH): Unlike tree height, DBH did not significantly differ between future climate conditions with and without elevated CO₂.

-Nitrate Leaching: Both climate change and elevated CO_2 had a reducing effect on nitrate leaching, but they did not significantly affect denitrification. This reduction in nitrate leaching was due to increased plant growth and nutrient uptake, as well as changes in soil microbial communities.

5.2 **IMPLICATIONS AND APPLICATIONS**

The findings of this research hold several implications that can influence real-world applications, agricultural policies, and further research in the field of agroforestry and sustainable agriculture. Highlighted belwo are few of the key practical implications:

5.2.1 Nutrient Management in Agroforestry

The study's confirmation of the potential role of trees to retain leachable nitrogen (especially after confirmation in experiments with trees with better developed root systems), has practical implications for nutrient management in agroforestry. Agroforestry systems can be designed and managed to enhance nutrient retention, reducing the risk of nitrate leaching into the environment. This approach can lead to more efficient nutrient use and reduced environmental pollution. Although the study did not find evidence of a positive role of soil microbes in retaining nitrate, it highlights the importance of studying subsoil microbial communities.

Future research can focus on understanding the subsoil microbial communities' role in nutrient cycling, potentially leading to practices that harness the microbial potential for sustainable agriculture.

Agroforestry systems, as demonstrated in the study, have the potential to enhance nitrogen stock, which might contribute to enhancing long-term soil fertility. Farmers and policymakers can consider the adoption and promotion of agroforestry practices to improve soil fertility and reduce the need for synthetic fertilizers. Agroforestry systems can contribute to sustainable agriculture by maintaining or increasing nitrogen levels.

Policymakers can consider incentivizing agroforestry practices through subsidies or other support mechanisms. Encouraging the adoption of agroforestry systems can have long-term benefits for soil fertility, reduced environmental pollution, and sustainable agriculture. Environmental policies that aim to reduce nitrate pollution in water bodies can benefit from promoting agroforestry practices as a mitigation strategy.

5.2.2 Research and Model Development

The research highlights the importance of refining models like Hi-sAFe to accurately simulate the effects of elevated CO_2 in agroforestry systems. Continued research into model improvement can enhance their predictive capabilities. The research findings can contribute to the body of knowledge

on agroforestry, tree responses to CO_2 , and climate adaptation. This knowledge can inform further studies and research directions. When the model is refined, it will help in understanding the positive effect of elevated CO_2 on tree growth which will provide agroforestry managers with valuable insights to plan for tree species that can benefit from increased CO_2 levels. The research suggests that both elevated CO_2 and climate change can reduce nitrate leaching, which is a significant source of water pollution. Agroforestry practices that consider these factors can contribute to improved water quality.

5.3 COMPARISON TO EXISTING LITERATURE

The findings of this PhD both corroborate existing knowledge and contribute to an expanding understanding of agroforestry and nutrient management. Here's an analysis of how they corroborate, challenge and expand on the existing research:

5.3.1 Corroboration with Existing Research

A. The findings of the first years corroborate existing research that suggests agroforestry systems can lead to reduced crop yields compared to monoculture systems. This phenomenon has been documented in earlier studies (e.g., Kohli and Saini, 2003; Querne et al., 2017). The extent of yield reduction (-25%) aligns with typical ranges reported in Mediterranean regions (-10% to -30%) (Dufour et al., 2013). Additionally, the findings

corroborate the notion that young trees in agroforestry systems may not have established a sufficient density of roots within the crop zone to intercept leaching nitrates. This supports previous research indicating that nutrient competition between trees and crops can depend on tree age and root density (Rowe et al., 2005).

B. The second year confirmation of trees absorbing applied ¹⁵N, aligns with previous research in agroforestry systems that also shows that trees in agroforestry can play a role in reducing nitrate leaching by intercepting and retaining nutrients (Rowe et al., 1999; Allen et al., 2004; Zhang et al., 2019). The study's findings about nitrogen stock enhancement in agroforestry through the combination of tree and understory herbaceous strip biomass align with previous research indicating that agroforestry systems can store more nitrogen compared to monoculture systems (Sharrow & Ismail, 2004; Muchane et al., 2020; Li et al., 2020)

C. The study's estimation of NDFA in black locust trees is consistent with earlier studies that have reported NDFA values for different tree species (Moshki & Lamersdorf, 2011; Veste et al. 2012; Mantovani et al., 2015; Marron et al., 2018). While the specific NDFA values may vary, the principle of nitrogen fixation in agroforestry systems has been well-documented.

D. Existing research has shown that elevated CO_2 levels can stimulate tree growth by enhancing photosynthesis (Drake et al., 1997; Norby et al. 2003; Ainsworth and Long in 2004; Korner et al. 2005). The findings from the modelling work align with this knowledge by indicating that tree height is positively affected by both elevated CO_2 and climate change. This corroboration reinforces the understanding that increased atmospheric CO_2 can promote tree growth.

5.3.1 Challenging the existing research

While the findings suggest that root competition between trees and UVS may not have been a significant factor in crop yield reduction in the studied system, this contradicts some previous research indicating that competition for water and nutrients could arise from the combined effect of trees and understory vegetation (Udawatta et al., 2008; Skinner and Comas, 2010). These discrepancies highlight the complexity of agroforestry systems and the need for site-specific considerations. The study challenges the idea of a positive role of soil microbes in retaining nitrate within agroforestry systems. This contrasts with some previous research, which suggested that soil microbial communities play a significant role in nutrient cycling and retention (Beule et al., 2022).

5.3.2 Expansion on existing knowledge

A. Young Tree Impact: This study adds to the existing body of knowledge

by focusing on the effects of young nitrogen-fixing trees (4-year-old) in agroforestry systems. Previous studies have often considered the impact of older trees, and this research suggests that young trees can significantly affect nutrient competition and uptake.

B. Depth of soil analysis: The study highlights the need for further research, particularly on subsoil microbial communities. While it challenges the role of topsoil microbes, it expands our understanding of potential differences in microbial contributions at varying soil depths. The study emphasizes that soil nitrogen stock at a 15cm depth did not significantly differ between monocrop and agroforestry. This suggests that the depth of soil analysis is an important factor. While previous research may have focused on different soil depths (Sharrow & Ismail, 2004; Isaac and Borden, 2019), this study highlights the need to consider variations in nitrogen stock at varying depths.

C. Incorporating CO_2 Effects on Tree Growth in Agroforestry: The original Hi-sAFe model lacked the consideration of CO_2 effects on tree growth, and this addition to the model represents a significant novel contribution of this PhD research.

5.4 METHODOLOGICAL REFLECTIONS

The Phd research employed a range of methodologies that have both strengths and limitations. These methodologies introduce some innovative approaches that could influence future research in the field of agroforestry and climate change. Here's a reflection on the methodologies used:

5.4.1 Strengths of the methodological approach

A. Experimental Design: The study adopted a well-structured experimental design that included both agroforestry and monocrop plots, as well as the application of ¹⁵N-labeled urea. This design allowed for a controlled assessment of the impact of agroforestry on crop performance and nutrient dynamics.

B. Hypothesis Testing: The research formulated and tested specific hypotheses. This systematic approach helped in addressing specific research questions, making the study outcome-focused and hypothesis-driven.

C. Use of Isotope Labeling: The application of ¹⁵N-labeled urea is a notable strength. This technique is a powerful tool for tracking nutrient movement and uptake in plant-soil systems. It allowed for precise assessment of nitrogen dynamics and allocation in the study, providing valuable insights.

D. Microbial Biomass Analysis: The study delved into microbial biomass and its isotopic composition, shedding light on the microbial community's role in nutrient cycling within agroforestry systems. This is an essential aspect for understanding the overall ecosystem functioning.

E. Site-Specific Investigation: The research accounted for site-specific factors, such as the presence of understory vegetation (UVS), and

considered the interactions between different components of the agroforestry system. This approach recognizes that agroforestry practices can vary depending on the local context.

F. Interdisciplinary Collaboration: The research involved an interdisciplinary approach, combining elements of ecology, agronomy, soil science, and microbiology. This interdisciplinary collaboration serves as a model for addressing complex agricultural and environmental challenges that require a multifaceted understanding.

5.4.2 Limitations and unanswered questions

A. Short-Term Study: The study's relatively short experimental duration of two years is a limitation. Agroforestry systems are often long-term investments, and the effects of tree-crop interactions may evolve over time. Long-term studies are required to fully understand the sustainability and economic viability of agroforestry practices.

B. Tree Age and Canopy Closure: The research focuses on young nitrogenfixing trees (4-year-old) in the agroforestry system. Tree age and canopy closure can significantly impact nutrient competition and crop performance. Extending the study to include older trees or waiting for the canopy to close might provide more insights into long-term effects.

C. Limited Spatial Analysis: While the research considered the effects of tree proximity on nutrient distribution, it did not extensively explore the

spatial distribution of nutrient competition or root systems. Detailed spatial analyses would provide a more comprehensive view of resource competition.

D. Unequal Fertilizer Distribution: The uneven distribution of fertilizer in agroforestry plots (reported by Siegwart et al., 2022) introduced a confounding variable. Such disparities in nutrient management may not be representative of typical agroforestry practices, where uniform nutrient application is often emphasized.

E. Lack of Understory Roots: The research mentioned the absence of roots from understory herbaceous strips (UVS) within the crop zone, which raises questions about the role of UVS in nutrient competition. Further investigation into the presence or absence of understory roots would provide a more comprehensive understanding.

F. Limited Experimental Data to Parameterize Models for CO_2 response: One of the limitations is the scarcity of experimental data on the CO_2 response of black walnut trees. The reliance on a limited dataset can introduce uncertainty into the model's calibration. Future research could benefit from additional empirical data to strengthen model parameters.

G. Insensitivity of Hi-sAFe model to some parameters: The research findings indicate that agroforestry crop yield, biomass, and denitrification were insensitive to elevated CO_2 levels. The research acknowledges that the Water Use Efficiency (WUE) module in the Hi-sAFe model needs

improvement. This counterintuitive result challenges our common expectations and need to be further investigated.

H. Further Species and Diversity: The modeling research focused on black walnut trees. Future studies can expand this scope by including a broader range of tree species commonly used in agroforestry. Investigating how different tree species respond to elevated CO_2 and interact with crops can provide insights into diversifying agroforestry systems for greater resilience.

I. Mature Tree Effects: The study primarily looked at the growth response of immature black walnut trees to elevated CO_2 . Future research can explore the effects of elevated CO_2 on mature trees in agroforestry systems. Mature trees may exhibit different growth patterns and interactions with crops.

J. Model Development: The Hi-sAFe model was used in this research, but model improvement and development should be ongoing. Future research can focus on enhancing the model's accuracy to better represent real-world agroforestry systems.

5.5 BROADER SIGNIFICANCE

The findings of this PhD hold significant importance in the larger context of science, society, and the world at large. Its broader significance can be understood through several key points:

A. Sustainable Development Goals: The research aligns with several United

Nations Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs), including SDG 2 (Zero Hunger), SDG 13 (Climate Action), SDG 15 (Life on Land), and SDG 17 (Partnerships for the Goals). It contributes to the global effort to achieve these goals by promoting sustainable and resilient agricultural practices.

B. Nutrient Management: Effective nutrient management is essential for sustainable agriculture and food security. Understanding nutrient dynamics in agroforestry systems is critical for optimizing nutrient use efficiency, reducing the reliance on synthetic fertilizers, and preventing nutrient leaching into the environment. This research sheds light on the complex interactions between trees, crops, and soil microbes, offering insights into nutrient cycling and retention.

C. The research findings, particularly those related to nutrient safety nets and nitrogen cycling, emphasize the potential of agroforestry in protecting natural resources and ecosystems.

D. Scientific Advancements: The research introduces modifications to the Hi-sAFe model to account for CO_2 effects. This methodological innovation can benefit future research in agroforestry and ecosystem modeling. Improved models enable scientists to make more accurate predictions and recommendations for land use and climate adaptation.

E. International Relevance: The research conducted in Southern France contributes to the international body of knowledge on agroforestry.

Agroforestry is practiced worldwide, and the insights gained from this research can be relevant to diverse geographic and climatic conditions.

F. Interdisciplinary Collaboration: Agroforestry research often involves collaboration between ecologists, agronomists, climate scientists, and other experts. This interdisciplinary approach fosters cooperation in addressing complex global challenges related to food security and climate resilience.

5.6 CONCLUSION

In conclusion, this PhD research has helped to better understand nitrogen cycling in agroforestry systems. The study confirmed the potential of a nutrient safety net in agroforestry systems, where trees can absorb and retain leachable nitrogen, offering practical implications for nutrient management in agroforestry. Agroforestry systems have been demonstrated to enhance nitrogen stock, that might provide long-term soil fertility and potentially reducing the need for synthetic fertilizers.

The research also ventured into innovative territory by integrating CO_2 effects into the Hi-sAFe model, which enhances the model's predictive capabilities for tree growth in response to climate change. The study's findings suggest that elevated CO_2 and climate change can reduce nitrate leaching, contributing to improved water quality.

Furthermore, the research both corroborates and challenges existing

knowledge in agroforestry. It corroborates the potential benefits of agroforestry in terms of nutrient retention, nitrogen stock enhancement, and the existence of nitrogen derived from the atmosphere (NDFA). However, it challenges existing beliefs regarding microbial contributions to nutrient retention and the role of young trees in affecting crop yields.

The methodologies employed in this research, from hypothesis testing to the use of isotope labeling and interdisciplinary collaboration, present strengths that contribute to the robustness of the findings. The study also highlights several unanswered questions and limitations, such as the need for longerterm research, exploration of different tree species, and model development.

The broader significance of this research is evident in its alignment with Sustainable Development Goals, its potential to improve nutrient management and protect the environment, its relevance across different geographical contexts, and its contributions to knowledge transfer, policy development, and interdisciplinary collaboration. In summary, this PhD research could have broad-reaching implications for science, society, and the world at large by advancing our understanding of agroforestry and sustainable agricultural practices.

6 REFERENCES

- Abbasi Surki, A., Nazari, M., Fallah, S., Iranipour, R., & Mousavi, A. (2020). The competitive effect of almond trees on light and nutrients absorption, crop growth rate, and the yield in almond–cereal agroforestry systems in semi-arid regions. Agroforestry Systems, 94, 1111–1122.
- Abou Rajab Y, Hölscher D, Leuschner C et al (2018) Effects of shade tree cover and diversity on root system structure and dynamics in cacao agroforests: the role of root competition and space partitioning. Plant Soil 422:349–369
- Aebersold, P. C. (1953). Survey of present uses of isotopes in agriculture. In A Conference on the Use of Isotopes in Plant and Animal Research (Vol. 4, p. 2). US Atomic Energy Commission.
- Aertsens, J.; De Nocker, L.; Gobin, A. (2013) Valuing the carbon sequestration potential for European agriculture. Land Use Policy 2013, 31, 584–594.
- Ainsworth, E. A., & Long, S. P. (2005). What have we learned from 15 years of free-air CO2 enrichment (FACE)? A meta-analytic review of the responses of photosynthesis, canopy properties and plant production to rising CO2. New phytologist, 165(2), 351-372.
- Ainsworth, E. A., & Rogers, A. (2007). The response of photosynthesis and stomatal conductance to rising [CO2]: mechanisms and environmental interactions. *Plant, cell & environment*, 30(3), 258-270.
- Alexandrov V, Eitzinger J, Cajic V, Oberforster M (2002) Potential impact of climate change on selected agricultural crops in northeastern Austria. Global Change Biol 8(4):372–389
- Allen SC, Jose S, Nair PKR, Brecke BJ, Nkedi-Kizza P, Ramsey CL (2004) Safety-

net role of tree roots: evidence from a pecan (Carya illinoensis K. Koch)cotton (Gossypium hirsutum L.) alley cropping system in the southern United States. For Ecol Manag 192(2–3):395–407

- Amarger, N., Mariotti, A., Mariotti, F., Durr, J. C., Bourgignon, C., and Lagacherie,B. (1979). Estimate of symbiotically fixed nitrogen in field grown soybeans using variations in I5N natural abundance. Plant Soil 52, 269-80.
- Anbessa, Y., & Juskiw, P. (2012). Strategies to increase nitrogen use efficiency of spring barley. Canadian Journal of Plant Science, 92(4), 617–625.
- Andrianarisoa, K. S., Dufour, L., Bienaimé, S., Zeller, B., & Dupraz, C. (2016). The introduction of hybrid walnut trees (Juglans nigra× regia cv. NG23) into cropland reduces soil mineral N content in autumn in southern France. Agroforestry Systems, 90(2), 193–205.
- Aponte, C., Marañón, T., & García, L. V. (2010). Microbial C, N and P in soils of Mediterranean oak forests: Influence of season, canopy cover and soil depth. Biogeochemistry, 101(1), 77–92.
- Araujo, Y., & López-Hernández, D. (1999). Earthworm populations in a savannaagroforestry system of Venezuelan Amazonia. *Biology and fertility of soils*, 29, 413-418.
- Araujo, A.; Leite, L.; De Iwata, B.; De Lira, M.; Xavier, G.; Figueiredo, M.V.-B. (2012). Microbiological process in agroforestry systems. A review. Agronomy for Sustainable Development. Agron. Sustain. Dev. 2012, 32, 215–226.
- Arcelay, C. L. (2005). *Nitrogen retention and movement in a variable charge* (Doctoral dissertation).
- Artru, S., Garré, S., Dupraz, C., Hiel, M. P., Blitz-Frayret, C., & Lassois, L. (2017).

Impact of spatio-temporal shade dynamics on wheat growth and yield, perspectives for temperate agroforestry. *European Journal of Agronomy*, *82*, 60–70.

- Asada, K., Eguchi, S., Ikeba, M., Kato, T., Yada, S., Nakajima, Y., & Itahashi, S. (2018). Modeling nitrogen leaching from Andosols amended with different composted manures using LEACHM. *Nutrient cycling in agroecosystems*, 110, 307-326.
- Asseng, S.; Ewert, F.; Martre, P.; Rötter, R.P.; Lobell, D.B.; Cammarano, D.; Kimball, B.A.; Ottman, M.J.; Wall, G.W.; White, J.W.; et al. Rising Temperatures Reduce Global Wheat Production. Nat. Clim. Chang. 2015, 5, 143–147.
- Association for Temperate Agroforestry (AFTA). (1997). The status, opportunities and needs for agroforestry in the United States. AFTA, Columbia, MO.
- Audsley E, Pearn KR, Simota C, Cojocaru G, Koutsidou E, Rousevell MDA, Trnka M, Alexandrov V (2006) What can scenario modelling tell us about future European scale agricultural land use, and what not? Environ Sci Policy 9(2):148–162
 - Autret, B., Beaudoin, N., Rakotovololona, L., Bertrand, M., Grandeau, G., Gréhan, E., Ferchaud, F., & Mary, B. (2019). Can alternative cropping systems mitigate nitrogen losses and improve GHG balance? Results from a 19-yr experiment in Northern France. *Geoderma*, 342, 20–33.
- Bai, X., Zhang, Z., Cui, J., Liu, Z., Chen, Z., & Zhou, J. (2020). Strategies to mitigate nitrate leaching in vegetable production in China: a meta-analysis. *Environmental Science and Pollution Research*, 27, 18382-18391.
- Baier, C., Gross, A., Thevs, N., & Glaser, B. (2023). Effects of agroforestry on

grain yield of maize (Zea mays L.)—A global meta-analysis. Frontiers in Sustainable Food Systems, 7, 1167686.

- Bainard, L.D.; Klironomos, J.N.; Gordon, A.M. (2011) Arbuscular mycorrhizal fungi in tree-based intercropping systems: A review of their abundance and diversity. *Pedobiologia* 2011, 54, 57–61.
- Balboa, G. R., & Ciampitti, I. A. (2020). Estimating biological nitrogen fixation in field-grown soybeans: Impact of B value. *Plant and Soil*, 446, 195-210.
- Bambrick AD, Whalen JK, Bradley RL, Cogliastro A, Gordon AM, Olivier A, Thevathasan NV (2010) Spatial heterogeneity of soil organic carbon in treebased intercropping systems in Quebec and Ontario, Canada. Agrofor Syst 79:343–353
- Banerjee, S.; Baah-Acheamfour, M.; Carlyle, C.N.; Bissett, A.; Richardson, A.E.; Siddique, T.; Bork, E.W.; Chang, S.X. (2015). Determinants of bacterial communities in Canadian agroforestry systems. *Environ. Microbiol.* 2015, 18, 1805–1816.
- Baram, S., Couvreur, V., Harter, T., Read, M., Brown, P. H., Kandelous, M., ... & Hopmans, J. W. (2016). Estimating nitrate leaching to groundwater from orchards: Comparing crop nitrogen excess, deep vadose zone data-driven estimates, and HYDRUS modeling. *Vadose Zone Journal*, 15(11), 1-13.
- Barea, J.M.; Pozo, M.J.; Azcón, R.; Azcón-Aguilar, C. (2005). Microbial cooperation in the rhizosphere. J. Exp. Bot. 2005, 56, 1761–1778.
- Barrios, E.; Sileshi, G.W.; Shepherd, K.D.; Sinclair, F. (2012). Agroforestry and Soil Health: Linking Trees, Soil Biota, and Ecosystem Services. In *Soil Ecology and Ecosystem Services*; Diana, H.W., Richard, D.B., Valerie, B.-P., Jeffrey, E.H., Hefin, J.T., Eds.; Oxford University Press (OUP): Oxford, UK, 2012.

- Barthes L, Deléens E, Bousser A, Hannachi L, Gate P, et al. (1995) Variations of wheat leaf C and N isotope compositions after crop fertilization. Comptes Rendus Académiques des Sciences: 253-262
- Battie-Laclau, P., Taschen, E., Plassard, C., Dezette, D., Abadie, J., Arnal, D., ... & Hinsinger, P. (2020). Role of trees and herbaceous vegetation beneath trees in maintaining arbuscular mycorrhizal communities in temperate alley cropping systems. *Plant and Soil*, 453, 153-171.
- Bayala, J., & Prieto, I. (2020). Water acquisition, sharing and redistribution by roots: Applications to agroforestry systems. *Plant and Soil*, 453(1), 17–28.
- Bazrgar, A.; Ng, A.; Coleman, B.; Ashiq, M.W.; Gordon, A.; Thevathasan, N.V. (2020) Long-Term Monitoring of Soil Carbon Sequestration in Woody and Herbaceous Bioenergy Crop Production Systems on Marginal Lands in Southern Ontario, Canada. Sustainability 2020, 12, 3901.
- Beer J, Muschler R, Kass D, Somarriba E (1998) Shade management in coffee and cacao plantations. Agrofor Syst 38: 139–164
- Beniston, J. W., DuPont, S. T., Glover, J. D., Lal, R., & Dungait, J. A. (2014). Soil organic carbon dynamics 75 years after land-use change in perennial grassland and annual wheat agricultural systems. *Biogeochemistry*, 120, 37– 49.
- Bergeron M, Lacombe S, Bradley RL,Whalen JK (2011) Reduced soil nutrient leaching following the establishment of treebased interactopping systems in eastern Canada. Agrofor Syst 83:321–330
- Berthold D. 2005. Soil chemical and biological changes through the N2 fixation of black locust (Robinia pseudoacacia L.) - A contribution to the research of treeneophytes. Dissertation, University of Göttingen. URL: <u>http://webdoc.sub.gwdg.de/diss/copyr_diss-e.html</u>.
- Beule, L., & Karlovsky, P. (2021). Tree rows in temperate agroforestry croplands

alter the composition of soil bacterial communities. *PLoS One*, 16(2), 0246919.

- Beule, L., Guerra, V., Lehtsaar, E., & Vaupel, A. (2022). Digging deeper: microbial communities in subsoil are strongly promoted by trees in temperate agroforestry systems. *Plant and Soil*, 480(1-2), 423-437.
- Biernat, L., Taube, F., Vogeler, I., Reinsch, T., Kluß, C., & Loges, R. (2020). Is organic agriculture in line with the EU-Nitrate directive? On-farm nitrate leaching from organic and conventional arable crop rotations. *Agriculture Ecosystems & Environment*, 298, 106964.
- Bloor, J. M., Niboyet, A., Leadley, P. W., & Barthes, L. (2009). CO2 and inorganic N supply modify competition for N between co-occurring grass plants, tree seedlings and soil microorganisms. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry*, 41(3), 544–552.
- Boesch, D. F., Brinsfield, R. B., & Magnien, R. E. (2001). Chesapeake Bay eutrophication: Scientific understanding, ecosystem restoration, and challenges for agriculture. *Journal of environmental quality*, 30(2), 303-320.
- Böhm, C., Kanzler, M., & Freese, D. (2014). Wind speed reductions as influenced by woody hedgerows grown for biomass in short rotation alley cropping systems in Germany. *Agroforestry Systems*, 88, 579–591.
- Boinot, S., Poulmarc'h, J., Mézière, D., Lauri, P. E., & Sarthou, J. P. (2019). Distribution of overwintering invertebrates in temperate agroforestry systems: Implications for biodiversity conservation and biological control of crop pests. *Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment, 285*, 106630.
- Bontemps, J. D., Herve, J. C., Duplat, P., & Dhôte, J. F. (2012). Shifts in the height-related competitiveness of tree species following recent climate

warming and implications for tree community composition: the case of common beech and sessile oak as predominant broadleaved species in Europe. Oikos, 121(8), 1287-1299.

- Borchard, N., Schirrmann, M., Cayuela, M. L., Kammann, C., Wrage-Mönnig, N., Estavillo, J. M., ... & Novak, J. (2019). Biochar, soil and land-use interactions that reduce nitrate leaching and N2O emissions: a meta-analysis. *Science of the Total Environment*, 651, 2354-2364.
- Borden KA, Thomas SC, Isaac ME (2017) Interspecific variation of tree root architecture in a temperate agroforestry system characterized using groundpenetrating radar. Plant Soil 410: 323–334
- Bordron B, Robin A, Oliveira IR et al (2019) Fertilization increases the functional specialization of fine roots in deep soil layers for young Eucalyptus grandis trees. For Ecol Manag 341:6–16
- Boring LR, Swank WT. 1984. Symbiotic nitrogen fixation in regenerating black locust (Robinia pseudoacacia L.) stands. *Forest sciences*, **30**: 528–537.
- Borowik, A., & Wyszkowska, J. (2016). Soil moisture as a factor affecting the microbiological and biochemical activity of soil. *Plant, Soil and Environment*, 62(6), 250–255.
- Bouttier L, Paquette A,Messier C, Rivest D, Olivier A, Cogliastro A (2014) Vertical root separation and light interception in a temperate tree-based intercropping system of Eastern Canada. Agrofor Syst 88:693–706. https://doi.org/10.1007 /s10457-014-9721-6
- Brinks, J. S., Lhotka, J. M., Barton, C. D., Warner, R. C., & Agouridis, C. T. (2011). Effects of fertilization and irrigation on American sycamore and black locust planted on a reclaimed surface mine in Appalachia. *Forest Ecology* and Management, 261(3), 640–648.

Brisson, N.; Mary, B.; Ripoche, D.; Jeuffroy, M.-H.; Ruget, F.; Nicoullaud, B.;

Gate, P.; Devienne-Barret, F.; Antonioletti, R.; Durr, C.; et al. STICS: A generic model for the simulation of crops and their water and nitrogen balances. I. Theory and parameterization applied to wheat and corn. *Agronomie* **1998**, *18*, 311–346.

- Brisson, N.; Ruget, F.O.; Gate, P.; Lorgeou, J.; Nicoullaud, B.; Tayot, X.; Plenet, D.; Jeuffroy, M.-H.L.N.; Bouthier, A.; Ripoche, D.; et al. STICS: A generic model for simulating crops and their water and nitrogen balances. II. Model validation for wheat and maize. *Agronomie* 2002, *22*, 69–92.
- Brookes, P. C., Landman, A., Pruden, G., & Jenkinson, D. S. (1985). Chloroform fumigation and the release of soil nitrogen: A rapid direct extraction method to measure microbial biomass nitrogen in soil. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry*, 17(6), 837–842.
- Budelman, A. (1989). The performance of selected leaf mulches in temperature reduction and moisture conservation in the upper soil stratum. Agrofor. Syst. 1989, 8, 53–66.
- Burgos, P., Madejón, E., & Cabrera, F. (2006). Nitrogen mineralization and nitrate leaching of a sandy soil amended with different organic wastes. *Waste management & research*, 24(2), 175-182.
- Cadisch, G., Rowe, E., Suprayogo, D., & Noordwijk, M. (2004). Safety-nets and filter functions of tropical agroforestry systems. In *Controlling nitrogen flows and losses* (pp. 406–414).
- Cameira, M. R., Pereira, A., Ahuja, L., & Ma, L. (2014). Sustainability and environmental assessment of fertigation in an intensive olive grove under Mediterranean conditions. *Agricultural Water Management*, 146, 346-360.
- Cameron, K.C., Di, H.J., Moir, J.L., 2013. Nitrogen losses from the soil/plant

system: a review. Ann. Appl. Biol. 162:145–173. https://doi.org/10.1111/aab.12014.

- Cannavo, P., Harmand, J. M., Zeller, B., Vaast, P., Ramírez, J. E., & Dambrine, E. (2013). Low nitrogen use efficiency and high nitrate leaching in a highly fertilized Coffea arabica–Inga densiflora agroforestry system: A 15 N labeled fertilizer study. *Nutrient Cycling in Agroecosystems*, 95, 377–394.
- Cao, Y., Tian, Y., Yin, B., & Zhu, Z. (2014). Improving agronomic practices to reduce nitrate leaching from the rice-wheat rotation system. Agriculture, ecosystems & environment, 195, 61-67.
- Cao, H., Chen, R., Wang, L., Jiang, L., Yang, F., Zheng, S., Wang, G., & Lin, X. (2016). Soil pH, total phosphorus, climate and distance are the major factors influencing microbial activity at a regional spatial scale. *Scientific Reports*, 6(1), 1–10.
- Cardinael, R., Mao, Z., Prieto, I., Stokes, A., Dupraz, C., Kim, J. H., & Jourdan, C. (2015a). Competition with winter crops induces deeper rooting of walnut trees in a Mediterranean alley cropping agroforestry system. *Plant and Soil*, 391, 219-235.
- Cardinael, R., Chevallier, T., Barthès, B. G., Saby, N. P., Parent, T., Dupraz, C., ... & Chenu, C. (2015b). Impact of alley cropping agroforestry on stocks, forms and spatial distribution of soil organic carbon—A case study in a Mediterranean context. *Geoderma*, 259, 288-299.
- Cardinael, R.; Hoeffner, K.; Chenu, C.; Chevallier, T.; Béral, C.; Dewisme, A.; Cluzeau, D. (2018a) Spatial variation of earthworm communities and soil organic carbon in temperate agroforestry. *Biol. Fertil. Soils* 2018, 55, 171– 183.
- Cardinael, R., Umulisa, V., Toudert, A., Olivier, A., Bockel, L., & Bernoux, M.

(2018b). Revisiting IPCC Tier 1 coefficients for soil organic and biomass carbon storage in agroforestry systems. *Environmental Research Letters*, 13(12), 124020.

- Carranca, C., Pedra, F., & Madeira, M. (2022). Enhancing Carbon Sequestration in Mediterranean Agroforestry Systems: A Review. *Agriculture*, *12*(10), 1598.
- Chalk, P. M., Inácio, C. T., & Chen, D. (2019). An overview of contemporary advances in the usage of 15N natural abundance (δ15N) as a tracer of agroecosystem N cycle processes that impact the environment. Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment, 283, 106570.
- Chatterjee, N., Nair, P. R., Chakraborty, S., & Nair, V. D. (2018). Changes in soil carbon stocks across the Forest-Agroforest-Agriculture/Pasture continuum in various agroecological regions: A meta-analysis. *Agriculture, ecosystems* & environment, 266, 55-67.
- Chemura A, Yalew AW, Gornott C: Quantifying agroforestry yield buffering potential under climate change in the smallholder maize farming systems of Ethiopia. Front Agron 2021, 3:609536, https://doi.org/10.3389/fagro.2021.609536.
- Chen, Y., Palta, J. A., Wu, P., & Siddique, K. H. (2019). Crop root systems and rhizosphere interactions. *Plant and Soil*, 439, 1–5.
- Chifflot, V.; Rivest, D.; Olivier, A.; Cogliastro, A.; Khasa, D. Molecular analysis of arbuscular mycorrhizal community structure and spores distribution in treebased intercropping and forest systems. *Agric. Ecosyst. Environ.* 2009, 131, 32–39.
- Cliquet et al. in: Morot-Gaudry, J. F. (1997). Assimilation de l'azote chez les plantes: aspects physiologique, biochimique et moléculaire. Assimilation de l'azote chez les plantes, 1-424. Page 281
- Clough, T. J., Ledgard, S. F., Sprosen, M. S., & Kear, M. J. (1998). Fate of 15N

labelled urine on four soil types. Plant and Soil, 199(2), 195-203.

- Clough, T. J., Sherlock, R. R., Cameron, K. C., Stevens, R. J., Laughlin, R. J., & Müller, C. (2001). Resolution of the 15N balance enigma? *Soil Research*, 39(6), 1419–1431.
- Colombani, N., Mastrocicco, M., Castaldelli, G., & Aravena, R. (2019). Contrasting biogeochemical processes revealed by stable isotopes of H2O, N, C and S in shallow aquifers underlying agricultural lowlands. *Science of the Total Environment*, 691, 1282-1296.
- Comar, C. L. (1955). Radioisotopes in biology and agriculture. McGraw-Hill Book.
- Contreras, W. A., Lidón, A. L., Ginestar, D., & Bru, R. (2009). Compartmental model for nitrogen dynamics in citrus orchards. *Mathematical and computer modelling*, 50(5-6), 794-805.
- Craft, K. J., Helmers, M. J., Malone, R. W., Pederson, C. H., & Schott, L. R. (2018). Effects of subsurface drainage systems on water and nitrogen footprints simulated with RZWQM2. Transactions of the ASABE, 61(1), 245-261.
- Crow, S. E., Lajtha, K., Bowden, R. D., Yano, Y., Brant, J. B., Caldwell, B. A., & Sulzman, E. W. (2009). Increased coniferous needle inputs accelerate decomposition of soil carbon in an old-growth forest. *Forest Ecology and Management*, 258(10), 2224–2232.
- Cui, M., Zeng, L., Qin, W., & Feng, J. (2020). Measures for reducing nitrate leaching in orchards: A review. *Environmental Pollution*, 263, 114553.
- Cusack, D. F., Silver, W., & McDowell, W. H. (2009). Biological nitrogen fixation in two tropical forests: Ecosystem-level patterns and effects of nitrogen fertilization. Ecosystems, 12(8), 1299–1315.
- d'Hervilly, C., Bertrand, I., Capowiez, Y., Béral, C., Delapré-Cosset, L., &

Marsden, C. (2022). Seasonal variations in macrofauna distribution according to the distance from a herbaceous strip in a Mediterranean alley cropping plot. *Applied Soil Ecology*, *170*, 104309.

- Das DKK, Chaturvedi OPP (2008) Root biomass and distribution of five agroforestry tree species. Agrofor Syst 74:223–230
- Dawson, T. E., Mambelli, S., Plamboeck, A. H., Templer, P. H., & Tu, K. P. (2002). Stable isotopes in plant ecology. *Annual review of ecology and systematics*, 33(1), 507-559.
- De Stefano, A., & Jacobson, M. G. (2018). Soil carbon sequestration in agroforestry systems: a meta-analysis. *Agroforestry Systems*, 92, 285-299.
- Deléens, E., Morot-Gaudry, J., F., M., Thoreux, A., & Gojon, A. (1997). Méthodologie 15N (J. Morot-Gaudry, Ed.). INRA.
- Demestihas, C., Plénet, D., Génard, M., de Cortazar-Atauri, I. G., Launay, M., Ripoche, D., ... & Lescourret, F. (2018). Analyzing ecosystem services in apple orchards using the STICS model. *European Journal of Agronomy*, 94, 108-119.
- Di, H.J., Cameron, K.C., 2002. Nitrate leaching in temperate agroecosystems: sources, factors and mitigating strategies. Nutr. Cycl. Agroecosyst. 64:237– 256. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1021471531188.
- Diatta, A. A., Thomason, W. E., Abaye, O., Thompson, T. L., Battaglia, M. L., Vaughan, L. J., ... & Filho, J. F. (2020). Assessment of nitrogen fixation by mungbean genotypes in different soil textures using 15 N natural abundance method. Journal of Soil Science and Plant Nutrition, 20, 2230-2240.
- Diaz, S., Grime, J. P., Harris, J., & McPherson, E. (1993). Evidence of a feedback mechanism limiting plant response to elevated carbon dioxide. Nature, 364(6438), 616-617.
Diwan, G., Sahu, N., & Lal, N. (2019). Role of Radioisotopes in Agriculture.

- Dollinger, J., & Jose, S. (2018). Agroforestry for soil health. Agroforestry Systems, 92(2), 213–219.
- Dombroskie, S., McKendy, M., Ruelland, C., Richards, W., Bourque, C. P. A., & Meng, F. R. (2010). Assessing impact of projected future climate on tree species growth and yield: development of an evaluation strategy. Mitigation and adaptation strategies for global change, 15, 307-320.
 - Dommergues, Y. R. (1987). The role of biological nitrogen fixation in agroforestry. *Agroforestry*, 245.
- Drake, B. G., Gonzàlez-Meler, M. A., & Long, S. P. (1997). More efficient plants: a consequence of rising atmospheric CO2?. *Annual review of plant biology*, 48(1), 609-639.
- Du, S., Zhang, Z., Chen, P., Li, T., Han, Y., & Song, J. (2022). Fate of each period fertilizer N in Mollisols under water and N management: A 15N tracer study. *Agricultural Water Management*, 272, 107872.
- Duchene, O., Celette, F., Barreiro, A., Dimitrova Mårtensson, L. M., Freschet, G. T., & David, C. (2020). Introducing perennial grain in grain crops rotation: The role of rooting pattern in soil quality management. *Agronomy*, 10(9), 1254.
- Dufour, L., Metay, A., Talbot, G., & Dupraz, C. (2013). Assessing light competition for cereal production in temperate agroforestry systems using experimentation and crop modelling. *Journal of Agronomy and Crop Science*, 199(3), 217–227.
- Dupraz C, Wolz KJ, Lecomte I, Talbot G, Vincent G, Mulia R, Bussière F, Ozier-Lafontaine H, Andrianarisoa S, Jackson N, Lawson G, Dones N, Sinoquet H,

Lusiana B, Harja D, Domenicano S, Reyes F, Gosme M, van Noordwijk M (2019) Hi-sAFe: a 3D agroforestry model for integrating dynamic tree–crop interactions. Sustainability 11:2293

- Dzurella, K. N., Pettygrove, G. S., Fryjoff-Hung, A., Hollander, A., & Harter, T. (2015). Potential to assess nitrate leaching vulnerability of irrigated cropland. *Journal of Soil and Water Conservation*, 70(1), 63-72.
- Edmeades, D. C., and Goh, K. M. (1978). Symbiotic nitrogen fixation in a sequence of pastures of increasing age measured by a 15N dilution technique. N.Z. J. Agric. Res. 21, 623-8.
- Elrys, A. S., Uwiragiye, Y., Zhang, Y., Abdel-Fattah, M. K., Chen, Z. X., Zhang, H. M., ... & Müller, C. (2023). Expanding agroforestry can increase nitrate retention and mitigate the global impact of a leaky nitrogen cycle in croplands. Nature Food, 4(1), 109-121.
- European Commission (2013, December 17). Regulation (EU) No 1305/2013 of the European Parliament and of the Council on support for rural development by the European Agricultural Fund for Rural Development (EAFRD) and repealing Council Regulation (EC) No. 1698/2005.
- Ewert F, Rounsevell MDA, Reginster I, Metzger MJ, Leemans R (2005) Future scenarios of European agricultural land use I. Estimating changes in crop productivity. Agric Ecosyst Environ 107 (2–3):101–116
- F.A.O. (2019). Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. FAOSTAT statistics database.
- Fahad, S., Chavan, S. B., Chichaghare, A. R., Uthappa, A. R., Kumar, M., Kakade, V., ... & Poczai, P. (2022). Agroforestry systems for soil health improvement and maintenance. Sustainability, 14(22), 14877.

- Fan, J., McConkey, B., Wang, H., & Janzen, H. (2016). Root distribution by depth for temperate agricultural crops. Field Crops Research, 189, 68–74.
- Fang, S., Liu, D., Tian, Y., Deng, S., & Shang, X. (2013). Tree species composition influences enzyme activities and microbial biomass in the rhizosphere: A rhizobox approach. PloS One, 8(4), 61461.
- Feliciano, D., Ledo, A., Hillier, J., & Nayak, D. R. (2018). Which agroforestry options give the greatest soil and above ground carbon benefits in different world regions?. *Agriculture, ecosystems & environment, 254*, 117-129.
- Feng Z, Dyckmans J, Flessa H. 2004. Effects of elevated carbon dioxide concentration on growth and N-2 fixation of young *Robinia pseudoacacia*. *Tree Physiology*, 24: 323–330.
 - Ferchaud, F., Vitte, G., Bornet, F., Strullu, L., & Mary, B. (2015). Soil water uptake and root distribution of different perennial and annual bioenergy crops. *Plant and Soil*, *388*, 307–322.
- Feyen, L., et al., 2020: Climate change impacts and adaptation in Europe, JRC PESETA IV Final Report. Publications Office of the European Union, Luxembourg, ISBN 978-9276181231.
 - Fierer, N., Schimel, J. P., & Holden, P. A. (2003). Influence of Drying-Rewetting Frequency of
- Finzi, A. C., Moore, D. J., DeLucia, E. H., Lichter, J., Hofmockel, K. S., Jackson, R. B., ... & Schlesinger, W. H. (2006). Progressive nitrogen limitation of ecosystem processes under elevated CO2 in a warm-temperate forest. *Ecology*, 87(1), 15-25.
- Foley, J. A., Ramankutty, N., Brauman, K. A., Cassidy, E. S., Gerber, J. S., Johnston, M., Mueller, N. D., O'Connell, C., Ray, D. K., & West, P. C. (2011). Solutions for a cultivated planet. Nature, 478(7369), 337–342.

- Forzieri, G.; Feyen, L.; Rojas, R.; Flörke, M.; Wimmer, F.; Bianchi, A. Ensemble Projections of Future Streamflow Droughts in Europe. *Hydrol. Earth Syst. Sci.* 2014, 18, 85–108.
- Fowler, D., Coyle, M., Skiba, U., Sutton, M.A., Cape, J.N., Reis, S., Sheppard, L.J., Jenkins, A., Grizzetti, B., Galloway, J.N., Vitousek, P., Leach, A., Bouwman, A.F., Butterbach-Bahl, K., Dentener, F., Stevenson, D., Amann, M., Voss, M., 2013. The global nitrogen cycle in the twenty-first century. Philos. Trans. R. Soc. Lond. Ser. B Biol. Sci. 368, 20130164.
- Fowler, D., Steadman, C. E., Stevenson, D., Coyle, M., Rees, R. M., Skiba, U. M., ... & Galloway, J. N. (2015). Effects of global change during the 21st century on the nitrogen cycle. Atmospheric Chemistry and Physics, 15(24), 13849-13893.
- Frank, D. C., Poulter, B., Saurer, M., Esper, J., Huntingford, C., Helle, G., ... & Weigl, M. (2015). Water-use efficiency and transpiration across European forests during the Anthropocene. *Nature Climate Change*, 5(6), 579-583.
- Gao, L., Xu, H., Bi, H., Xi, W., Bao, B., Wang, X., Bi, C., & Chang, Y. (2013). Intercropping competition between apple trees and crops in agroforestry systems on the Loess Plateau of China. PLoS One, 8(7), 70739.
- Garcia-Mozo, H., J. Oteros and C. Galan, 2015: Phenological changes in olive (Ola europaeaL.) reproductive cycle in southern Spain due to climate change.
 Ann. Agric. Environ. Med., 22 (3), 421–428, doi:10.5604/12321966.1167706.
- Ghaley, B.B.; Porter, J.R. Ecosystem function and service quantification and valuation in a conventional winter wheat production system with DAISY model in Denmark. Ecosyst. Serv. 2014, 10, 79–83.
- Ghaley, B.B.; Rusu, T.; Sandén, T.; Spiegel, H.; Menta, C.; Visioli, G.; O'Sullivan, L.; Gattin, I.T.; Delgado, A.; Liebig, M.A.; et al. (2018) Assessment of

Benefits of Conservation Agriculture on Soil Functions in Arable Production Systems in Europe. *Sustainability* **2018**, *10*, 794.

- Gianquinto, G., Muñoz, P., Pardossi, A., Ramazzotti, S., Savvas, D., (2013). Soil fertility and plant nutrition. Good Agricultural Practices for Greenhouse Vegetable Crops. Principles for Mediterranean Climate Areas. FAO, Rome, Italy, pp. 205–269.
- Gibelin, A. L., & Déqué, M. (2003). Anthropogenic climate change over the Mediterranean region simulated by a global variable resolution model. *Climate Dynamics*, 20, 327–339.
- Gill, R. I. S., Singh, B., & Kaur, N. (2009). Productivity and nutrient uptake of newly released wheat varieties at different sowing times under poplar plantation in north-western India. *Agroforestry Systems*, 76, 579–590.
- Gillette, K., Malone, R.W., Kaspar, T.C., Ma, L., Parkin, T.B., Jaynes, D.B., Fang, Q.X., Hatfield, J.L., Feyereisen, G.W., Kersebaum, K.C., (2018). N loss to drain flow and N2O emissions from a corn-soybean rotation with winter rye. Sci. Total Environ. 618:982–997. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2017.09.054.
- Gineyts, R., & Niboyet, A. (2023). Nitrification, denitrification, and related functional genes under elevated CO2: A meta-analysis in terrestrial ecosystems. Global Change Biology, 29(7), 1839-1853.
- Gockele, A., Weigelt, A., Gessler, A., & Scherer-Lorenzen, M. (2014). Quantifying resource use complementarity in grassland species: a comparison of different nutrient tracers. *Pedobiologia*, 57(4-6), 251-256.
- Gomes LC, Bianchi FJJA, Cardoso IM, Fernandes RBA, Fernandes Filho EI,
 Schulte (2020) RPO: Agroforestry systems can mitigate the impacts of
 climate change on coffee production: a spatially explicit assessment in
 Brazil. Agric Ecosyst Environ, 294:106858,

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.agee.2020.106858.

- Gruenewald, H., Brandt, B. K., Schneider, B. U., Bens, O., Kendzia, G., & Hüttl, R.F. (2007). Agroforestry systems for the production of woody biomass for energy transformation purposes. Ecological engineering, 29(4), 319-328.
- Guerrieri, R., Belmecheri, S., Ollinger, S. V., Asbjornsen, H., Jennings, K., Xiao, J., ... & Richardson, A. D. (2019). Disentangling the role of photosynthesis and stomatal conductance on rising forest water-use efficiency. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 116(34), 16909-16914.
- Guillot, E., Hinsinger, P., Dufour, L., Roy, J., & Bertrand, I. (2019). With or without trees: Resistance and resilience of soil microbial communities to drought and heat stress in a Mediterranean agroforestry system. *Soil Biology* and Biochemistry, 129, 122–135
- Guillot, E., Bertrand, I., Rumpel, C., Gomez, C., Arnal, D., Abadie, J., & Hinsinger,
 P. (2021). Spatial heterogeneity of soil quality within a Mediterranean alley
 cropping agroforestry system: Comparison with a monocropping system. *European Journal of Soil Biology*, 105, 103330..
- Guimarães AP, De Morais RF, Urquiaga S, Boddey RM, Alves BJR (2008) Bradyrhizobium strain and the 15N natural abundance quantification of biological N2 fixation in soybean. Sci Agric 65:516–524. https://doi.org/10.1590/S0103- 90162008000500011
- Gupta, G. A. R. I. M. A., Yadav, R. S., Maurya, D. E. E. P. A. K., & Mishra, S. V. (2010). Litter dynamics under different pruning regimes of Albiziaprocerabased agroforestry system in semiarid region. *Asian Sci*, 5(2), 93-97.
- Gustafson, E. J., Miranda, B. R., De Bruijn, A. M., Sturtevant, B. R., & Kubiske, M.

E. (2017). Do rising temperatures always increase forest productivity? Interacting effects of temperature, precipitation, cloudiness and soil texture on tree species growth and competition. Environmental modelling & software, 97, 171-183.

- Haddaway, N. R., Hedlund, K., Jackson, L. E., Kätterer, T., Lugato, E., Thomsen, I. K., & Isberg, P. E. (2017). How does tillage intensity affect soil organic carbon? A systematic review. *Environmental Evidence*, 6(1), 1–48.
- Hardie, M. (2017). Two dimensional modelling of nitrate flux in a commercial apple orchard. *Soil Science Society of America Journal*, *81*(5), 1235-1246.
- Hartemink AE, Buresh RJ, Jama B, Janssen BH (1996) Soil nitrate and water dynamics in sesbania fallows, weed fallows, and maize. Soil Sci Soc Am J 60:568–574
- Hastings, M. G., Casciotti, K. L., & Elliott, E. M. (2013). Stable isotopes as tracers of anthropogenic nitrogen sources, deposition, and impacts. *Elements*, *9*(5), 339-344.
- Hauser, S., Asawalam, D. O., & Vanlauwe, B. (1998). Spatial and temporal gradients of earthworm casting activity in alley cropping systems. *Agroforestry Systems*, 41, 127-137.
- Hester, R.E., Harrison, R.M., Addiscott, T.M., (1996). Fertilizers and nitrate leaching. In: Hester, R.E., Harrison, R.M. (Eds.), Agricultural Chemicals and the Environment. The Royal Society of Chemistry, Cambridge, UK:pp. 1–26 https://doi.org/10.1039/
- Hogan, K. P., Whitehead, D., Kallarackal, J., Buwalda, J. G., Meekings, J., & Rogers, G. N. D. (1996). Photosynthetic activity of leaves of Pinus radiata and Nothofagus fusca after 1 year of growth at elevated CO2. *Functional Plant Biology*, 23(5), 623-630.

- Horst, W. J., Kühne, R., & Kang, B. (1995). Nutrient use in Leucaena leucocephala and Cajanus cajan in maize/cassava alley cropping on terre de barre, Benin Republic.
- Hungate, B. A. (1999). Ecosystem responses to rising atmospheric CO2: Feedbacks through the nitrogen cycle. In Carbon dioxide and environmental stress (pp. 265–285). Academic Press.
- Huntley, J. C. (1990). Robinia pseudoacacia L. black locust. Silvics of North America, 2, 755–761.
- Hussain, S., Hussain, S., Guo, R., Sarwar, M., Ren, X., Krstic, D., Aslam, Z., Zulifqar, U., Rauf, A., & Hano, C. (2021). Carbon Sequestration to Avoid Soil Degradation: A Review on the Role of Conservation Tillage. Plants, 10(10).
- Huth, N.I.; Carberry, P.S.; Poulton, P.L.; Brennan, L.E.; Keating, B.A. A (2002) Framework for simulating agroforestry options for the low rainfall areas of Australia using APSIM. *Eur. J. Agron.*, 18, 171–185.
- IAASTD. (2008). Executive summary of the synthesis report. International Assessment of Agricultural Knowledge, Science and Technology for Development. Available at http://www.agassessment.org/docs/IAASTD_EXEC_ SUMMARY_JAN_2008.pdf (accessed January 16, 2012).
- Ilany T, Ashton MS, Montagnini F, Martinez C (2010) Using agroforestry to improve soil fertility: effects of intercropping on Ilex paraguariensis (yerba mate) plantations with Araucaria angustifolia. Agroforest Syst 80:399–409
 - Inurreta-Aguirre, H. D., Lauri, P. É., Dupraz, C., & Gosme, M. (2018). Yield components and phenology of durum wheat in a Mediterranean alley-cropping system. *Agroforestry Systems*, 92(4),

961–974.

- Isaac ME, Harmand JM, Lesueur D, Lelon J (2011) Tree age and soil phosphorus conditions influence N2-fixation rates and soilNdynamics in natural populations of Acacia senegal. For Ecol Manag 261:582–588
- Isaac, M. E., Anglaaere, L. C., Borden, K., & Adu-Bredu, S. (2014). Intraspecific root plasticity in agroforestry systems across edaphic conditions. *Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment, 185*, 16–23.
- Isaac, M. E., & Borden, K. A. (2019). Nutrient acquisition strategies in agroforestry systems. *Plant and Soil*, 444, 1-19.
- Issah G, Kimaro AA, Kort J, Knight JD (2015) Nitrogen transfer to forage crops from a Caragana shelterbelt. Forests 6:1922–1932
- Ivezić, V., Yu, Y., & Werf, W. van der. (2021). Crop yields in European agroforestry systems: A meta-analysis. *Frontiers in Sustainable Food Systems*, 5, 606631.
- Jablonski, L. M., Wang, X., & Curtis, P. S. (2002). Plant reproduction under elevated CO2 conditions: a meta-analysis of reports on 79 crop and wild species. *New Phytologist*, 156(1), 9-26.
- Jacobs, D. F., Dalgleish, H. J., & Nelson, C. D. (2013). A conceptual framework for restoration of threatened plants: the effective model of American chestnut (Castanea dentata) reintroduction. New Phytologist, 197(2), 378-393.
- Jalonen R, Nygren P, Sierra J (2009) Transfer of nitrogen from a tropical legume tree to an associated fodder grass via root exudation and common mycelial networks. Plant Cell Environ 32:1366–1376
- Jenkinson, D. S., Fox, R. H., & Rayner, J. H. (1985). Interactions between fertilizer nitrogen and soil nitrogen—the so-called 'priming'effect. *Journal of soil Science*, 36(3), 425-444.
- Jobbágy EG, Jackson RB (2004) The uplift of soil nutrients by plants: biogeochemical consequences across scales. Ecology 85:2380–2389

- Jose S (2009) Agroforestry for ecosystem services and environmental benefits: an overview. Agrofor Syst 76:1–10. doi:10.1007/s10457-009-9229-7
- Jose S, Gillespie AR (1998) Allelopathy in black walnut (Juglans nigra L.) alley cropping. I. Spatio-temporal variation in soil juglone in a black walnut-corn (Zea mays L.) alley cropping system in the midwestern USA. Plant Soil 203:191–197
- Jose S, Gillespie AR, Seifert JR, Mengel DB, Pope PE (2000) Defining competition vectors in a temperate alley cropping system in the midwestern USA 3. Competition for nitrogen and litter decomposition dynamics. Agrofor Syst 48:61–77
 - Jose, S. (2009). Agroforestry for ecosystem services and environmental benefits: An overview. *Agroforestry Systems*, 76(1), 1–10.
- Ju, X.T., Kou, C.L., Zhang, F.S., Christie, P., 2006. Nitrogen balance and groundwater nitrate contamination: comparison among three intensive cropping systems on the North China Plain. Environ. Pollut. 143, 117–125.
- Ju, Y., Koh, D. C., Kim, D. H., Mayer, B., & Kwon, H. I. (2023). Evaluating the sources and fate of nitrate in riparian aquifers under agricultural land using in situ-measured noble gases, stable isotopes, and metabolic genes. *Water Research*, 231, 119601.
- Kaba JS, Zerbe S, AgnolucciMet al (2019) Atmospheric nitrogen fixation by gliricidia trees (Gliricidia sepium (Jacq.) Kunth ex Walp.) intercropped with cocoa (Theobroma cacao L.). Plant Soil 435:323–336
- Kanter, D. R., Zhang, X., Mauzerall, D. L., Malyshev, S., & Shevliakova, E. (2016). The importance of climate change and nitrogen use efficiency for future nitrous oxide emissions from agriculture. Environmental Research Letters, 11(9), 094003.
- Kanzler, M., Böhm, C., & Freese, D. (2021). The development of soil organic carbon under young black locust (Robinia pseudoacacia L.) trees at a post-

mining landscape in eastern Germany. New Forests, 52(1), 47–68.

- Kass D., Foletti C., Szott L.T., Landaverde R., Nolasco R., (1993) Traditional fallow systems of the Americas, Agrofor. Syst. 23 (1993) 207–218.
- Kaur, B., Gupta, S. R., & Singh, G. (2000). Soil carbon, microbial activity and nitrogen availability in agroforestry systems on moderately alkaline soils in northern India. *Applied Soil Ecology*, 15(3), 283–294.
- Kaur, N., Singh, B., & Gill, R. I. S. (2010). Agro-techniques for increasing productivity of wheat (Triticum aestivum) under poplar (Populus deltoides) plantation. *Indian Journal of Agronomy*, 55(1), 68–74.
- Kay, S.; Graves, A.; Palma, J.H.; Moreno, G.; Roces-Díaz, J.V.; Aviron, S.; Chouvardas, D.; Crous-Duran, J.; Ferreiro-Domínguez, N.; De Jalón, S.G.; et al. (2019) Agroforestry is paying o_—Economic evaluation of ecosystem services in European landscapes with and without agroforestry systems. Ecosyst. Serv., 36, 100896.
- Keskin, T., & Makineci, E. (2009). Some soil properties on coal mine spoils reclaimed with black locust (Robinia pceudoacacia L.) and umbrella pine (Pinus pinea L.) in Agacli- Istanbul. *Environmental Monitoring and* Assessment, 159, 407–414.
- Khan DF, Peoples MB, Chalk PM, Herridge DF (2002) Quantifying below-ground nitrogen of legumes. 2. A comparison of 15 N and non isotopic methods. Plant Soil 239(2):277–289
- Kibblewhite, M.; Ritz, K.; Swift, M. Soil health in agricultural systems. *Philos. Trans. R. Soc. B Biol. Sci.* **2007**, *363*, 685–701.
- Kim, D. G., & Isaac, M. E. (2022). Nitrogen dynamics in agroforestry systems. A review. Agronomy for Sustainable Development, 42(4), 60.

- Kim, D. G., Kirschbaum, M. U., & Beedy, T. L. (2016). Carbon sequestration and net emissions of CH4 and N2O under agroforestry: Synthesizing available data and suggestions for future studies. *Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment*, 226, 65-78.
- Kohli, A., & Saini, B. C. (2003). Microclimate modification and response of wheat planted under trees in a fan design in northern India. *Agroforestry Systems*, 58, 109–117.
- Körner, C., Asshoff, R., Bignucolo, O., Hättenschwiler, S., Keel, S. G., Peláez-Riedl, S., ... & Zotz, G. (2005). Carbon flux and growth in mature deciduous forest trees exposed to elevated CO2. *Science*, *309*(5739), 1360-1362.
- Koutika, L. S., Taba, K., Ndongo, M., & Kaonga, M. (2021). Nitrogen-fixing trees increase organic carbon sequestration in forest and agroforestry ecosystems in the Congo basin. *Regional Environmental Change*, 21(4), 109.
- Kurppa M, Leblanc HA, Nygren P (2010) Detection of nitrogen transfer from N2fixing shade trees to cacao saplings in 15N labelled soil: ecological and experimental considerations. Agrofor Syst 80:223–239
- Kurtzman, D., Shapira, R. H., Bar-Tal, A., Fine, P., & Russo, D. (2013). Nitrate fluxes to groundwater under citrus orchards in a Mediterranean climate: Observations, calibrated models, simulations and agro-hydrological conclusions. *Journal of contaminant hydrology*, 151, 93-104.
- Lal, R. Soil Carbon Sequestration Impacts on Global Climate Change and Food Security.(2004) Science, 304, 1623–1627.
- Lawson, G., Bealey, W. J., Dupraz, C., & Skiba, U. M. (2020). Agroforestry and opportunities for improved nitrogen management. In *Just Enough Nitrogen* (pp. 393–417). Springer.
- Le Roux, X., Grand, S., Dreyer, E., & Daudet, F. A. (1999). Parameterization and testing of a biochemically based photosynthesis model for walnut (Juglans

regia) trees and seedlings. Tree Physiology, 19(8), 481-492.

- Ledgard, S. F., Morton, R., Freney, J. R., Bergersen, F. J., and Simpson, J. R. (1985b). Assessment of the relative uptake of added and indigenous soil nitrogen by nodulated legumes and reference plants in the ¹⁵N dilution measurement of N, fixation. 1. Derivation of method. Soil Biol. Biochem. 17, (in press)
- Legg, J. O., and Sloger, C. (1975). A tracer method for determining symbiotic nitrogen fixation in field studies. In 'Proc. 2nd Int. Conf. Stable Isotopes'. (Eds E. R. Klein and P. D. Klein.) pp. 661-6. (U.S. Energy Res. Devel. Admin.: Washington D.C.)
- Lehmann, J., Feilner, T., Gebauer, G., & Zech, W. (1999). Nitrogen uptake of sorghum (Sorghum bicolor L.) from tree mulch and mineral fertilizer under high leaching conditions estimated by nitrogen-15 enrichment. *Biology and fertility of soils*, 30, 90-95.
- Lehmann, J., Gebauer, G., & Zech, W. (2002). Nitrogen cycling assessment in a hedgerow intercropping system using 15N enrichment. *Nutrient Cycling in Agroecosystems*, 62(1), 1–9.
- Lehmann, J., Lilienfein, J., Rebel, K., Carmo Lima, S., & Wilcke, W. (2004). Subsoil retention of organic and inorganic nitrogen in a Brazilian savanna Oxisol. *Soil Use and Management*, 20(2), 163–172.
- Lehmann, L.M.; Borzecka-Walker, M.; Z' yłowska, K.; Pisanelli, A.; Russo, G.; Ghaley, B.B. (2000) Environmental Impact Assessments of Integrated Food and Non-Food Production Systems in Italy and Denmark. Energies 2020, 13, 849.
- Lemaire, G., Gastal, F., (1997). Nitrogen uptake and distribution in plant canopies.

In: Lemaire, G. (Ed.), Diagnosis of the Nitrogen Status in Crop. Springer-Verlag, Heidelberg, pp. 3–43.

- Lepcha, N. T., & Devi, N. B. (2020). Effect of land use, season, and soil depth on soil microbial biomass carbon of Eastern Himalayas. *Ecological Processes*, 9(1), 1–14.
- Levy, Y., Shapira, R. H., Chefetz, B., & Kurtzman, D. (2017). Modeling nitrate from land surface to wells' perforations under agricultural land: success, failure, and future scenarios in a Mediterranean case study.*Hydrology* and *Earth System Sciences*, 21(7), 3811-3825.
- Li, F., Meng, P., Fu, D., & Wang, B. (2008). Light distribution, photosynthetic rate and yield in a Paulownia-wheat intercropping system in China. *Agroforestry Systems*, 74, 163–172.
- Li, X., Hu, C., Delgado, J. A., Zhang, Y., & Ouyang, Z. (2007). Increased nitrogen use efficiencies as a key mitigation alternative to reduce nitrate leaching in north china plain. *Agricultural Water Management*, 89(1-2), 137-147.
- Li, X. A., Ge, T. D., Chen, Z., Wang, S. M., Ou, X. K., Wu, Y., ... & Wu, J. P. (2020). Enhancement of soil carbon and nitrogen stocks by abiotic and microbial pathways in three rubber-based agroforestry systems in Southwest China. Land Degradation & Development, 31(16), 2507-2515.
- Lidón, A., Ramos, C., Ginestar, D., & Contreras, W. (2013). Assessment of LEACHN and a simple compartmental model to simulate nitrogen dynamics in citrus orchards. *Agricultural water management*, 121, 42-53.
- Lin BB, Perfecto I, Vandermeer J (2008) Synergies between agricultural intensification and climate change could create surprising vulnerabilities for crops. Bioscience 58:847–854
- Lin, B.B. The role of agroforestry in reducing water loss through soil evaporation and crop transpiration in coffee agroecosystems (2010). Agric. For.

Meteorol, 150, 510–518.

- Lionello, P.; Scarascia, L. The Relation between Climate Change in the Mediterranean Region and Global Warming.(2018) Reg. Environ. Chang. 18, 1481–1493.
- Liu, K., Ma, B. L., Luan, L., & Li, C. (2011). Nitrogen, phosphorus, and potassium nutrient effects on grain filling and yield of high-yielding summer corn. *Journal of Plant Nutrition*, 34(10), 1516–1531.
- Livesley SJJ, Gregory PJJ, Buresh RJJ (2000) Competition in tree row agroforestry systems. 1. Distribution and dynamics of fine root length and biomass. Plant Soil 227:149–161
- Lobell, D.B.; Gourdji, S.M. The Influence of Climate Change on Global Crop Productivity. *Plant. Physiol.* **2012**, *160*, 1686–1697.
- Long, S. P., Ainsworth, E. A., Rogers, A., & Ort, D. R. (2004). Rising atmospheric carbon dioxide: plants FACE the future. *Annu. Rev. Plant Biol.*, 55, 591-628.
- Lopez, S., France, J., Gerrits, W. J. J., Dhanoa, M. S., Humphries, D. J., & Dijkstra, J. (2000). A generalized Michaelis-Menten equation for the analysis of growth. Journal of animal science, 78(7), 1816-1828.
- Lorenz, K., & Lal, R. (2014). Soil organic carbon sequestration in agroforestry systems. A review. *Agronomy for Sustainable Development*, *34*, 443-454.
- Lovell, S.T.; Dupraz, C.; Gold, M.; Jose, S.; Revord, R.; Stanek, E.; Wolz, K.J. Temperate agroforestry research:Considering multifunctional woody polycultures and the design of long-term field trials. Agrofor. Syst. 2017, 92, 1397–1415.
- Lu, J., Hu, T., Zhang, B., Wang, L., Yang, S., Fan, J., & Zhang, F. (2021). Nitrogen fertilizer management effects on soil nitrate leaching, grain yield and economic benefit of summer maize in Northwest China. *Agricultural Water*

Management, 247, 106739.

- Lundgren B.O., Raintree J.B., Sustained agroforestry, in: Nestel B. (Ed.), Agricultural Research for Development: Potentials and challenges in Asia, ISNAR, The Hague, 1982, pp. 37–49.
- Lv, X., Li, T., Wen, X., Liao, Y., & Liu, Y. (2017). Effect of potassium foliage application post-anthesis on grain filling of wheat under drought stress. *Field Crops Research*, 206, 95–105.
- Macedo, R. S., Moro, L., dos Santos Sousa, C., de Almeida Alves Carneiro, K., Campos, M. C. C., de Bakker, A. P., & Beirigo, R. M. (2023). Agroforestry can improve soil fertility and aggregate-associated carbon in highland soils in the Brazilian northeast. Agroforestry Systems, 1-13.
- Mahmud M, Maxwell TL, Cueff S, Schroeder R, Bazot S, et al. (2022) Recently absorbed nitrogen incorporates into new and old tissues: evidence from a 15 N-labelling experiment in deciduous oaks. Plant and Soil: 1-15
- Malézieux, E. et al. (2009). Mixing Plant Species in Cropping Systems: Concepts, Tools and Models: A Review. In: Lichtfouse, E., Navarrete, M., Debaeke, P., Véronique, S., Alberola, C. (eds) Sustainable Agriculture. Springer, Dordrecht. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-90-481-2666-8_22
- Mamolos, A. P., Elisseou, G. K., & Veresoglou, D. S. (1995). Depth of root activity of coexisting grassland species in relation to N and P additions, measured using nonradioactive tracers. *Journal of Ecology*, 643-652.
- Mantovani, D., Veste, M., Boldt-Burisch, K., Fritsch, S., Koning, L. A., & Freese, D. (2015). Carbon allocation, nodulation, and biological nitrogen fixation of black locust (Robinia pseudoacacia L.) under soil water limitation. *Annals* of Forest Research, 259-274.

- Mao, R., Zeng, D.-H., Li, L.-J., & Hu, Y.-L. (2012). Changes in labile soil organic matter fractions following land use change from monocropping to poplarbased agroforestry systems in a semiarid region of Northeast China. *Environmental Monitoring and Assessment*, 184(11), 6845–6853.
- Maracchi G, Sirotenko O, Bindi M (2005) Impacts of present and future climate variability on agriculture and forestry in the temperate regions: Europe. Clim Change 70(1–2):117–135
- Marco, A., Arena, C., Giordano, M., & Santo, A. (2013). Impact of the invasive tree black locust on soil properties of Mediterranean stone pine-holm oak forests. *Plant and Soil*, 372(1), 473–486.
- Marron, N., Gana, C., Gérant, D., Maillard, P., Priault, P., & Epron, D. (2018). Estimating symbiotic N2 fixation in Robinia pseudoacacia. *Journal of Plant Nutrition and Soil Science*, 181(2), 296–304.
- Marsden, C., Martin-Chave, A., Cortet, J., Hedde, M., & Capowiez, Y. (2020). How agroforestry systems influence soil fauna and their functions-a review. *Plant and Soil*, 453, 29-44.
- Masson-Delmotte, V., Zhai, P., Pörtner, H. O., Roberts, D., Skea, J., & Shukla, P. R. (2022). Global Warming of 1.5 C: IPCC special report on impacts of global warming of 1.5 C above pre-industrial levels in context of strengthening response to climate change, sustainable development, and efforts to eradicate poverty. Cambridge University Press.
- Mathias, J. M., & Thomas, R. B. (2018). Disentangling the effects of acidic air pollution, atmospheric CO 2, and climate change on recent growth of red spruce trees in the Central Appalachian Mountains. Global change biology, 24(9), 3938-3953.

- Mathias, J. M., & Thomas, R. B. (2021). Global tree intrinsic water use efficiency is enhanced by increased atmospheric CO2 and modulated by climate and plant functional types. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 118(7), e2014286118.
- Matos, E. S., Freese, D., Böhm, C., Quinkenstein, A., & Hüttl, R. F. (2012). Organic matter dynamics in reclaimed lignite mine soils under Robinia pseudoacacia L. plantations of different ages in Germany. *Communications in Soil Science and Plant Analysis*, 43(5), 745–755.
- Maxwell, T. L., Bazot, S., Marmagne, A., Pinek, L., Laffont, B., Vincent, G., & Barthes, L. (2020). In situ fate of mineral N in the tree-soil-microorganism system before and after budburst in 20- year-old Quercus petraea (Matt.) Liebl. *Plant and Soil*, 455, 425–438.
- Mayer, M., Prescott, C. E., Abaker, W. E., Augusto, L., Cécillon, L., Ferreira, G. W., James, J., Jandl, R., Katzensteiner, K., & Laclau, J.-P. (2020). Tamm Review: Influence of forest management activities on soil organic carbon stocks: A knowledge synthesis. *Forest Ecology and Management*, 466, 118127.
- McGrath D, Duryea M, CropperW (2001) Soil phosphorus availability and fine root proliferation in Amazonian agroforests 6 years following forest conversion. Agric Ecosyst Environ 83: 271–284
- Mead, R.;Willey, R.W. The Concept of a 'Land Equivalent Ratio' and Advantages in Yields from Intercropping. Exp. Agric. 1980, 16, 217–228.
 - Mebrahtu, T., & Hanover, J. W. (1991). Family variation in gas exchange, growth and leaf traits of black locust half-sib families. *Tree Physiology*, 8(2), 185–193.
- Meehl, G.A.; Stocker, T.F.; Collins, W.D.; Friedlingstein, P.; Gaye, A.T.; Gregory, J.M.; Kitoh, A.; Knutti, R.; Murphy, J.M.; Noda, A.; et al. Global Climate

Projections. In *IPCC*, 2007: Climate Change 2007: The Physical Science Basis. Contribution of Working Group I to the Fourth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change; Cambridge University Press: Cambridge, UK, 2007; pp. 747–846.

- Mikha, M. M., Rice, C. W., & Milliken, G. A. (2005). Carbon and nitrogen mineralization as Affected by drying and wetting cycles. (n.d.). Soil Biology and Biochemistry, 37, 339–347.
- Miltner, E. D., Branham, B. E., Paul, E. A., & Rieke, P. E. (1996). Leaching and mass balance of 15N-labeled urea applied to a Kentucky bluegrass turf. *Crop Science*, 36(6), 1427–1433.
- Mistry, M.N.; Sue Wing, I.; De Cian, E. Simulated vs. Empirical Weather Responsiveness of Crop Yields: US Evidence and Implications for the Agricultural Impacts of Climate Change. *Environ. Res. Lett.* 2017, 12, 075007.
- Mobbs, D.C.; Cannell, M.G.R.; Crout, N.M.J.; Lawson, G.J.; Friend, A.D.; Arah, J. Complementarity of light and water use in tropical agroforests I. Theoretical model outline, performance and sensitivity. *For. Ecol. Manag.* **1998**, *102*, 259–274.
- Mondal, S., Chakraborty, D., Bandyopadhyay, K., Aggarwal, P., & Rana, D. S. (2020). A global analysis of the impact of zero-tillage on soil physical condition, organic carbon content, and plant root response. *Land Degradation & Development*, 31(5), 557–567.
- Mora A, Beer J (2013) Geostatistical modeling of the spatial variability of coffee fine roots under Erythrina shade trees and contrasting soil management. Agrofor Syst 87:365–376
- Moreno, F., Cabrera, F., Murillo, J.M., Fernandez, J.E., Fernandez-Boy, E., Cayuela, J.A., 1996. Nitrate leaching under irrigated agriculture. In: Pereira, L.S., Feddes, R.A., Gilley, J.R., Lesaffre, B. (Eds.), Sustainability of Irrigated Agriculture. Springer Netherlands, Dordrecht: pp. 407–415 <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-94-015-8700-6_24</u>.

- Moshki, A., & Lamersdorf, N. P. (2011). Symbiotic nitrogen fixation in black locust (Robinia pseudoacacia L.) seedlings from four seed sources. *Journal* of Forestry Research, 22, 689-692.
- Mosquera-Losada M.R., McAdam J., Romero-Franco R., et al. (2008). Definitions and components of agroforestry practices in Europe. In: Rigueiro-Rodríguez A., McAdam J., Mosquera-Losada M.R. (eds.) Agroforestry in Europe, vol 6. Springer, Dordrecht, The Netherlands.
- Mosquera-Losada, M. R., Moreno, G., Pardini, A., McAdam, J. H., Papanastasis, V., Burgess, P. J., ... & Rigueiro-Rodríguez, A. (2012). Past, present and future of agroforestry systems in Europe. *Agroforestry-the future of global land use*, 285-312.
- Mosquera-Losada, M.R.; Freese, D.; Rigueiro-Rodríguez, A. Carbon Sequestration in European Agroforestry Systems; Springer: Dordrencht, The Netherlands, 2011; pp. 43–59.
- Muchane, M. N., Sileshi, G. W., Gripenberg, S., Jonsson, M., Pumariño, L., & Barrios, E. (2020). Agroforestry boosts soil health in the humid and subhumid tropics: A meta-analysis. Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment, 295, 106899.
- Munroe JW, Isaac ME (2014) N2-fixing trees and the transfer of fixed-N for sustainable agroforestry: a review. Agron Sustain Dev 34:417–427
- Mutegi, J.K.; Mugendi, D.N.; Verchot, L.V.; Kung'U, J.B. Combining napier grass with leguminous shrubs in contour hedgerows controls soil erosion without competing with crops. Agrofor. Syst. 2008, 74, 37–49.
- Nair PKR (1985) Classification of agroforestry systems. Agroforestry Systems 3:97–128

- Nair, P. R., Kumar, B. M., Nair, V. D., Nair, P. R., Kumar, B. M., & Nair, V. D. (2021). Definition and concepts of agroforestry. An introduction to agroforestry: Four decades of scientific developments, 21-28.
- Nannipieri, P., Falchini, L., Landi, L., Benedetti, A., Canali, S., Tittarelli, F., Ferri, D., Convertini, G., Badalucco, L., & Grego, S. (1999). Nitrogen uptake by crops, soil distribution and recovery of urea-N in a sorghum—Wheat rotation in different soils under Mediterranean conditions. *Plant and Soil*, 208(1), 43–56.
- Naylor, D., McClure, R., & Jansson, J. (2022). Trends in microbial community composition and function by soil depth. *Microorganisms*, *10*(3), 540.
- Negash, M., Kaseva, J., & Kahiluoto, H. (2022). Perennial monocropping of khat decreased soil carbon and nitrogen relative to multistrata agroforestry and natural forest in southeastern Ethiopia. *Regional Environmental Change*, 22(2), 1–13.
- Nesme, T., Brisson, N., Lescourret, F., Bellon, S., Crété, X., Plénet, D., & Habib, R. (2006). Epistics: A dynamic model to generate nitrogen fertilisation and irrigation schedules in apple orchards, with special attention to qualitative evaluation of the model. *Agricultural Systems*, 90(1-3), 202-225.
- Nesme, T., Lescourret, F., Bellon, S., & Habib, R. (2009). A modelling approach to explore nitrogen fertilisation practices of growers and their consequences in apple orchards. *Agricultural Systems*, 99(2-3), 76-85.
- Ngatia, L., Grace III, J. M., Moriasi, D., & Taylor, R. (2019). Nitrogen and phosphorus eutrophication in marine ecosystems. *Monitoring of marine pollution*, *1*, 1-17.
- Noh NJ, Son Y, Koo JW, Seo KW, Kim RH, Lee YY, Yoo KS. 2010. Comparison

of Nitrogen Fixation for North –and South-facing *Robinia pseudoacacia* Stands in Central Korea. *Journal of Plant Biology*, **53**: 61–69.

- Nolan, B. T., Puckett, L. J., Ma, L., Green, C. T., Bayless, E. R., & Malone, R. W. (2010). Predicting unsaturated zone nitrogen mass balances in agricultural settings of the United States. *Journal of Environmental Quality*, 39(3), 1051-1065.
 - Noordwijk, M. V., Lawson, G., Hairiah, K., & Wilson, J. (2015). Root distribution of trees and crops: Competition and/or complementarity. In *Tree-crop interactions: Agroforestry in a changing climate* (pp. 221–257). CABI.
- Norby, R. J., Hartz-Rubin, J. S., & Verbrugge, M. J. (2003). Phenological responses in maple to experimental atmospheric warming and CO2 enrichment. *Global Change Biology*, 9(12), 1792-1801.
- Nowak, R. S., Ellsworth, D. S., & Smith, S. D. (2004). Functional responses of plants to elevated atmospheric CO2–do photosynthetic and productivity data from FACE experiments support early predictions?. *New phytologist*, 162(2), 253-280.
- Ntayombya, P., & Gordon, A. M. (1995). Effects of black locust on productivity and nitrogen nutrition of intercropped barley. *Agroforestry Systems*, 29(3), 239–254.
- Nunes, J. S., Araujo, A. S. F., Nunes, L., Lima, L. M., Carneiro, R. F. V., Salviano, A. A. C., & Tsai, S. M. (2012). Impact of land degradation on soil microbial biomass and activity in Northeast Brazil. *Pedosphere*, 22(1), 88–95.
- Nygren P, Cruz P, Domenach AM, Vaillant V, Sierra J (2000) Influence of forage harvesting regimes on dynamics of biological dinitrogen fixation of a tropical woody legume. Tree Physiol 20:41–48

- Nygren P, Lorenzo A, Cruz P (2000) Decomposition of woody legume nodules in two tree/grass associations under contrasting environmental conditions. Agrofor Syst 48(3): 229–244
- Nygren P, Fernández MP, Harmand JM, LeBlanc HA (2012) Symbiotic dinitrogen fixation by trees: an underestimated resource in agroforestry systems? Nutr Cycl Agroecosyst 94:123–160
- Nygren P, Leblanc HA, Lu M, Gomez Luciano CA (2013) Distribution of coarse and fine roots of Theobroma cacao and shade tree Inga edulis in a cocoa plantation. Ann For Sci 70:229–239
- Oerter, E., Slessarev, E., Visser, A., Min, K., Kan, M., McFarlane, K. J., Saha, M. C., Berhe, A. A., Pett-Ridge, J., & Nuccio, E. (2021). Hydraulic redistribution by deeply rooted grasses and its ecohydrologic implications in the southern Great Plains of North America. Hydrological Processes, 35(9), 14366.
- Olesen JE, Bindi M (2002) Consequences of climate change for European agricultural productivity, land use and policy. Eur J Agron 16(4):239–262
- Olesen JE, Carter TR, Diaz-Ambrona CH, Fronzek S, Heidmann T, Hickler T, Holt T, Minguez MI, Morales P, Palutikof JP, Quemada M, Ruiz-Ramos M, Rubaek GH, Sau F, Smith B, Sykes MT (2007) Uncertainties in projected impacts of climate change on European agriculture and terrestrial ecosystems based on scenarios from regional climate models. Clim Change 81:123–143
- Omara, P., Aula, L., Oyebiyi, F., & Raun, W. R. (2019). World cereal nitrogen use efficiency trends: Review and current knowledge. Agrosystems, Geosciences & Environment, 2(1), 1–8.

- Ong, C. K., & Kho, R. M. (2015). A framework for quantifying the various effects of tree- crop interactions. In *Tree-crop interactions: Agroforestry in a changing climate* (pp. 1–23). CABI.
- Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD). (2001). OECD Environment outlook to 2020, OECD, Paris, 338pp
- Padilla, F. M., Gallardo, M., & Manzano-Agugliaro, F. (2018). Global trends in nitrate leaching research in the 1960–2017 period. Science of the Total Environment, 643, 400-413.
- Page, K. L., Dang, Y. P., & Dalal, R. C. (2020). The ability of conservation agriculture to conserve soil organic carbon and the subsequent impact on soil physical, chemical, and biological properties and yield. *Frontiers in sustainable food systems*, 4, 31.
- Palma, J. H., Graves, A. R., Burgess, P. J., Keesman, K. J., van Keulen, H., Mayus, M., ... & Herzog, F. (2007). Methodological approach for the assessment of environmental effects of agroforestry at the landscape scale. *ecological engineering*, 29(4), 450-462.
- Pardon, P., Reubens, B., Reheul, D., Mertens, J., Frenne, P., Coussement, T., & Verheyen, K. (2017). Trees increase soil organic carbon and nutrient availability in temperate agroforestry systems. *Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment*, 247, 98–111.
- Patra AK (2013) Tree-crop interaction in agroforestry. Sci Horiz 4:12-17
- Pavlidis, G., & Tsihrintzis, V. A. (2018). Environmental benefits and control of pollution to surface water and groundwater by agroforestry systems: a review. *Water Resources Management*, 32, 1-29.
- Pavlidis, G., Tsihrintzis, V. A., Karasali, H., & Alexakis, D. (2018). Tree uptake of

excess nutrients and herbicides in a maize-olive tree cultivation system. Journal of Environmental Science and Health, Part A, 53(1), 1–12.

- Pereira, A. R., Green, S., & Nova, N. A. V. (2006). Penman–Monteith reference evapotranspiration adapted to estimate irrigated tree transpiration. *Agricultural water management*, 83(1-2), 153-161.
- Pereira, E. L., Santos, S. A., Arrobas, M., & Patrício, M. do S. (2011). Microbial biomass and N mineralization in mixed plantations of broadleaves and nitrogen-fixing species. *Forest Systems*, 20(3), 516–524.
- Phillips, D. A., and Bennett, J. P. (1978). Measuring symbiotic nitrogen fixation in rangeland plots of Trifolium subterraneum L. and Bromus mollis L. Agron. J. 70, 671-4.
- Phogat, V., Skewes, M. A., Cox, J. W., Sanderson, G., Alam, J., & Šimůnek, J. (2014). Seasonal simulation of water, salinity and nitrate dynamics under drip irrigated mandarin (Citrus reticulata) and assessing management options for drainage and nitrate leaching. *Journal of Hydrology*, 513, 504-516.
- Pierret A, Maeght J-L, Clément C, Montoroi JP, Hartmann C, Gonkhamdee S (2016) Understanding deep roots and their functions in ecosystems: an advocacy for more unconventional research. Ann Bot 118:621–635
- Pinto, V. M., Bruno, I. P., van Lier, Q. D. J., Dourado-Neto, D., & Reichardt, K. (2017). Environmental benefits of reducing N rates for coffee in the Cerrado. *Soil and Tillage Research*, 166, 76-83. pp 429–453
- Potopová, V., Zahradníček, P., Štěpánek, P., Türkott, L., Farda, A., & Soukup, J. (2017). The impacts of key adverse weather events on the field-grown vegetable yield variability in the Czech Republic from 1961 to 2014. International Journal of Climatology, 37(3), 1648-1664.

- Pratt, P.F., 1984. Nitrogen use and nitrate leaching in irrigated agriculture. In: Hauck, R.D. (Ed.), Nitrogen in Crop Production. American Society of Agronomy, Madison, WI, USA:pp. 319–333 https://doi.org/10.2134/1990.nitrogenincropproduction.c21.
- Prentice, I. C., Spahni, R., & Niu, H. S. (2012). Modelling terrestrial nitrous oxide emissions and implications for climate feedback. New Phytologist, 196(2), 472-488.
- Price GW, Gordon AM (1999) Spatial and temporal distribution of earthworms in a temperate intercropping system in southern Ontario, Canada. Agrofor Syst 44:141–149
- Prieto, I., Roumet, C., Cardinael, R., Dupraz, C., Jourdan, C., Kim, J. H., & Stokes, A. (2015). Root functional parameters along a land-use gradient: Evidence of a community-level economics spectrum. *Journal of Ecology*, 103(2), 361–373.
- Querné, A., Battie-laclau, P., Dufour, L., Wery, J., & Dupraz, C. (2017). Effects of walnut trees on biological nitrogen fixation and yield of intercropped alfalfa in a Mediterranean agroforestry system. *European Journal of Agronomy*, 84, 35–46.
- Quinkenstein, A.; Wöllecke, J.; Böhm, C.; Grünewald, H.; Freese, D.; Schneider, B.U.; Hüttl, R.F. Ecological benefits of the alley cropping agroforestry system in sensitive regions of Europe. Environ. Sci. Policy 2009, 12, 1112– 1121.
- R Core Team (2022). R: A language and environment for statistical computing. R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria. URL https://www.Rproject.org/.
- Rahman, M., Islam, M., Gebrekirstos, A., & Bräuning, A. (2019). Trends in tree

growth and intrinsic water-use efficiency in the tropics under elevated CO2 and climate change. Trees, 33, 623-640.

- Ramos, C., Agut, A., & Lidon, A. L. (2002). Nitrate leaching in important crops of the Valencian Community region (Spain). *Environmental Pollution*, 118(2), 215-223.
- Rao AV, Giller KE (1993) Nitrogen fixation and its transfer from Leucaena to grass using 15N. For Ecol Manag 61:221–227
- Read, D. J., Freer-Smith, P. H., Morison, J. I. L., Hanley, N., West, C. C., & Snowdon, P. (2009). Combating climate change: a role for UK forests. An assessment of the potential of the UK's trees and woodlands to mitigate and adapt to climate change. The Stationery Office Limited.
- Reisner, Y., Filippi, R., Herzog, F., & Palma, J. (2007). Target regions for silvoarable agroforestry in Europe. *Ecological Engineering*, 29(4), 401–418.
- Ren, M., Li, C., Gao, X., Niu, H., Cai, Y., Wen, H., ... & Zhao, X. (2023). High nutrients surplus led to deep soil nitrate accumulation and acidification after cropland conversion to apple orchards on the Loess Plateau, China. Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment, 351, 108482.
- Rennenberg, H., & Dannenmann, M. (2015). Nitrogen nutrition of trees in temperate forests—The significance of nitrogen availability in the pedosphere and atmosphere. *Forests*, 6(8), 2820–2835.
- Rennie, R. J., Rennie, D. A., and Fried, M. (1978). Concepts of 15N usage in dinitrogen fixation studies. In 'Isotopes in Biological Dinitrogen Fixation'. pp. 107-33 (IAEA: Vienna.)
- Rerkasem, B., Rerkasem, K., Peoples, M. B., Herridge, D. F., & Bergersen, F. J. (1988). Measurement of N 2 fixation in maize (Zea mays L.)—ricebean

(Vigna umbellata [Thunb.] Ohwi and Ohashi) intercrops. *Plant and soil*, *108*, 125-135.

- Reynolds-Vargas, J., Fraile-Merino, J., & Hirata, R. (2006). Trends in nitrate concentrations and determination of its origin using stable isotopes (180 and 15N) in groundwater of the western Central Valley, Costa Rica. *Ambio: A Journal of the Human Environment*, 35(5), 229-236.
- Reynolds PE, Simpson JA, Thevathasan NV, Gordon AM (2007) Effects of tree competition on corn and soybean photosynthesis, growth, and yield in a temperate tree-based agroforestry intercropping system in southern Ontario, Canada. Ecol Eng 29:362–371
- Reyes, F., Gosme, M., Wolz, K. J., Lecomte, I., & Dupraz, C. (2021). Alley cropping mitigates the impacts of climate change on a wheat crop in a Mediterranean environment: a biophysical model-based assessment. Agriculture, 11(4), 356.
- Richter GM, Semenov MA (2005) Modelling impacts of climate change on wheat yields in England and Wales: assessing drought risks. Agric Syst 84(1):77–97
- Riga, P., & Charpentier, S. (1999). Simulation of nitrogen dynamics in an alluvial sandy soil with drip fertigation of apple trees. *Soil use and management*, 15(1), 34-40.
- Rivest, D., Lorente, M., Olivier, A., & Messier, C. (2013). Soil biochemical properties and microbial resilience in agroforestry systems: effects on wheat growth under controlled drought and flooding conditions. *Science of the Total Environment*, 463, 51-60.
- Robertson W (1994) Modelling soil nitrogen levels under acacia/ sorghum rotations. Agroforestry Systems 27:283–292

- Rodrigues, R. C., Araújo, R. A., Costa, C. S., Lima, A. J., Oliveira, M. E., Cutrim Jr, J. A., ... & Araújo, A. S. (2015). Soil microbial biomass in an agroforestry system of Northeast Brazil. Tropical Grasslands-Forrajes Tropicales, 3(1), 41-48.
- Rogers, A., & Ellsworth, D. S. (2002). Photosynthetic acclimation of Pinus taeda (loblolly pine) to long-term growth in elevated pCO2 (FACE). *Plant, Cell & Environment*, 25(7), 851-858.
- Rosenstock, T. S., Tully, K. L., Arias-Navarro, C., Neufeldt, H., Butterbach-Bahl, K., & Verchot, L. V. (2014). Agroforestry with N2-fixing trees: sustainable development's friend or foe?. *Current Opinion in Environmental Sustainability*, 6, 15-21.
- Rowe EC, Van Noordwijk M, Suprayogo D et al (2001) Root distributions partially explain 15N uptake patterns in Gliricidia and Peltophorum hedgerow intercropping systems. Plant Soil 235:167–179
- Rowe, E. C., Hairiah, K., Giller, K. E., Van Noordwijk, M., & Cadisch, G. (1999). Testing the safety-net role of hedgerow tree roots by 15 N placement at different soil depths. In Agroforestry for Sustainable Land-Use Fundamental Research and Modelling with Emphasis on Temperate and Mediterranean Applications: Selected papers from a workshop held in Montpellier, France, 23–29 June 1997 (pp. 81-93). Springer Netherlands.
- Rowe, E. C., Noordwijk, M., Suprayogo, D., Hairiah, K., Giller, K. E., & Cadisch,
 G. (2001). Root distributions partially explain 15N uptake patterns in
 Gliricidia and Peltophorum hedgerow intercropping systems. Plant and Soil, 235(2), 167–179.
- Rowe, E. C., Noordwijk, M. V., Suprayogo, D., & Cadisch, G. (2005). Nitrogen use efficiency of monoculture and hedgerow intercropping in the humid tropics. Plant and Soil, 268(1), 61–74.

- Saggar, S., Hedley, C. B., & Salt, G. J. (2001). Soil microbial biomass, metabolic quotient, and carbon and nitrogen mineralisation in 25-year-old Pinus radiata agroforestry regimes. Soil Research, 39(3), 491–504.
- Sainju, U. M., Allen, B. L., Lenssen, A. W., & Ghimire, R. P. (2017). Root biomass, root/shoot ratio, and soil water content under perennial grasses with different nitrogen rates. Field Crops Research, 210, 183–191.
- Sajjapongse, A.; Zhu, Q.; Chen, Y.; Wang, H. (2002). Development of sustainable agriculture on sloping lands in China. In Proceedings of the 12th ISCO Conference, Bejing, China, 26–31 May 2002; pp. 335–341.
- Sanchez PA (1995) Science in agroforestry. Agrofor Syst 30:5-55
- Santachiara G, Borrás L, Salvagiotti F, Gerde JA, Rotundo JL (2017) Relative importance of biological nitrogen fixation and mineral uptake in high yielding soybean cultivars. Plant Soil 418:191–203. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11104-017-
- Schädler, M.; Brandl, R.; Kempel, A. "Afterlife" effects of mycorrhization on the decomposition of plant residues. Soil Biol. Biochem. 2010, 42, 521–523.
- Schmidt, M., Corre, M. D., Kim, B., Morley, J., Göbel, L., Sharma, A. S., Setriuc, S., & Veldkamp, E. (2021). Nutrient saturation of crop monocultures and agroforestry indicated by nutrient response efficiency. Nutrient Cycling in Agroecosystems, 119(1), 69–82.
- Schneidewind, U., Niether, W., Armengot, L., Schneider, M., Sauer, D., Heitkamp, F., & Gerold, G. (2019). Carbon stocks, litterfall and pruning residues in monoculture and agroforestry cacao production systems. Experimental Agriculture, 55(3), 452-470.
- Schroth, G. (1998). A review of belowground interactions in agroforestry,

focussing on mechanisms and management options. Agroforestry systems, 43, 5-34.

- Schwendenmann, L.; Veldkamp, E.; Moser, G.; Hölscher, D.; Köhler, M.; Clough, Y.; Anas, I.; Djajakirana, G.; Erasmi, S.; Hertel, D.; et al. (2010). Effects of an experimental drought on the functioning of a cacao agroforestry system, Sulawesi, Indonesia. Glob. Chang. Biol. 2010, 16, 1515–1530.
- Schwenke, G. D., Peoples, M. B., Turner, G. L., & Herridge, D. F. (1998). Does nitrogen fixation of commercial, dryland chickpea and faba bean crops in north-west New South Wales maintain or enhance soil nitrogen?. *Australian Journal of Experimental Agriculture*, 38(1), 61-70.
- Sepúlveda, R.B.; Carrillo, A.A. (2015). Soil erosion and erosion thresholds in an agroforestry system of coffee (Coffea arabica) and mixed shade trees (Inga spp. and Musa spp.) in Northern Nicaragua. Agric. Ecosyst. Environ. 2015, 210, 25–35.
- Sereke, F.; Graves, A.R.; Dux, D.; Palma, J.; Herzog, F. Innovative agroecosystem goods and services: Key profitability drivers in Swiss agroforestry. Agron. Sustain. Dev. 2014, 35, 759–770.
- Sevel L, Nord-Larsen T, Ingerslev M, Jørgensen U, RaulundRasmussen K (2014) Fertilization of SRC willow, I: biomass production response. Bioenergy Res 7:319–328
- Seyfried and Rao PSC (1991) Nutrient leaching loss from two contrasting cropping systems in the humid tropics. Tropical Agric Trinidad 68: 9–18
- Shafeeq, P. M., Aggarwal, P., Krishnan, P., Rai, V., Pramanik, P., & Das, T. K. (2020). Modeling the temporal distribution of water, ammonium-N, and nitrate-N in the root zone of wheat using HYDRUS-2D under conservation

agriculture. Environmental Science and Pollution Research, 27, 2197-2216.

- Sharrow SH, Ismail S (2004) Carbon and nitrogen storage in agroforests, tree plantations, and pastures in western Oregon, USA. Agrofor Syst 60:123–130
- Shi, L., Feng, W., Xu, J., & Kuzyakov, Y. (2018). Agroforestry systems: Meta-analysis of soil carbon stocks, sequestration processes, and future potentials. *Land Degradation & Development*, 29(11), 3886-3897.
- Shipitalo MJ, Protz R, Tomlin AD (1988) Effect of diet on the feeding and casting activity of *Lumbricus terrestris* and *Lumbricus rubellus* in laboratory culture. Soil Biol Biochem 20:233–237
- Siegwart, L., Jourdan, C., Piton, G., Sugihara, S., Meersche, K., & Bertrand, I. (2022). Root distribution and properties of a young alley-cropping system: Effects on soil carbon storage and microbial activity. Plant and Soil, 1–25.
- Sierra J, Nygren P (2005) Role of root inputs from a dinitrogenfixing tree in soil carbon and nitrogen sequestration in a tropical agroforestry system. Soil Res 43:667–675
- Sileshi, G. W., Mafongoya, P. L., & Nath, A. J. (2020). Agroforestry systems for improving nutrient recycling and soil fertility on degraded lands. In Agroforestry for Degraded Landscapes (pp. 225–253). Springer.
- Sileshi, G. W., Mafongoya, P. L., & Nath, A. J. (2020). Agroforestry systems for improving nutrient recycling and soil fertility on degraded lands. Agroforestry for Degraded Landscapes: Recent Advances and Emerging Challenges-Vol. 1, 225-253.
- Skinner, R. H., & Comas, L. H. (2010). Root distribution of temperate forage species subjected to water and nitrogen stress. Crop Science, 50(5), 2178–

2185.

- Slafer, G. A., García, G. A., Serrago, R. A., & Miralles, D. J. (2022). Physiological drivers of responses of grains per m2 to environmental and genetic factors in wheat. Field Crops Research, 285, 108593.
- Sleutel, S., De Neve, S., Hofman, G., Boeckx, P., Beheydt, D., Van Cleemput, O., ... & Lemeur, R. (2003). Carbon stock changes and carbon sequestration potential of Flemish cropland soils. Global Change Biology, 9(8), 1193-1203.
- Smith, J. O., Smith, P., Wattenbach, M., Zaehle, S., Hiederer, R., Jones, R. J., ... & Ewert, F. (2005). Projected changes in mineral soil carbon of European croplands and grasslands, 1990–2080. Global Change Biology, 11(12), 2141-2152.
- Solis, R., Vallejos-Torres, G., Arévalo, L., Marín-Díaz, J., Ñique-Alvarez, M., Engedal, T., & Bruun, T. B. (2020). Carbon stocks and the use of shade trees in different coffee growing systems in the Peruvian Amazon. The Journal of Agricultural Science, 158(6), 450-460.
- Somarriba, E. (1992). Revisiting the past: An essay on agroforestry definition. Agroforestry Systems, 19, 233–240.
- Somarriba E, Beer J, Orihuela JA, Andrade H, Cerda R, DeClerck F et al (2012) Mainstreaming agroforestry in Latin America. In: Nair PKR, Garrity DP (eds) Agroforestry: the way forward, Advances in agroforestry, vol 9. Springer, New York,
- Sosa-Hernández, M. A., Roy, J., Hempel, S., Kautz, T., Köpke, U., Uksa, M., ... & Rillig, M. C. (2018). Subsoil arbuscular mycorrhizal fungal communities in arable soil differ from those in topsoil. Soil Biology and Biochemistry, 117,

83-86.

- Steele KW, Bonish PM, Daniel RM, O'hara GW (1983) Effect of rhizobial strain and host plant on nitrogen isotopic fractionation in legumes. Plant Physiol 72:1001–1004. https://doi.org/10.1104/pp.72.4.1001
- Sun, Q., Klaus, V. H., Wittwer, R., Liu, Y., Heijden, M. G., Gilgen, A. K., & Buchmann, N. (2022). Water uptake patterns of pea and barley responded to drought but not to cropping systems. Biogeosciences, 19(6), 1853–1869.
- Szewczyk, W., J.C. Ciscar, I. Mongelli and A. Soria, 2018: JRC PESETA III Project: Economic Integration and Spillover Analysis, EUR 29456 EN. Publications Office of the European Union, Luxembourg, http://publications.jrc.ec.europa.eu/repository/bitstream/JRC113810/kjna29 456enn jrc113810.pdf. Accessed 2021.
- Tang, Y., Li, X., Shen, W., & Duan, Z. (2018). Effect of the slow-release nitrogen fertilizer oxamide on ammonia volatilization and nitrogen use efficiency in paddy soil. Agronomy, 8(4), 53.
- Temani, F., Bouaziz, A., Daoui, K., Wery, J., & Barkaoui, K. (2021). Olive agroforestry can improve land productivity even under low water availability in the South Mediterranean. Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment, 307, 107234.
- Ter Steege, M.W., Stulen, I., Mary, B., (2001). Nitrogen in the environment. In: Lea, P.J., Morot-Gaudry, J.F. (Eds.), Pland Nitrogen. Springer-Verlag Berlin, Berlin Heidelberg, Germany, pp. 379–397.
- Thevathasan NV, Gordon AM (1997) Poplar leaf biomass distribution and nitrogen dynamics in a poplar-barley intercropped system in southern Ontario. Agrofor Syst 37:79–90

- Thevathasan, N. V., & Gordon, A. M. (2004). Ecology of tree intercropping systems in the North temperate region: Experiences from southern Ontario, Canada. In New Vistas in Agroforestry: A Compendium for 1st World Congress of Agroforestry, 2004 (pp. 257-268). Springer Netherlands.
- Tian CJ, He XY, Zhong Y, Chen JK. (2003). Effect of inoculation with ectoand arbuscular mycorrhizae and Rhizobium on the growth and nitrogen fixation by black locust, Robinia pseudoacacia. New Forests, 25: 125–131.
- Tian, X., Geng, J., Guo, Y., Li, C., Zhang, M., & Chen, J. (2017). Controlled-release urea decreased ammonia volatilization and increased nitrogen use efficiency of cotton. Journal of Plant Nutrition and Soil Science, 180(6), 667-675.
- Torquebiau, E. F. (2000). A renewed perspective on agroforestry concepts andclassification. Comptes Rendus de l'Académie des Sciences-Series III-Sciences de la Vie, 323(11), 1009-1017.
- Torralba, M., Fagerholm, N., Burgess, P. J., Moreno, G., & Plieninger, T. (2016). Do European agroforestry systems enhance biodiversity and ecosystem services? A meta-analysis. Agriculture, ecosystems & environment, 230, 150-161.
- Trehan, S. P. (1996). Immobilisation of 15NH4+ in three soils by chemical and biological processes. Soil Biology and Biochemistry, 28(8), 1021-1027.
- Trnka, M., et al., (2014): Adverse weather conditions for European wheat production will become more frequent with climate change. Nat. Clim. Change, 4 (7), 637–643, doi:10.1038/nclimate2242.
- Trouvé Raphaël, Bontemps Jean-Daniel, Seynave Ingrid, Collet Catherine, Lebourgeois François, Stand density, tree social status and water stress

influence allocation in height and diameter growth of Quercus petraea (Liebl.), Tree Physiology, Volume 35, Issue 10, October 2015, Pages 1035–1046, https://doi.org/10.1093/treephys/tpv067

- Udawatta, R. P., Gantzer, C. J., & Jose, S. (2017). Agroforestry practices and soil ecosystem services. In Soil health and intensification of agroecosystems (pp. 305-333). Academic Press.
- Udawatta, R.P.; Garrett, H.E.; Kallenbach, R.L. (2010). Agroforestry and grass buffer effects on water quality in grazed pastures. Agrofor. Syst. 2010, 79, 81–87.
- Udawatta, R.P.; Krstansky, J.J.; Henderson, G.S.; Garrett, H.E. (2002). Agroforestry Practices, Runoff, and Nutrient Loss. J. Environ. Qual. 2002, 31, 1214–1225
- Uddin, M. B., Khan, M. A. S. A., Mukul, S. A., & Hossain, M. K. (2008). Effects of inorganic fertilizers on biological nitrogen fixation and seedling growth of some agroforestry trees in Bangladesh. Journal of Forestry Research, 19(4), 303–306.
- Unkovich, M. J., Baldock, J., & Peoples, M. B. (2010). Prospects and problems of simple linear models for estimating symbiotic N2 fixation by crop and pasture legumes. Plant and Soil, 329(1), 75–89.
- Unkovich, M. J., Pate, J. S., Sanford, P., & Armstrong, E. L. (1994). Potential precision of the δ15N natural abundance method in field estimates of nitrogen fixation by crop and pasture legumes in south-west Australia. Australian Journal of Agricultural Research, 45(1), 119-132.
- Unkovich, M., Herridge, D. A. V. I. D., Peoples, M., Cadisch, G., Boddey, B., Giller, K., ... & Chalk, P. (2008). Measuring plant-associated nitrogen
fixation in agricultural systems. Australian Centre for International Agricultural Research (ACIAR).

- Uselman, S. M., Qualls, R. G., & Thomas, R. B. (2000). Effects of increased atmospheric CO2, temperature, and soil N availability on root exudation of dissolved organic carbon by a N-fixing tree (Robinia pseudoacacia L. Plant and Soil, 222(1–2), 191–202.
- Vance, E. D., Brookes, P. C., & Jenkinson, D. S. (1987). An extraction method for measuring soil microbial biomass C. Soil biology and Biochemistry, 19(6), 703-707.
- UWE. (2013). Nitrogen pollution and the European environment implications for air quality policy. Science for Environment Policy In-Depth Report for the European Commission. Bristol: University of the West of England (UWE), Science Communication Unit.
- Vallis, I., Haydock, K. P., Ross, P. J., and Henzell, E. F. (1967). Isotopic studies on the uptake of nitrogen by pasture plants. 111. The uptake of small additions of ISN-labelled fertilizer by Rhodes grass and Townsville lucerne. Aust. J. Agric. Res. 18, 865-77.
- Van der Werf, W.; Keesman, K.; Burgess, P.; Graves, A.; Pilbeam, D.; Incoll, L.D.; Metselaar, K.; Mayus, M.; Stappers, R.; van Keulen, H.; et al. (2007) Yield-SAFE: A parameter-sparse, process-based dynamic model for predicting resource capture, growth, and production in agroforestry systems. Ecol. Eng., 29, 419–433.
- Van Noordwijk, M., & Purnomosidhi, P. (1995). Root architecture in relation to tree-soil-crop interactions and shoot pruning in agroforestry. In Agroforestry: Science, Policy and Practice: Selected papers from the agroforestry sessions of the IUFRO 20th World Congress, Tampere, Finland, 6–12 August

1995 (pp. 161-173). Springer Netherlands.

- Van Noordwijk M, Lusiana B (1998) WaNulCAS, a model of water, nutrient and light capture in agroforestry systems. Agrofor Syst 43:217–242
- Van Noordwijk, M.; Lusiana, B. (1999) WaNuLCAS, a model of water, nutrient and light capture in agroforestry systems. Agrofor. Syst., 43, 217–242.
- van Vugt D, Franke AC, Giller KE (2018) Understanding variability in the benefits of N2-fixation in soybean-maize rotations on smallholder farmers' fields in Malawi. Agric Ecosyst Environ 261:241–250. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. agee.2017.05.008
- Vautard, R.; Gobiet, A.; Sobolowski, S.; Kjellström, E.; Stegehuis, A.; Watkiss, P.; Mendlik, T.; Landgren, O.; Nikulin, G.; Teichmann, C.; et al. (2014) The European Climate under a 2 °C Global Warming. Environ. Res. Letter, 9, 034006.
- Veldkamp, E., Schmidt, M., Markwitz, C., Beule, L., Beuschel, R., Biertümpfel, A., ... & Corre, M. D. (2023). Multifunctionality of temperate alleycropping agroforestry outperforms open cropland and grassland. Communications Earth & Environment, 4(1), 20.
- Velthof, G. L., Oudendag, D., Witzke, H. P., Asman, W. A. H., Klimont, Z., & Oenema, O. (2009). Integrated assessment of nitrogen losses from agriculture in EU-27 using MITERRA-EUROPE. Journal of Environmental Quality, 38(2), 402–417.
- Verma, B. C., Datta, S. P., Rattan, R. K., & Singh, A. K. (2013). Labile and stabilised fractions of soil organic carbon in some intensively cultivated alluvial soils. Journal of Environmental Biology, 34(6), 1069.
- Veste, M., Böhm, C., Quinckenstein, A., & Freese, D. (2012, April). Estimation of

biological nitrogen fixation by black locust in short-rotation forests using natural 15N abundance method. In EGU General Assembly Conference Abstracts (p. 4186).

- Vitousek, P.M., Naylor, R., Crews, T., David, M.B., Drinkwater, L.E., Holland, E., Johnes, P.J., Katzenberger, J., Martinelli, L.A., Matson, P.A., Nziguheba, G., Ojima, D., Palm, C.A., Robertson, G.P., Sanchez, P.A., Townsend, A.R., Zhang, F.S., (2009). Nutrient imbalances in agricultural development. Science 80 (324), 1519–1520.
- Vleeshouwers, L. M., & Verhagen, A. (2002). Carbon emission and sequestration by agricultural land use: a model study for Europe. Global change biology, 8(6), 519-530.
- Wand, S. J., Midgley, G. F., Jones, M. H., & Curtis, P. S. (1999). Responses of wild C4 and C3 grass (Poaceae) species to elevated atmospheric CO2 concentration: a meta-analytic test of current theories and perceptions. Global Change Biology, 5(6), 723-741.
- Ward, M. H., Jones, R. R., Brender, J. D., Kok, T. M., Weyer, P. J., Nolan, B. T., Villanueva, C. M., & Breda, S. G. (2018). Drinking water nitrate and human health: An updated review. International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health, 15(7), 1557.
- Watanabe, M., Miura, S., Hasegawa, S., Koshikawa, M.K., Takamatsu, T., Kohzu, A., et al., (2018). Coniferous coverage as well as catchment steepness influences local stream nitrate concentrations within a nitrogen-saturated forest in central Japan. Sci. Total Environ. 636:539–546. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2018.04.307.
- Webber, H., Gaiser, T., Oomen, R., Teixeira, E., Zhao, G., Wallach, D., ... & Ewert,F. (2016). Uncertainty in future irrigation water demand and risk of crop

failure for maize in Europe. Environmental Research Letters, 11(7), 074007.

- Webber, H., Ewert, F., Olesen, J. E., Müller, C., Fronzek, S., Ruane, A. C., ... & Wallach, D. (2018). Diverging importance of drought stress for maize and winter wheat in Europe. Nature communications, 9(1), 4249.
- Webber, H., Lischeid, G., Sommer, M., Finger, R., Nendel, C., Gaiser, T., & Ewert,F. (2020). No perfect storm for crop yield failure in Germany.Environmental Research Letters, 15(10), 104012.
- Wolf, J., Hack-ten Broeke, M. J. D., & Rötter, R. (2005). Simulation of nitrogen leaching in sandy soils in The Netherlands with the ANIMO model and the integrated modelling system STONE. Agriculture, ecosystems & environment, 105(3), 523-540.
- Wood, B. W., and Hanover, J. W., "Accelerating the growth of black walnut seedlings." (1981).
- Woś, B., Pająk, M., Krzaklewski, W., & Pietrzykowski, M. (2020). Verifying the utility of black locust (Robinia pseudoacacia L.) in the reclamation of a lignite combustion waste disposal site in Central European conditions. Forests, 11(8), 877.
- Wotherspoon, A., Thevathasan, N. V., Gordon, A. M., & Voroney, R. P. (2014). Carbon sequestration potential of five tree species in a 25-year-old temperate tree-based intercropping system in southern Ontario, Canada. Agroforestry systems, 88, 631-643.
- Wu J, Liu W, Chen C (2016) Below-ground interspecific competition for water in a rubber agroforestry system may enhance water utilization in plants. Sci Rep 6:19502
- Xu, W., & Yuan, W. (2017). Responses of microbial biomass carbon and nitrogen

to Soil Bacterial Community Structure. Microbial Ecology, 45, 63-71.

- Xu, W., & Yuan, W. (2017). Responses of microbial biomass carbon and nitrogen to experimental warming: A meta-analysis. Soil Biology and Biochemistry, 115, 265-274.
- Xu, X., Thornton, P. E., & Post, W. M. (2013). A global analysis of soil microbial biomass carbon, nitrogen and phosphorus in terrestrial ecosystems. Global Ecology and Biogeography, 22(6), 737-749.
- Xu, Y.; Lehmann, L.M.; De Jalón, S.G.; Ghaley, B.B. (2019) Assessment of Productivity and Economic Viability of Combined Food and Energy (CFE) Production System in Denmark. Energies, 12, 166.
- Yang, J., Zhang, J., Wang, Z., Zhu, Q., & Wang, W. (2001). Hormonal changes in the grains of rice subjected to water stress during grain filling. Plant Physiology, 127(1), 315–323.
- Yang, X., Lu, Y., Ding, Y., Yin, X., & Raza, S. (2017). Optimising nitrogen fertilisation: A key to improving nitrogen-use efficiency and minimising nitrate leaching losses in an intensive wheat/maize rotation (2008–2014. Field Crops Research, 206, 1–10.
- Yin, X., Beaudoin, N., Ferchaud, F., Mary, B., Strullu, L., Chlébowski, F., ... & Louarn, G. (2020). Long-term modelling of soil N mineralization and N fate using STICS in a 34-year crop rotation experiment. Geoderma, 357, 113956.
- Yoneyama T, Fujita K, Yoshida T, Matsumoto T, Kambayashi I, Yazaki J (1986) Variation in natural abundance of 15N among plant parts and in 15 N / 14 N fractionation during N2 fixation in the legume-rhizobia symbiotic system. Plant Cell Physiol 27:791–799. https://doi.org/10.1093/oxfordjournals.pcp. a077165

- Yuan, H., Hu, B., Liu, Z., Sun, H., Zhou, M., & Rennenberg, H. (2022). Physiological responses of black locust-rhizobia symbiosis to water stress. Physiologia Plantarum, 174(1), 13641.
- Zaehle, S. (2013). Terrestrial nitrogen-carbon cycle interactions at the global scale. Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences, 368(1621), 20130125.
- Zapata F, Danso SKA, Hardarson G, Fried M (1987) Time course of nitrogen fixation in field-grown soybean using nitrogen-15 methodology. Agron J 79:172–176
- Zhai, Y., Lei, Y., Wu, J., Teng, Y., Wang, J., Zhao, X., & Pan, X. (2017). Does the groundwater nitrate pollution in China pose a risk to human health? A critical review of published data. Environmental Science and Pollution Research, 24(4), 3640–3653.
- Zhang, B., Penton, C. R., Xue, C., Quensen, J. F., Roley, S. S., Guo, J., ... & Tiedje, J. M. (2017). Soil depth and crop determinants of bacterial communities under ten biofuel cropping systems. Soil Biology and Biochemistry, 112, 140-152.
- Zhang, P., Li, B., Wu, J., & Hu, S. (2019). Invasive plants differentially affect soil biota through litter and rhizosphere pathways: A meta-analysis. Ecology Letters, 22(1), 200–210.
- Zhang, Q., Yang, Z., Zhang, H., & Yi, J. (2012). Recovery efficiency and loss of 15N-labelled urea in a rice-soil system in the upper reaches of the Yellow River basin. Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment, 158, 118–126.
- Zhang, Q., Qian, H., Xu, P., Li, W., Feng, W., & Liu, R. (2021). Effect of hydrogeological conditions on groundwater nitrate pollution and human

health risk assessment of nitrate in Jiaokou Irrigation District. Journal of Cleaner Production, 298, 126783.

- Zhang, W., Xu, W. L., Ahanbieke, P., Wang, B. J., Hao, X. D., Zhu, Y., & Li, L. H. (2019). Competition for 15 N-labeled nitrogen in a jujube tree (Zizyphus jujuba Mill.)/wheat (Triticum aestivum L.) agroforestry system in northwestern China. Agroforestry Systems, 93, 2097-2110.
- Zhang, Y., Gao, Y., & Yu, Q. (2017). Diffuse nitrogen loss simulation and impact assessment of stereoscopic agriculture pattern by integrated water system model and consideration of multiple existence forms. Journal of Hydrology, 552, 660-673.
- Zhu, X., Liu, W., Chen, J., Bruijnzeel, L. A., Mao, Z., Yang, X., ... & Jiang, X. J. (2020). Reductions in water, soil and nutrient losses and pesticide pollution in agroforestry practices: a review of evidence and processes. Plant and Soil, 453, 45-86.